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1 UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

2 NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION

i3 ____________________x !
.

4 ;O In the Metter oe:
.

5 ARIZONA PUBLIC SERVICE COMPANY, et al. Docket Nos.
: 50-528 OL

6 (Palo Verde Nuclear Generating Station, : 50-529 OL
: 50-530 OL

7 Units 1, 2 and 3) -

8 -___________________x

9 Courtroom 2
U.S. Courthouse and Federal

10 Building
230 North First Avenue

11 Phoenix, Arizona

12 Thursday, April 29, 1982

13 Evidentiary hearing in the above-entitled

14 matter was resumed, pursuant to adjournment, at 9:30 a.m.

15 BEFORE:

16 DR. ROBERT M. LAZO, Esq., Chairman
Atomic Safety and Licensing Board

DR. RICHARD F. COLE, Esq., Member

DR. DIXON CALLIHAN, Esq., Member

20

21

22

23

24

O
25
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1 APPEARANCES:

2 ON BEHALF OF THE JOINT APPLICANTS, ARIZONA PUBLIC
SERVICE COMPANY, et al. :

3
ARTHUR C. GEHR, Esq.,

4 CHARLES A. BISCHOFF, Esq.'

Satell & Wilmer
5 3100 Valley Bank Center

Phoenix, Arizona 85073
6

7 ON BEHALF OF THE INTERVENOR, PATRICIA LEE HOURIHAN:

8 LYNNE BERNABEI, Esq.
Harmon & Weiss

9 1725 I Street, N.W.
Suite 506

10 Washington, D.C. 20006

11 WILLIAM L. LORAH, Vice-President
Wright Water Engineers, Inc.,

12 818 Colorado Avenue, Suite 303
P.O. Box 1286

() 13 Glenwood Springs, Colorado 81601

14

ON BEHALF OF THE REGULATOR STAFF:
15

LEE SCOTT DEWEY, Esq.
16 Office of Executive Legal Director

Nuclear Regulatory Commission
17 Washington, D.C.

18

19

20
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23

24()
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I EEEEEEEEEEE
2 (9:40 a.m.)

3 JUDGE LAZO: Would the hearing come to order,e

( 4 please . Now, are there any housekeeping matters we snould

5 attend to before proceedirg with the introduction of

6 evidence?
I

7 MS. BERNABEI: I have one, Your Honor. !

j 8 JUDGE LAZO: Yes, Ms. Bernabei.

9 MS. BERNABEI: Mr. Lorah, our water resources

10 engineer, is going to have to leave today, and he will return

11 to testify if the Board allows, and we would like to have

12 some idea of the scheduling, if that is possible, in terms<

(]) 13 of whether this hearing will continue next week or if there

14 will be a recess.

15 JUDGE LAZO: If we do not complete the hearing

16 by Friday afternoon, there will be a recess. I have not yet

17 fully explored the possibility of continuing on Saturday. I

18 don't think it is possible. I think that they turn off the

19 air-handling equipment in the courtroom, and it would be

20 virtually impossible to continue. We could, perhaps, move to

21 another location.

22 How do the parties feel at this point? Is there({} ,

t

23 a reasonable possibility that we could complete the hearing

24['} by the end of Friday afternoon?

25 MS. BERNABEI: Well, my understanding is that the

.

- - - ,-, ,_ - _. - _ - - - - - - - - . .
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1 Applicants have witnesses all today and through Friday. I

() 2 believe Mr. Bingham is testifying on Friday, and possibly

3 anyone who doesn't finish today, and we have indicated we

() 4 want to call at least two and possibly more witnesses, in

5 terms of what has been presented on direct. So I don't see |
|

6 any way we could finish by Friday, and I believe the Staff

7 has one witness also, Mr. Gonzales.

8 MR. DEWEY: Yes, Staff only has one witness, so --

9 JUDGE LAZO: Mr. Gonzales?

10 MR. DEWEY: Mr. Gonzales. i
!

11 MR. GEHR: We have -- the witnesses we propose to

12 put on, hopefully, today, are Mr. Juetten, Mr. Steytler, and

13 Mr. Steiner. I hope that we can get through those witnesses()
14 together today.

15 JUDGE LAZO: And does Mr. Bingham intend to

16 present first thing in the morning?

17 MR. GEHR: Yes, sir. And I estimate that as

18 direct testimony might take -- would take no more than an

19 hour and a half , if we allow a half a day, would probably be

20 required for cross. I can't judge that very well, but that

21 is what we are faced with,

r- 22 MR. DEWEY: There is a possibility, too, that the

%s)
.

23 Staf f might want to also put on Mr. Manuel Licitra, who is
i

24 the project manager, just for a few small points, dependingf~s
(-)

25 upon how the testimony develops. That shouldn't take very

i
__ _
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1 long at all, though.

() 2 JUDGE LAZO: Ms. Bernabei, Mr. Lorah is available,

3 is here today, but will not be here tomorrow, is that our

O 4 uaaer=e aaias?

5 MS. BERNABEI: That is correct, he lives in

6 Colorado and he has an afternoon plane to take.

7 JUDGE LAZO: Today.

8 MS. BERNABEI: That is correct. We didn't

9 anticipate this would go on tais long either.

10 1 MR. GEHR: I would -- if it is possible to find

11 another location, I would proceed on a Saturday, if it can be

12 worked.

13 MR. DEWEY: Staff also reserves the right, as we
(])

14 have stated previously, to bring back rebuttal witnesses, if

15 necessary, because of the last-minute 11th-hour new

16 contentions that are -- well, not new contentions, but new

17 materials that have been added to this hearing.

18 JUDGE LAZO: You at this point are unable to be

19 sure?
.

20 MR. DEWEY: Unable to judge about that at this

21 point.

22 JUDGE LAZO: Mr. Gehr, besides the three

23 witnesses we have scheduled for today, and Mr. Bingham

24 tomorrow, do Joint Applicants plan to put on any otherg3
G

15 witnesses?
l
,

- - +, = --
--
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1 MR. GEHR: No. There may be some rebuttal from

em
I (_) 2 Mr. Lorah, but that I don't -- can't predict.

3 MS. BERNABEI: To be fair, we may have what I

| () 4 would call rebuttal witnesses also, since we weren't

I
'

5 expecting all the witnesses that have -- that appear to --
,

6 will testify on Applicants' behalf.

7 JUDGE LAZO: Well, let us explore a little bit

8 further. I think it is unlikely that we would plan to have a

9 Saturday session, and I think it is very likely that -- well,

10 it is virtually c(rtain that if we do not complete the

11 hearing on Friday afternoon, or Saturday if we should go on

12 Saturday, that we would have to recess, and be unable to

() 13 continue the hearing next week.

14 In that event, when we get closer to the decision

15 moment, we better get together and look at our various

16 schedules and see what we can come up with. Well, we will

17 come back to that later. Are you ready to proceed, then, Mr.

18 Gehr, with your next witness?

19 MR. GEHR: Yes, I am. I would like to call Mr.

20 Juetten.
- |

21 Whereupon, i

)
22 RICHARD LEO JUETTEN

(-)Ss

23 was called as a witness and, having been first duly sworn,

24 was examined and testified as follows:
(

25 JUDGE LAZO: Thank you, sir. Please be seated.

-. . _ _ _ _ - -



.

616
1 DIRECT EXAMINATION

() 2 BY MR. GEHR: ,

t

3 Q Would you please state your name and address?

() 4 A My name is Richard Leo Juetten. I live at 5 East

|
5 Continental Drive, Tempe, Arizona. '

!

6 Q By whom are you employed, and in what capacity? i

7 A I am employed by the Salt River Project. My

8 title is the Manager of Water Resources and Services. |

|

9 Q How does your office fit into the SRP organizatior ? |

10 A I report to Mr. Reed Teeples, who is the asso-
t

11 ciate general manager for water, who reports to the general j

12 manager, Mr. Jack Pfister.

({} 13 Q Would you describe the of fice of general manager,

14 as equivalent to that of the chief executive officer of I

15 other types of organizations?
.

:

16 A Yes, I believe I would, sir.

17 0 Mr. Juetten, have you prepared a resume of your

18 background and professional experience?

19 A Yes, I have. ;
,

20 MR. GEHR: I would like to have this resume

21 marked Joint Applicants' Exhibit K.

22
[}

(Whereupon, the document referr-

23 ed to was marked as Joint I

24 Applicants' Exhibit No. L for

25 identification.) {

__ __. _ _ __ _. . __ ._
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1 MS. BERNABEI: I believe this is L.

2 MR. GEHR: Is it L?

3 MS. BERNABEI: Already.

4 JUDGE LAZO: This would be Exhibit L.

5 BY MR. GEHR:

6 Q Mr. Juetten, is Joint Applicants' Exhibit L a

7 copy of the resume which you have prepared?

8 A Yes, it is.

9 MR. GEHR: If the chairmar. ;: lease, I would like

10 to offer in evidence this resume.

11 JUDGE LAZO: Are there any objections?

12 MR. DEWEY: No objections, Your Honor.

O 13 as 8tanA88 = no obseceton-

14 JUDGE LAZO: It may be received.

15 (Joint Applicants ' Exhibit No.

16 L was thereupon received into

17 evidence.)

18 BY MR. GEHR:

19 Q Mr. Juetten, the description of your employment

20 history with Salt River Project over the past 27 years seems

21 a little cryptic. That appears at the bottom of the page.

22] I would like to explore a little further in that respect.

23 could you expand on the positions that you have held with

24 Salt River Project, and explain in general terms your

25 responsibilities in the several offices?

_. _ _ _ _ ._ - - - _
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1 A Yes, sir. As: indicated, I began my employment

Q(/ 2 with the project on January 4 of 1955, as a junior engineer. j

3 I worked in that capacity for approximately four to six !

o(_e 4 months, and then moved to the position of engineer. I was

5 subsequently transferred to the ground water division, and !

6 became the supervisory engineer, and eventually the supervisor

7 of that group. ;

8 In that capacity, I was responsible for the .

9 planning, design, contracting, construction and inspection of
r

10 the project'.s approximately 250 deep well pumps, and I
,

11 following that particular responsibility, I was given

12 several other divisions, the hydrology division, and in that

13 capacity,' I was responsible for the measurement of water in(])
'

14 the surface irrigation system, and the canals, and the |

15 distribution laterals. We also were involved in hydraulic
i

16 research to determine tne flow rates of various types of

17 structures. We did hydraulic modelling, hydraulic testing, |
-

18 and then in about 1972 or '73, I believe, I was given '

19 responsibility for the water transmission, division, which is
:

20 an operating -- asmall operating group responsible for the
?

21 transmission of water from the two lower reservoirs, Bartlett, ;
*
,

!

22 and Stewart Mountain dams, down to Granite Reef, and through
[)

i
23 the project canal system.

24 In 1978, I was given additional responsibilities )
[}

25 of the accounting. and collections department and the water
i

l

1

. . . - - _ . - - -
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1 customer service department, and in that respect in the

() 2 accounting group, I have overall responsibility for all water

3 contracts, to account for the revenues that a::e taken in
,

() 4 from the distribution of water, and for the water rights,

5 the water contracts of shareholders, and for other irrigation

6 districts, the cities, and other organizations that we have

7 dealings with.

3 Q And you stated -- would you repeat it, your

9 present position was what?

10 A Is manager of water resources and services.

11 O very good.

12 A I might add also, in the water resource area, my

(^T 13 current responsibility is overall responsibility for the
v

14 watershed that is the development of water supplies from the

15 watershed, monitoring the water rights of our shareholders to

16 the waters emanating from the watershed, for the planning

17 and operation of the reservoir system, and the ground water

18 system, so that we have a balanced water supply for the

19 project shareholders.
.

20 0 I believe you stated that when pu became

21 supervisory engineer that pu assumed responsibility in
1

22 connection with some approximately 250 wells, pumps?

23 A That is correct.

24 Q How many of those wells are t'here today?'

15 A I believe today we have 249 active deep well

. - . - - . .. .-
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1 pumps.

() 2 Q Has it been stable like that throughout the time

3 that you have been wi*h the project?

() 4 A It has varied from 240, approximately, to a.

5 maximum of 255. We abandon some wells that are old, and we

6 drill new wells to replace, so the number fluctuates

7 periodically .

8 Q What -- do you have a term that you call the

9 water that comes from those wells?

10 A Yes. We refer to pumped water as developed

11 water, as opposed to surface runoff.

12 O In other words, it is the development of that

(} 13 ground water resource --

14 A Yes.

15 0 -- is that the idea?

16 A Yes, sir.

17 JUDGE COLE: Excuse me, sir. Sir, you said

18 pumped water. You do pump surf ace water also. Do30u mean

19
,

pumped well water?
,

!

20 WITNESS JUETTEN: Yes. When I say pumped water,

21 I am referring to ground water, sir.
|

gs 22 JUDGE COLE: Okay, sir. Thank you.
O

23 WITNESS JUETTEN: We do have some booster pumps
,

24 that we lift' surface water short distances, but we don't

25 count that as developed water.

-. _ - , -- _ _ _ _ _ _
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1 JUDGE COLE: I just wanted to make sure I knew !'

!

2 what you meant, sir.

3 WITNESS JUETTiN: Uh-huh.

!
4 JUDGE COLE: Excuse me. |,

!

5

6
r

7 i

I

8 I
i

?

9. |
!
,

10 !

!
>

11 :
!
!

12

13 i
O i

14 i
r

i
.,

15 !
'

I

j 16 [
-

>
;<

17 !

18 7

;

19

20

21 I
!,

22 i

O |
23 -

t

[
24 i

O i
25 i

;

.
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I Q In the performance of your duties with the

2 Salt River Project, have you become familiar with the

3*

water resources of the area served by the project and
O'v 4 the immediately surrounding areas?

5 A Yes, I hcVe.

6 MR. GEHR: If the chairman please, I'd like

7 to have the map that is on the easel to the back of

8 the room marked as Joint Applicant's Exhibit M for identi-

9 fication. I would like to explain further that that

to is the only copy of that map that I have. I have two

II alternatives in dealing with this. It is very closely

12 similar to the map which stands to its left and with

13 one correction, it cca be made so -- I do have 8-1/2

O '* by 1 coeiee e the ee oa the 1ere whica e1 o aeea
15 a minor correction which Mr. Juetten can explain and

16 we can put on that 8-1/2 by 11 reproduction and the--

17 Mr. Juetten having prepared Joint Applicant's Exhibit

18 M for identification can go through and explain what

19 it means and also the correction that needs to be made
20 and then I see no need for introducing Joint Exhibit

21 M. I'd like to proceed on that basis, i'd like to.

22 (The document referred

23 to was marked for identi-

24(q fication as Joint Applicants'
)

25 Exhibit M.)

O
.

!



1

623 |

' JUDGE LAZO: Let's try it.gN
''' 2 MR. GEHR: Okay.

3
MS. BERNABEI: Mr. Chairman, will there

O' 'i be voir dire of this witness?'-

' JUDGE LAZO: I'm sorry?

6
MS. BERNABEI: Is there voir dire of this

7
witness? Will that be allowed?

8 JUDGE LAZO: Surely. Have you finished

9
with your --

10 MR. GEHR: Yes, I'm going into other matters.

II JUDGE LAZO: Your qualification questions?

12 MR. GEHR: Yes, I am.

I3 JUDGE LAZO: MS. BERNABEI?

I4() VOIR DIRE EXAMINATION

'I BY MS. BERNABEI:

16
Q Mr. Juetten, you have listed here professional

I affiliations, I believe.

18
A Yes.

I9
! Q There's five associations; those are voluntary

20
associations is that not correct?

21 In otherwords, you pay dues and receive

22
the magazines but it's of your choice whether or not

23 you belong?

(~} A Yes.
,

25
0 And is it fair to say you work for the Salt

O

.

- , , - -
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I River Project for all of your professional life?

2 A Yes.
.

3 Q And the Salt River Project at this time
O\# 4 is one of the Joint Applicants. In otherwords, it's

5 one of the Applicants applying for an operating license

6 for the Palo Verde Plants?

7 A That's correct.

8 Q May I ask you this, which part of the Salt

9 River Project do you work for?

10 A I work for the Salt River Valley Water Users

II Association.
3

,

12 Q And that is the Association representing

.13 the current beneficiaries o f water collected and distributed

() 14 by the Salt River Project, is that right?

15 A Yes.

16 Q In otherwords, the shareholders and stock

17 holders?

18 A Shareholders.

19 Q And is it true to say that the Association

20 as the Salt River Project in general is a product of

21 the reclamation laws that started in 1902'?
22 MR. GEHR: If the --

23 MS. BERNABEI: If he knows.

24 THE WITNESS: The Salt River Valley Water

25 Users Association was incorporated in 1903 and from
!

O

|
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i

1

/''} my studies and understandings the purpose was to contract

2
with the federal government for the repayment of the

3
facilities that were constructed by the government.g,s

(^) 4
VOIR DIRE EXAMINATION (Resumed)

5
BY MS. BERNABEI:

6
Q As part of a quite vast reclamation program,

7
is that right?

8
A Yes.

9
Q And the association, as all parts of the

10
Salt River Project is under the final authority of the

11
Department of the Interior, is that correct, the Secretary

12
of the Interior? If you know, sir.

13
MR. GEHR: This is asking for some legal

I~) 14
k- conclusions and Mr. Juetten has not been qualified as

15
a lawyer as to who, the ultimate responsibility of Salt

16
River Project is.j

17
MS. BERNABEI: I'm just trying to get some

18
idea of where he is in an organization which has several

19
divisions.

20
JUDGE LAZO: We'll overrule the objection.

You may answer if you can.
22 THE WITNESS: Please repeat the question.

23 VOIR DIRE EXAMINATION (Resumed)

14("} BY MS. BERNABEI:
\s

25 Q The Secretary of the Interior is ultimately

(

-
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I
S responsible for federal reclamation lands and thus is

,V
2 in a supervisory position over the Salt River eroject,

3 is that correct?
O
k/ 4 MR. GEHR: I object.

5 JUDGE LAZO: Well, you're really not establish-

6 ing where he is and his employment and who

7 he works for with that kind of a question.

8 MS. BERNABEI: Well, he said that he works

9 for the Water Users Association which is part of the

10 reclamation structure set up with the Salt River Project

II and that has certain governmental -- well, I would say

II it has certain governmental authorities that are over

33 it and I just think it's important to establish where

14 he is and who --

15 JUDGE LAZO: Well, you should do this in

16 a brief, counselor.

17 MS. BERNABEI: Okay, fine.

18 MR. GEHR: But that does not entitle her

19 to inquire about the authority of the Secretary of the

20 Interior, from a person who has an engineering background,

21
'

is not qualified in any legal matters.

22
| JUDGE LAZO: You also may brief it, I mean
!

| 23 refer to it in your pleadings.

24
{'/) MS. BERNABEI: I have no other questions.
~

25 MR. DEWEY: No questions.

/G
()

_-
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I JUDGE LAZO: Very well, Mr. Gehr?
'

2 MR. GEHR: Yes. I don't know how we're

3 going to do this -- would you like to -- would the Reporter

] 4 please mark the map on the easel at the back of the

5 room as Joint Applicants' Exhibit M for identification?

6 JUDGE LAZO: We can proceed, or do you want

7 to do it now?

8 REPORTER: We can do it later.

9 JUDGE LAZO: We can do it later. Very well.

10 DIRECT EXAMINATION (Resumed)

II BY MR. GEHR:

12 Q Mr. Juetten, did you prepare the map which

13 has been marked Joint Applicants' Exhibit M for identifica-

14 tion?

15 A What I did, sir, is -- I got the copy of

16 the map from our drafting department and I highlighted -

17 in red the Salt River Reservoir district boundary and

18 I highlighted in green the exterior boundaries of the

19 member lands of the Water Users Association. Those

20 boundaries existed on the map. I just highlighted them

21 with colors so that they would stand out.'
|

22 0 Very well. |

23 MR. GEHR: Now I'd like to mark for identifica- ;
I

24 tion the map to the -- the colored map to the left of
O 25 Exhibit M as Joint Applicants' Exhibit N for identification. |

!

O -

,

-. .- .-
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I (The document referred

O't

2 to was marked for identi-

3 fication as Joint Applicants'

O 4
Exhibit u.>

5 MR. GEHR: We have 8-1/2 by 11 copies or

6 reproductions of this map which are being distributed

7 a't this time.

8 The -- may I explain the 8-1/2 by 11 reproduct-

9 tion which has been distributed is a non-colored copy

10 with keyed shadings and other designations of the areas

33 that are shown in colors on the map on the easel.

12 MS. BERNABEI: I believe there are other

13 differences, Mr. Gehr.

14 MR. GEHR: Pardon me?

15 MS. BERNABEI: I believe there are other

16 differences.

17 MR. GEHR: I will bring those out.

18 There are a couple of slight differences,

19 that is, at the top of the area which is called off

20 Project lands and is shown in orange on the map, there

21 are a few little -- on the 8-1/2 by 11, there are few

22 little additions that could not be -- the artist was

23 not able to color in on the map on the easel. The shape

24 of the area within the project boundaries near where

25 the arrows point to 91st Avenue, 91st Wastewater Treatment

O
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.

1 Plant and Tolleson Wastewater Treatment Plant are probablyp
V

2 more accurately depicted on the 8-1/2 by 11.

3 But other than that, I believe that the
Ov 4 basic configuration of the map on the easel is the same

5 as that on the 8-1/2 by 11.

6 JUDGE COLE: Is the scale of these maps

7 depicted?

8 MR. GEHR: No, it is not. We can -- we
9 know that you can see, sir, where the 91st Avenue Plant

10 is indicated to a plant site, is approximately 36-1/2

11 miles.

12 JUDGE COLE: In Exhibit M, you show the

13 Salt River Project boundary outlined in red?

C) 14 MR. GEHR: Yes.

15 JUDGE COLE: And Exhibit N, it is noted

16 on the 8-1/2 by 11 but looking at the large scale, it

17 appears to be about smaller in size by a factor of two.

18 MR. GEHR: Yes.

19 JUDGE COLE: And the scale would show that?

20 MR. GEHR: I agree, I agree.

21 And there is another difference aside from

22 the scale between the two maps. The difference is found

23 at the point where the Granite Reef Dam is shown.

24 The 8-1/2, neither the colored chart on the -- that

25 is, Exhibit N and the 8-1/2 by 11 do not show the boundary,

O

- - .
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.

I the northern most boundary of the project area.g ,

2 JUDGE LAZO: I'in sorry, Mr. Gehr. We can't

i\ . 3 hear you there. j

CDs (Pause) |4

5 MR. GEHR: The portion of the boundary of
I

6 the Salt River Project Reservoir District is what we're I

I

going to determine, which is not shown on Exhibit N |
7

8 and it appears that at this point where it says Salt

9 River Indian Community and continues along a canal and

10 back to the Granite Reef Dam, you will see it more accuratel y

II depicted on Exhibit M. It is my intention to correct

12 the 8-1/2 by 11 exhibit N to show that line.

13 BY MR. GEHR:

14 Q I ask Mr. Juetten if he agrees with my

IS description of those two maps?

16 A Generally, yes.

17 Q One other thing, Mr. Juetten I'd like to

18 ask about -- on your Exhibit M where the lines in green

19 are marked, what do those indicate?

20 A The green line indicates the exterior boundary

21 of the member lands of the Salt River Valley Water Users

22 Association.

23 Q And on the Exhibit N, would that be indicated

24 that some of the principal parts be indicted in brown
" 25 at the L..etom?

O
L.)
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I
;

1 A Well, on exhibit N, it shades in blue the

i
'

2 entire central portion of the project area and does

3 not delete from membership the river bed and the Papago
l

h () 4 Park area and it also I believe at the Southeast end

5 does not project quite far enough. There's a small, |
<

6 very small tail of member land, south of Chandler.

7 There's a -- over there on the green there's a small

8 tail of member land that goes down a couple of miles ,

9 beyond your blue area.

10

11

:
12

,

13
P

15 ;.

16
~

,

17
,

18

19 |

20

21 .
,

22

23

24

)
25

I

(

:

i
_ _



632

t3-1 1 MR. GEHR: It may be easier for us to reproduce

() 2 Exhibit M. Let me leave it as an exhibit marked for

3 identification at th,e present time.

() 4 MS. BERNABEI: Mr. Chairman, is this -- I'm

5 going to object if the witness is going to be testifying as

6 to the substance of this. I think -- from what I understand

7 from Mr. Gehr's proffering this morning about what this

8 witness would testify to, he is going to talk about the

9 boundaries of the Salt River Project and who is served

i

10 within those boundaries, in other words, the people in the

11 Salt River Project Water Users Association, and I assume,

12 draw some conslusions about whether the people that are now

(~ 13 being served can continue to be served. I think, if we're
. \.3/

14 going to get into needs in the area and whether those needs

15 are being served, we have to know what the boundaries of

16 the project are. And I don't think -- at least this map

17 and from my indication, the map I -- the smaller map --

18 indicate properly the boundaries of the project. And if this

19 witness is going to get into that, I think we have to k. tow

20 what the boundaries are.

21 MR. GEHR: Very well. We're going to stay --

22 as I indicated, because of the differences between the two
[}

23 maps, we're going to stay, in our examination, with Exhibit F !

24 for identification, which was prepared by Mr. Juetten. It
)

25 is not my intent to get into a discussion of water rights.
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3-2 1 as a legal matter.

Os/ 2 JUDGE LAZO: Are you ready to proceed?

3 MR. GEHR: Yes.

) 4 BY MR. GEHR:

5 0 You've mentioned that the Salt River Water Users

6 Association was organized in 1903, did you say?

7 A Yes, sir.

8 Q And you've mentioned the function. And you've

9 also mentioned that the Applicants' Exhibit M for identifica-

10 tion depicts in red the boundaries of what we'll call the

11 reservoir district. Is that correct?

12 A That's correct, sir.

''
(-) 13 Q And the member lands are depicted by the green

14 lines on that exhibit.

15 A Yes, sir.

16 Q And the amounts of land that are excluded

17 basically are the river bottom, you said, the Papago Park

18 area and -- what was there?

19 A And the South Mountain area,,and the Salt River

20 Pima-Maricopa Indian Community lands, south of the Arizona

21 Canal.

22 0 And that's the area in the north-east corner,
({}

13 approximately to the east of Scottsdale?

24 A Yes, sir.

25 Q How many acres are contained within the memberd

__
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3-3 1 lands approximately?

fs
() 2 A Within the member lands, approximately 238

3 thousand acres.

() 4 Q Do you know how many acres of member lands are

5 currently in commercial agricultural production?

6 A Approximately 100 thousand. !

7 Q Are the balance -- can we assume from that ;

8 statement -- tell us what has happened to the difference

9 between those 100 thousand and the 238 thousand?
'

10 A The remaining lands have been urbanized into the
,

11 communities of Phoenix, Glendale, Peoria, Tempe, Mesa,

12 Chandler, Gilbert, Tolleson.

13 MR. GEHR: At this time, I'd like to offer into
{])

14 evidence Joint Applicants' Exhibit M for identification.

15 I shall provide the Board and the reporter and parties with

16 copies of this at my earliest opportunity.

17 JUDGE LAZO: Are there any objections?
,

18 MS. BERNABEI: I don't believe the proper
i

19 foundation has been laid. This witness, I don't believe
,

,

20 has testified. I believe Mr. Gehr's testifying as to how

21 this was made. I'd like to understand from the witness how

22 this map was made to see if it's properly authenticated and()v
23 whether it's what Mr. Gehr says it is.

24 JUDGE LAZO: All right. Then we won't rule onp
'\ )

25 the offer at this point', and let you have an opportunity for
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3-4 1 cross examination.

2 MS. BERNABEI: Thank you.

3 JUDGE LAZO: Do you have anymore direct examina-

4 tion?

5 MR. GEHR: Oh, yes, sir. I'll proceed.

6 BY MR. GEHR:
!

7 0 You indicated that in your responsibilities,

8 you are or have oeen responsible for the accounting and

9 servicing of the member lands, have ycu not? |

10 A Yes, sir.

11 Q Is that the basis on which you prepared and drew

12 the lines on that Exhibit M?

13 MS. BERNABEI: I'm going to object. Mr. Gehr is

14 testifying for'this witness. I'm going to object to the

15 whole series of leading questions. I prefer he ask the

16 witness what -- |

17 MR. GEHR: The leading question objection has
1

18 been raised several times. We can waste time. We can get |

19 ra.ght to the heart of the matter very qui.ckly and find out

20 if that is the basis -- let's get on with it.

21 JUDGE LAZO: Well, I think we should sustain

n 22 the objection, Mr. Gehr. Let the witness tell us what he
U

23 did.

24 BY MR. GEHR:

25 0 What did you do to prepare that map? On what
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|
3-5 1 basis did you prepare that map?

2 A The map is prepared by the Salt River Project's

2 cartographic division and these maps are maintained in stock.

4 The map contains the boundaries by hashed lines. I merely

5 highlighted them in color so that would stand out.

6 MR. GEHR: I tender the exhibit again for

7 admission into evidence.

8 MR. DEWEY: No objection.

9 MS. BERNABEI: If it's offered as a business

10 record exception, I have no problem.

11 JUDGE LAZO: Well, then it may be received into

12 evidence, subject to copies being provided later and 8 x11.

Q 13 MR. GEHR: Yes, sir.

14 (The document referred to,

15 having been previously marked

16 for identification as Joint

17 Applicants' Exhibit M, was

18 received in evidence.)

19 BY MR. GEHR:
,

20 Q Mr. Juetten, would you describe briefly the

21 surface water resources of the Salt River Project and the

{) 22 drainage area providing such resources?
,

23 A Yes, sir. The drainage basin supplying the water

24 supply to the Salt River Valley Water Users Association is

25 the drainage area of the Verde River, the Salt River, and the
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1

3-6 1 Tonto Creek, comprising nearly 13 thousand square miles
/^\

(s) 2 extending to the White Mountains, nearly to the New Mexico

3 border. The Verde River Basis extends northward to --

() 4 including the Snow Bowl at Flagstaff, generally along I-40

5 to Williams and Seligman and southward. These two river

6 systems and their tributaries drain southward in from the

7 Verde into Horseshoe and Bartlett Reservoirs. And the Salt

8 River and Tonto Creek drain into Roosevelt Reservoir. And

9 below Roosevelt, there are three other reservoirs: Apache

10 Lake, which is formed by Horse Mesa Dam; Canyon Lake, which

11 is formed by Mormon Flat Dam; and Saguaro Lake, which is

12 formed by Steward Mountain Dam. These two rivers join

() 13 approximately a mile and a half up-stream from Granite Reef

14 Dam, which is our diversion point; and at Granite Reef Dam,

15 the water is diverted into the Arizona Canal on the north

16 and the South Canal on the south side of the river for

17 distribution throughout the Project area.

18 Q Thank you. What's the total capacity of those

19 reservoirs?
,

20 A The total capacity of the six reservoirs is

21 slightly over 2 million acre feet.

('s 22 Q What are the developed water resources of SRP?
V

23 A The developed water resources are the ground

/')
24 waters pumped by our 249 deep-well pumps.

V
15 0 Are all of those wells located with the reservoir
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3-7 1 district?

,m
(_) 2 A No, they are not. We have a few wells -- oh,

3 maybe half a dozen -- that are located immediately outside

() 4 of the exterior boundaries of the reservoir district. This

5 came about by t'he fact that in a few locations, the canal

6 was relocated after the reservoir district boundary was

7 established. And in the case of the Arizona Canal, along

8 about from, say, 19th Avenue westward to 43rd Avenue in

9 Phoenix, the canal was moved north several hundred feet.

.

10 And then we have subsequently drilled wells adjacent to the

11 canal; therefore, the wells are located outside the reservoir

12 district boundary.

(]) 13 0 The remainder of those 249 wells are within the

14 boundaries of the reservoir district?

15 A That's correct, sir.

16 0 When we were -- strike that. Are there any wells

17 within the reservoir district that are not on member lands,

18 and if so, who owns them?

19 A There -- yes, there are wells,not belonging to

20 to the Salt River Project. Several of the municipalities
.

21 have wells drilled in the areas outside of the green line

22 on that map. The City of Tempe has at ledst two wells.{)
23 The City of Phoenix has four or five wells within the

24 reservoir district, but outside of member lands.r^V)
25 0 Are all of the wells located within member lands

i
i
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3-8 1 owned and operated by Salt River Project?

() 2 A No, sir. '

,

3 o would you explain?

() 4 A Nearly all of the cities have wells of their

5 own inside the Salt River Project -- or Salt River Valley
i

6 Water Users boundaries. There are also industrial wells,

7 private wells, so forth. ;

8 Q Do any of the member lands have any special

9 rights respecting the wells that are owned by Salt River [

10 Project?
,

11 A Yes, sir. The Salt River Project provided a i

12 mechanism in 1948, whereby shareholders could pool their

({} 13 money to drill wells for their ultimate use. This we refer

14 to as the special pump rights program. These people were

15 allowed to put up capital at the rate of $14 per acre of
|

16 land, per acre foot of right. When the wells were drilled, !

17 then they were allowed to purchase water from those wells
r

18 at the annual production cost. ;

19 /// ,

20

21 ,

**
(1)

n

''

(E)
25

_ _
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{} j DIRECT EXAMINATION (Cont'd)

2 BY MR. GEHR:

3 0 In the performance of your duties, have

4 you become familiar with the water resources of the

5 municipalities who are parties of the agreement, the

6 effluent contract respecting the sale of effluent from

7 the 91st and 23rd Avenue Plants to Arizona Public Service

8 Company and Salt River Project?

9 A Yes, sir. I have.

10 0 Are those municipalities located in whole

11 or in part within the reservoir district?

A They are located both inside and outside12

13 the Reservoir district. {

14 0 Namely the city of Phoenix, is that located~

15 within or without?

- 16 A It is located both inside and outside; i

17 0 How about the city of Tempe?
,

i

18 A Tempe has very small acreage of land --

19 excuse me. The city of Tempe is inside the reservoir
i
'

20 district boundary but has some land outside of the member ;

'

21 lands. i

22 0 How about the city of Mesa?
j

23 A The city of Mesa extends inside and outside !

I')' 24 of the reservoir district boundaries.w

25 0 Is the portion of the city of Mesa which i

c3 i

a

:
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(') i is outside the reservoir district, principally, is that
V

2 the extension of Mesa to the East?

3 A Yes, sir.
s

4 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Excuse me a minute, Mr.

5 Gehr. It may be helpful to the witness and certainly

6 itd would be helpful to the Board if the witness could

7 address the map when he speaks of it. Within the last

8 several minutes there has been mention of reservoir

9 district and at this point at any rate, I don't find

10 the reservoir district so named and if it were pointed

yy out physically, it would be helpful. I just want it

12 known that the witness has a right to get up and point.

13 MR. GEHR: Thank you, Judge Callihan. I

() think that's an excellent idea. I'm going to move the14
-

,

35 easel closer to him so he can use his mike and refer

16 to either of those exhibits that have been marked.

17 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Thank you very much.

18 MS. BERNABEI: We would appreciate it also
,

19 if we could have --

29 JUDGE CALLIHAN: No, that's the wrong one.

21 MS. BERNABEI: We'd appreciate it also if t
,

22 we could get it so that we could see it. Perhaps we .

23 could put this one the other way.

I) 24 (Pause)
L

25 MR. GEHR: The two maps are not the same scale.

O
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/~)' I think tney are close enough to at least describe some
1

(
2

of the areas about portions of the municipalities that

3
are within and outside the reservoir district as we'll{}
explain. Let's start all over again, Mr. Juetten and

5
I'll let you go ahead and define the reservoir district

6
using exhibit M and indicate on where the cities and

7
are located with respect to the reservoir district inside

8
or outside.

'
WITNESS JUETTEN: Yes, sir. On Exhibit

10 M, the reservoir district boundary is indicated by the

II read line which traverses around the map. The Salt

12 River Valley Water Users Association member lands are

I3 indicated by the green line on the south side of the

() 14
river as indicated and also on the north side of the

15 river, thus and so.

The cities are -- well, the city of Phoenix,

17
for example, extends through the Central Valley Water

'
Users Association area but also extends a number of

19
miles to the North and is indicated generally by the

'

20
orange area on the other map.

21 The city of Mesa --

22
JUDGE LAZO: May I interrupt just a moment?

23 The orange area on the other map if you'd look at it

() a little more closely, would that also include portions

25
of the city of Glendale up to the North?

.
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1{,} WITNESS JUETTEN: I'm not sure, sir. It

2 may. I haven't inspected it close enough to determine
I the street lines there.O 4 JUDGE LAZO: All right.

5 WITNESS JUETTEN: I would have to compare

6 that with another map.
7 JUDGE LAZO: Very well.

8 Mr. Juetten, would you.again tell us please
9 what is the orange section on the exhibit N?

10 WITNESS JUETTEN: I'm not sure, sir. I didn't

11 prepare that map and it could be part of other cities
12 besides Phoenix.
13 JUDGE LAZO: Thank you.

( 14 JUDGE COLE: But it is part of the city of
15 Phoenix that is outside of the Salt River Project?
16 WITNESS JUETTEN: Yes, I am certain that

17 it ecompasses most of the City of Phoenix outside of
18 the Salt River Project boundaries.

.

19 JUDGE COLE: Is the term Salt River Project
20 synonymous with Salt River Reservoir Boundary?
21 WITNESS JUETTEN: We use the terms interchangeably,
22 yes, sir.

23 JUDGE COLE: Thank you.

(~') 24 WITNESS JUETTEN: Proceeding then, the cityx_e
25 of Mesa lies in the eastern part of the Salt River Project

. .
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y area but extends eastward outside the reservoir district

2 boundaries, again several miles. The town of Gilbert

3 also has strip annexed large areas east of the project

4 boundaries. Chandler, likewise. Tempe lies entirely

5 within the Salt River Reservoir district boundaries
6 which does have some land classed as non-member primarily

7 in the vicinity of the Salt River bed in this area.

8 The city of Glendale also extends outside the project

9 boundaries to the North of the Arizona canal and also

10 to the west of the Aquafrio (ph) River,

JUDdE CALLIHAN: What characterizes a portionyy

12 f a metropolitan area of a city being inside or outside

13 the Salt River Project. Do they have to go someplace

-( ) else to get their water, for example or do you have34

15 to sell it to them instead of give it to them or are

16 there some differences there?

17 WITNESS JUETTEN: The cities, when they

18 expand outside the boundaries of the Salt River Reservoir

19 District, must develop their own water supplies to serve

20 that area.

21 MR. GEHR: I was going to explain just what

22 the water resources are within the -- I was going to

23 ask the witness to explain what the water resources

() 24 were within the district and outside the district.
25 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Thank you. I apologize

ym.
,

,

|

... er - -.
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IQ for the pre-empting.
V

2 MR. GEHR: I think you can probably return |

3 to your seat now. You are perfectly free to get up
,,,

4 and move to the maps at any time, Mr. Juetten, if it

5 will help your explanation or present your testimony.

0 WITNESS JUETTEN: Thank you.

BY MR. GEHR:

8 Q What are the -- you stated that Tempe was

9 located entirely within the reservoir district or the

10 project which are used synonymously. What are the water

II resources of the City of Tempe?

II A The City of Tempe has one water treatment

13 plant at the present time. They have a second water

O I4 treetment e1ent on the South side of the river which

15 has -- I don't believe is in operation yet. It is very

16 near to operation. Besides the surface water supplies,

17 they have a number of wells of their own.

38 Q What are the surface water supplies that

19 you are referring to?

20 A The -- for the City of Tempe?

21 Q Yes.

22 A The cities have, of course, member lands

23 within their boundaries and when the land changes in

24 character from agriculture to urban, the water rights

25 stay with the land so therefore, the cities then act

m)
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1 as agents for the land. They receive the water in
.,

2 their water treatment plants, process .t and redistribute

3 it back to the lands via the city grid system, so the

((m,) 4 cities then have the full and same rights to water as

5 the agricultural lands.

6 Q In making that statement, you are describing I

7 the way the system is operating and the -- but you are

8 not trying to establish any particular rights of any

9 person or claims or anybody else, are you?

10 MS. BERNABEI: I object to that question. t

11 It's vague and calls for speculation.

12 MR. GEHR: Are you trying to --

13 JUDGE LAZO: Sustained.

r- s 14 BY MR. GEHR:
(-) i

15 0 Are you trying to provide a professional,

16 legal opinion as to those rights? I

17 MS. BERNABEI: I object again on the same '

18 grounds.

19 MR. GEHR: I think he can answer that ifd

20 he is or he isn't.

21 MS. BERNABEI: I believe it's not relevant

22 to anything in this hearing.

23 JUDGE LAZO: What professional opinion are

24 you asking?

'
25 MR. GEHR: Well, he was expressing upinions

(~)\,J

-
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I
as to the rights of member lands against people and,

2 I just wanted to make it clear that he is not offering
3 that statement as a legal opinion.

(.) 4
MS. BERNABEI: I believe he is offering

5
whatever testimony he has offered thus far, as the Manager

6
of Water Resources and Services and I think he's testified

' that that includes some knowledge of and in consideration
8

of rights to water and I don't know how he was using
9

that term but he did testify in describing his experience
10 and background that is one of his areas of concern.
II

JUDGE LAZO: Well, aren't we arguing semantics
12 whether it's a technical opinion or a legal opinion?
II

MS. BERNABEI: I would also object on the

./gN 14 grounds that this witness has not been qualified as
15

an expert in any field thus far. He has offered his
16

professional experience and I assume we're listening
I7 to his testimony in that light. He has not been offered
18

as an expert.

19
JUDGE LAZO: I think we've all assumed that

20 he's been offered as an expert. Why do you raise that
.

21 objection?

22
MS. BERNABEI: That I believe that what

23
Mr. Gehr is trying to do is by exclusions, say this

24
talk about water rights because he's an expertman cannot

25
in a certain field and I don't believe that his expertise

,

O
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I has been limited to any particular field, that is what
2 7.m saying.
I

JUDGE LAZO: Mr. Gehr?
4

MR. GEHR: Well, the board made it very
5

clear that at the opening day of the hearing that you
6

did not care to get involved in legal arguments as to
I

the validity of contracts or any rights of litigation
I or other claims as to water. I don't want to open up
' that door to this testimony. Mr. Juetten has stated

to that he is -- in his responsibilities, he is responsible
II for monitoring the program f'or distributing the water
Il to member lands. And I believe that his testimony as

j
33

to what odr member lands and -- he is following the
{') 14 policies established with respect to the administration

15 that he's been working with.
I6

MS. BERNABEI: If I could address this for
I a minute. Mr. Gehr is trying to take a part of this

witness's testimony and shut out the rest. I think
U

what this witness is demonstrating is, as we have said
20

all along, that the sources of water and the available
21

water to Palo Verde or any other individual municipality
22

or anyone else in this area is a matter of legal right
23 least in portion a matter of legal right and Ior at

p 24
believe that's what this witness is testifying to today.J

25
He is a representative of the association which is

ym
O

!
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1 a shareholder group of cities of other people contracting
2 to receive waters of the Salt River Project and as such

3q he is involved with legal rights. These are contracting
V

4 shareholders and as such he is representative of people

5 with certain legal rights to water and he's going to

6 testify I believe about the availability of water, at

7 least this is in Mr. Gehr's proffer to me. He is going

8 to testify about the sources of water, the physical

9 sources of water, who is now receiving them and who

10 has a right to receive them and I think it is unfair

II to say at this point this witness is going to testify

12 no longer about the rights of his members, the association

13 members to receive water.

()m\, I4 You can't separate the discussion in the

15 manner which Mr. Gehr is attempting to discuss it.

16 I know he's uncomfortable with claims of the Indian
17 community and other people that claim that they have
18 rights prior to the rights that this man is talking

19 about, but I don't believe he can arbitrarily divide

20 his testimonies as he is attempting to do.

21 MR. DEWEY: The Staff disagrees that this

22 witness is testifying about legal rights. He is merely

23 stating who is receiving the water and under what circum-

24 stances they are. I believe, and as I've tried to explain

25 before, this forum should not become involved in all

OV
.
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7_ t the different disputes between legal rights. This is
i'/

2 part of the Pima and Maricopa Indian lawsuit and I think

3 it's perfectly clear all this witness is testifying
4 to is who is receiving the water and under what situations

5 are they receiving it. He's not trying to

6 interpret any legal position here.

7 MS. BERNABEI: If I could quote from his

a testimony, if I'm not interrupting Mr. Dewey, this~ witness
,

9 has testified that part of his responsibilities and

to I'm quoting from his testimony today, is monitoring
3; water rights of shareholders. Those are his shareholders,

12 the Salt River Project Association shareholders. Therefore,

13 he is testifying here today on the rights of those people

() 14 who he represents, who his association represents.

15 He used the words legal rights.

16 JUDGE LAZO: I think we agree with Counsel

17 for the Staff that w'e're simply not going to get into
18 a discussion about legal rights of any of these people,
19 MS. BERNABEI: I guess my objection is that

20 I don't believe that it can be avoided. In fact, what

21 we're talking about is the scarce resourc'es that are

22 divided among municipalities, the utilities and perhaps
23 the Indians on the basis of legal rights and other political

(^3 24 struggles and what this man is talking about is the
U

25 division as it occurs today which has changed. It has

_
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I/]; changed over the last t.en years. It has changed over

2 the last 20 years.

3 One of our points is that we don't knowfm
I \

V 4 how it's going to change in the future and that's exactly

5 why there is not an assured supply of water in Palo

6 Verde. And this man out of his own mouth today has

7 testified to the water rights of people he represents,

8 the people that now use water which include some of

9 the municipalities. I believe that is what he's offered

10 to talk about, their right to receive this water.

II MR. GEHR: He did not. I disagree with

12 that statement.

I3 MR. DEWEY: As I pointed out before, there

14 are commission cases on point that says the commission

15 will not involve itself in speculative conjectural matters,

16 especially involving litigation in other forms. I've

17 already given this board some cases. I'll be glad to

18 cite some more cases on this point.
|
i

19 JUDGE LAZO: No, I don't think we need any

20 more cases. I think what Ms. Bernabei is doing is really

21 making a legal argument which is as I say, better done

22 when you file your proposed findings and conclusions.

23 We're going to overrule the objection. Mr. Gehr, would

24 you repeat your last question?

25 MR. GEHR: My last question?

A
V
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1 JUDGE LAZO: Or rephrase it?

2 BY MR. GEHR:

3 Q Was that in your discussions -- I'll have

4 to rephrase it. I hope I don't do it too badly. In

5 your testimony which you have given and will continue

6 to give about the distribution of water to member lands,

7 relates to your knowledge and experience in the administra-

8 tion of the practices established for the Salt River

9 Project, is that correct?

10 A Yes, sir.

1; Q We were talking about the city of Tempe

12 and I believe I asked you about the water resources.

13 You mentioned several, that there were several Tempe

() 14 wells, wells owned by the City of Tempe. They provide

15 water for the non-member lands within the city limits,

16 is that correct?

17 A Yes, the city of Tempe has -- I think there's

18 just one well that's city owned that is,on non-member

19 land and they use that well primarily to replace surface

20 water that is delivered to residences and businesses
'

21 on non-member land as an exchange well.
,

22 JUDGE COLE: Excuse me sir. When you say

23 replace or exchange, exactly what do you mean by that?

24 They put it into the Salt River Project system? |

1,

25 WITNESS JUETTEN: Yes, sir.

O
1
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' I JUDGE COLE: Okay, thank you. I

2 BY MR. GEHR:

3 Q The surface water that the city of Tempe

O 4 receives at its treatment plant comes from the Salt

5 River Project, does it?

6 A Yes it does.

7 Q Let's direct our attention to the city of

8 Mesa.

9 What are the water resources of that portion

10 of Mesa that is within the Salt River Project or reservoir

II district?

12 A The city of Mesa has a number of wells within '

13 the project area that they use to serve their customers.

O '4 they e1eo own e ehere of the weeer treetment e1ent 1oceted '

,

i

15 at Rainbow Road which is northeast of Mesa. They own
16 a portion of that water treatment plant with the city

:

17 of Phoenix. They take surface water from that plant

18 and deliver it to the city inside the reservoir district.
|

19 Q Again, the surface water is water received

20 from the Salt River Project, is that correct?
~

21 A Yes, sir.

22 Q What are the water resources for that portion

23 of the city of Mesa located outside the project area?

24 A The city of Mesa area outside of the Salt

25 River Project or Salt River Reservoir District Boundaries

o ;

.
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I{} is served partially by a city well field, roughly in

2 the vicinity of the Falcon Field. There are also a

3 number of private water companies serving the areas

O 4 that are already incorporated and areas that are strip

5 annexed by the city of Mesa.
,

6 Q Do you have an opinion whether the developed

7 resources, meaning the pumped water developed or other

8 resources of those portions of the city of Mesa outside

9 the project area are sufficient to meet that areas needs

10 over the short term, say five years?

II A Yes, sir. I believe they are.

12 Q What do you base that opinion on?

13 A The city of Mesa has, for a number of years

() 14 been delivering excess water developed from outside

15 the reservoir district boundaries inside the reservoir

16 district boundaries.

17 Q Have they used their full entitlement to

I8 the surface waters or other waters, other water resources
,

19 of the Salt River Project?

20 A No, they have not.
'

21 Q What are the water resources of the city

22 of Glendale?

23 A The city --

24() Q Within the reservoir district?

25 A The city of Glendale has several wells of

,

(~/ |h
s_ ;

:

I

-
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1 their own. They are also directly connected to a number

2 of Salt River Project wells that deliver directly into

3 their city grid system and they have within the past

4 two or three years constructed a water treatment plant
,

5 to process surface water from the Salt River Project.

6 Q And what are th'eir, are the city of Glendale's
'

7 water resources used to serve the area of Glendale outside

8 the project area?

9 A The city of Glendale has a number of wells

10 outside the project area to the North of the Arizona
'

Il canal and have demonstrated excess capacity from these

12 wells.

13 Q By excess capacity, what do you mean?

14 A I mean that they have more pumping capacity

15 than they have demand.

16 Q So in your opinion, would you state your

17 opinion as to whether or not the portions of the city

18 of Glendale outside the project area have sufficient
.

19 water resources for the next short -- for the short

20 term period?

21 A Yes, I believe they do, sir.
'

22 Q And that is based on your knowledge of the.

23 n.~. cess capacity of those wells that are located outside

24 the project boundary?

25 A Yes, sir.
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I Q What are the water resources of the city
'

O 2 of Scottdale within and outside the project boundaries?

3 A Most of the City of Scottsdale inside of

() 4 the reservoir district boundaries is served by the city

5 of Phoenix. The city of Scottsdale several years ago,

6 maybe ten or twelve years ago purchased a private water

7 company and I believe they have about 2000 acres of

8 land that is served by the Scottsdale system within

9 the project boundaries. The remainder of the Scottsdale

10 water system is to the north of the Arizona canal and

II '

outside the boundaries of the project.

12 ///

13

()
15

16

17
.

'

18

19
,

20
i

21
'

.

22

23

24
: C)
| 25 .

!

(2) :'

. -

-
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657T5,1 1 Q What are the water resources of the area served

(]) 2 by that company which was acquired, which you mentioned?
3 A That is served in part by the City of Scottsdale !

(]) 4 wells to the north, and in part by some wells that they have
5 connected up from the Salt River Project.
6 0 When you say to the north, do you man wells outside
7 the project?

8 A Yes, sir.

9 Q Wells outside the project area are used to serve
,

10 portions of Scottsdale within the project area? !
r

11 A Yes. The water can go both ways across the
;12 canal. It can go -- and it is metered both directions, and i

13 the -- the -- there must not be more water taken off project :

14 than comes in. '

15 O Do the -- are the developed pumped water wells f
1.

16 outside the project area serving the City of Scottsdale
17 outside the project area, are they -- do they provide an
18 adequate capacity for the current needs of Scottsdale? !

t19 A Yes, sir.
.

20 !0 For that area, I meanttto say. *

r

21 !A Uh-huh.

22
.-

Q What about in the short term, in the near future,
23 will they be adequate? t

II A
O I am sure they will, sir.

25 Q On what do you base that opinion?

. . -
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T5,2 1 A well, the City of Scottsdale has drilled several

(]) 2 wells in the last two or three years, and they have been

3 maintaining a productive capability in excess of their needs.

4 Q Let us turn to the City of Phoenix, which of i{;

5 course is the largest of all, is it not?

6 A Yes, sir. f

7 Q Would you explain what are the water resources

3 of the City of Phoenix within the project area?

9 A The City of Phoenix within the project area

10 receives water, surface water from the Salt River Project,

11 and it is processed in the -- in the Valvista Water

12 Treatment plant to the northeast, in the Squaw Peak and Deer

rs 13 valley water treatment plants, and also in the Verde Water
U

14 treatment plant.

15 The City of Phoenix also has wells of their own

16 within the Salt River Project boundaries.

17 Q Those would include wells located on member land

18 and non-member land, is that correct?

19 MS. BERNABEI: Objection. I believe that

20 assumes facts not in evidence. I believe that assumes facts

21 not in evidence from this witness.

22 MR. GEHR: I was asking if it included wells thatg-
(_)/

,

23 were on member land and non-member land.

. 24 WITNESS JUETTEN: The City of Phoenix has --

J .

I believe he has testified.there
|

25 MS. BERNABEI:
!

I
'

,
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TS,3 I were wells on memher lands, or within the project boundaries.

Q 2 MR. GEHR: Well, let us go --

3 JUDGE LAZO: Well, let him ask the question.

4 BY MR. GEHR:

5 0 Where are the wells located with respect to

6 member land?

7 A The city wells, sir?

8 Q Yes, City of Phoenix?

9 A The City of Phoenix has -- of course, most of

10 their wells are on member land. They have several wells on

11 non-member land inside the reservoir district boundaries.

12 These wells are used to serve city residents who are living

13 on non-member lan..s.

14 0 Did you mention that the city also has water --

15 receives water, surface waters and ground waters as well from

16 Salt River Project?

17 A Yes, the City of Phoenix receives surface water

18 for member lands in their water treatment plants, was that

19 your question?
.

20 Q Yes. Is that the fact?

21 A Yes, they do.

22 Q What are the water resources of the City of

23 Phoenix outside of the -- in those portions of the city

24 outside of the project?

25 A outsile of the Salt River Reservoir District
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T5,4 1 boundaries, the city has two sources of water. One is a |

|
'

2 well field, and the second source is termed gate water. The

3 gate water is water that accumulates behind gates installed

4 on Horseshoe dam. The city acqnired this right by terms of

5 a contract whereby they paid $_800,000 for the construction

6 of these gates in the spillway.

7 0 Is the -- are the gate water credits something

8 that fluctuate from year to year or time to time?

'

9 MS. BERNABEI: I object to that question. It

10 assumes facts not in evidence. There has been no testimony !

11 about gate water credits at this point.

12 JUDGE LAZO: Sustained. l

13 MR. GEHR: What is--- what was the objection?

14 MS. BERNABEI: I objected on the grounds that it ;

15 assumed facts not in evidence. There has been no testimony

16 from this witness about gate water credits and what they

17 are.

18 MR. GEHR: He just spoke to the gate water

19 credita. I beg your pardon.

20 JUDGE LAZO: No, he defined gate water.

21 MR. GEHR: Pardon me?

22 JUDGE LAZO: He simply defined gate water.

(O/
23 MR. GEHR: Oh. Okay.

24 BY MR. GEHR:

- 25 Q What are gate water credits, Mr. Juetten? You
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T5-5 1 defined gate water. What are the gate water credits?

(~T !

(,) 2 A Gate water credits are -- well, when -- let me do
,

3 it this way. When the flow of the Verde River is such that

() 4 the water rises to a point where water begins to be stored
,

5 against the gates that the city paid for, then that water i

6 becomes their water, and we record the amount of water that

7 is stored against those gates, and that record then is

8 referred to as gate water credits. :

9 JUDGE COLE: Sir, these gates, they were

10 constructed in the spillway?

11 WITNESS JUETTEN: Yes, sir.
f

12 JUDGE COLE: And because those gates were there,
,

(]) 13 then the capacity of the reservoir was increased because of

14 the additional height of the gates that were installed there,

15 is that correct?

16 WITNESS JUETTEN: That is correct, sir.

17 JUDGE COLE: Okay, thank you.

18 BY MR. GEHR:

19 Q And therefore the amount of gate water and gate

20 water credits would fluctuate according to the flows in the i

21 river, I take it?

T 22 A Yes, sir.(^/s_
23 Q Did you explain how many ground water wells that

24
{)

the City of Phoenix now owns and operates outside the

25 project boundaries, reservoir district boundaries?
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T5,6 1 A I. don't know the exact number. I really don't.

() 2 Q Do you know if the city plans to install

3 additional wells in that area, to serve that area?

() 4 A Yes, I do. They are currently drilling one well.

5 They have one well under construction, nearly finished, and

6 they have a number of additional wells planned for the near

7 future.

8 Q Is there any -- do you know if there is a schedule

9 for their installation?

10 A Yes. There is a schedule. They plan to drill

11 approximately six wells within the next two years, and up to

12 20 wells, as I understand it, by 1986.

(]) 13 Q Do you know the quantity of water currently held

14 by -- or the quantity of gate water credits currently

15 available to the City of Phoenix for water -- or for areas

16 outside the project boundary?

17 A Yes, sir.

18 MS. BERNABEI: I object to that question. It

19 assumes facts not in evidence, that these, credits are availa-

20 ble for water outside the project. I don't believe the whole

21 system has been explained adequately for that question. He

(~T 22 has testified that there are gate water credits the City of
\/ ,

,

23 Phoenix gets from the waters trapped behind -- in the

24 Horseshoe Dam, but I don't believe he has explained what a
[)

25 credit is adequately, and he assumes that there is some credit

,

_
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T5,7 1 that goes to transporting waters outside of the project

() 2 boundaries. That has not been explained by this witness.

3 JUDGE LAZO: No, no. He said that they keep an !

() 4 inventory of these credits.,

5 MS. BERNABEI: Right, but I believe the question

6 was how many credits they have, and how that works in terms

7 of water going outside the district.

8 JUDGE LAZO: Well, he has already said they keep

9 an inventory, and now he is simply being asked to state what

10 that number is.
I

11 BY MR. GEHR:
,

12 Q Will,you state the quantity of the credit

' "rre"' ''O
14 A Yes, sir. As of April 1st, or on April 1st, the

15 city balance was 88,811 acre-feet.

16 JUDGE CALLIHAN: This is April 1st, 1982?

'
17 WITNESS JUETTEN: Yes, sir.

18 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Thank you.

19 BY MR. GEHR:
.

20 Q Is the City of Phoenix free to use any of the

21 gate water, or the amount in their credit, inside or outside ;

22 the project area?() :

23 A That is their water. They can use it anywhere
t

24 they wish.

25 Q Has the city in the past used that -- whatever i
t

!
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T5-8 1 gate water has been available from time to time for the area

,

(]) 2 outside the project boundaries? ;

3 A Yes, sir. The city uses most of their gate water

(]) 4 outside of the Salt River Project boundaries.

,

5 Q How much was the gate water credit last summer,

6 if you know?

7 A I don' t believe -- well, it declined throughout

8 the summer. I can give you a figure earlier this year before

9 the storms.

10 0 Proceed. i

11 A They had approximately 16,000 acre-feet, the end ,

12 of January.

13 Q And the increase was attributable to storms that
. O.

14 took place in the drainage areas on the Verde River, is that
.

15 correct?

16 A Yes, sir. During March.

i 17 JUDGE LAZO: I think maybe this might be an

18 appropriate time to take a mid-morning recess, unless you

19 are nearly through, Mr. Gehr?
-

,

i 20 MR. GEHR: No, it would be worthwhile to take a
,

21 recess.
;

22 JUDGE LAZO: Well, then let us recess for 15 |
~%(J .

23 minutes. Off the record. |

24 (Brief recess. )
( ;

25 JUDGE LAZO: On the record. Would the hearing j

- _ - _- _ - . _ -
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T5-9 1 come to order, please? [

O 2 MR. oEuR: If the examiner g1eese -- 1e the -

3 chairman please, I would like to mark a document as Joint i

i

O 4 ^eg1icenes' Exhiest o for identificeeson.

5 (Whereupon, the document

6 referred to was marked as

7 Joint Applicants' Exhibit No. '

8 O for identification.) i

9 BY MR. GEHR:
i

10 0 Mr. Juetten, we have been talking about the water ;
|

11 resources available to the City of Phoenix to serve that {
12 section of Phoenix which is outside the reservoir district

i

13 boundaries. I would like to now get to how we can relate ,

14 those water resources to the actual requirements to serve ;

15 that area in the near term.
,

t

16 I show you the document which has been marked
'

17 Joint Applicants' Exhibit O for identification. Did you !;

18 prepare this document?

19 A I don't have a copy of it , sir. '

20 Yes, sir. I did.
i

21 0 You now have a copy?
!

22 A Yes, sir.

23 0 would pu explain wnat that document shows, and

24 what it is intended to show?

25 A This document shows an estimate of the effect on j

|

|
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-T5-10 1 the gate water balance for the City of Phoenix, of the effect'

( 2 of the city's well-drilling program, the city's conservation

3 program, and the Salt River Project programs to assist the j

() 4 city with their off-project water supply. f
.

5 Q What is ' -- let us take the first column, annual |.
,

6 demand, what is the source of that information?
r
'

7 A The source of this information is information

8 given to me by the City of Phoenix staff, depicting the

9 projected water usage outside of the project, based on their
.

10 population projections.
;

11 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Excuse me, Mr. Gehr. May the

12 witness put some units on this for us, please? |
:

(]) 13 BY MR. GEHR: ;

L

14 Q Are these in gallons, or in acre-feet? ;

15 A No, I am sorry, these are all in acre-feet. j

16 JUDGE CALLIHAN: For each column, save the first,

17 of course. ;

i

18 WITNESS JUETTEN: Yes, sir. That was my omission'. ;

i

19 That should all be acre-f eet. ;
,

20 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Thank you. |

21 MS. BERNABEI: Is that acre-feet per year?

22 JUDGE CALLIHAN: It is acre-feet over what{)
23 period of time?

24 MR. GEHR: The time period is indicated in the{)
25 column furthest to the --

_ _ _ ___ _ _ __.
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tS-11 1 JUDGE CALLIHAN: It is the number of acre-feet

O 2 in thee veer 2

3 WITNESS JUETTEN: Yes, sir.

O 4 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Thank you.

5 WITNESS JUETTEN: Acre-feet per year.

6 BY MR. GEHR:

7 0 What is the second column, existing wells, and

8 where did that data come from?

9 A That information came from the same city document.

10 It was an estinate of the productive capacity of the existing

11 city wells. That is again, in acre-feet for the year.

12 0 And would you go across the document and explain

13 the column, and the source?

14 A The new wells, the source is the same document

15 from the City of Phoenix, and it is based on their

16 conservative estimate of bringing new wells into production'

17 in each of those years, with the figures 766 in 1983, that

18 is 766 acre-feet. Then accumulating to 5100 acre-feet total

19 in 1984, and 13,862 acre-feet in 1985.
,

20 The next column, conservation program, again is

21 from the same city document, and that projects, as I recall,

'2 a five percent conservation ef fort during these:, years .-

23 Q That is a growing program which would result in

24 five percent at the end of that time, or in each of the

25 years?

. - _ _ .___ , - _ . .
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T5,12 1 A No. That would be -- that would be a five percent

( 2 reduction, or a continuing five percent, not cumulative. |

3 MS. BERNABEI: I am going to object to this '

() 4 witness testifying from a document that has not been put in
i

5 evidence or offered into evidence at this time. These are |
!

6 projections, as I understand them, and I believe they are not !
!

7 very reliable. Again, I have the same objection. They come
t

8 from the City of Phoenix, and they haven't been properly |
;

9 offered into evidence.

10 JUDGE LAZO: Well, there is no need that it be '

t

11 offered into evidence at this point. He may not even offer

he is trying to establish what the !12 it into evidence, but --

({} 13 document is, and what it says. Let us hold your objection ;

14 until it is operative evidence, if indeed it is.

15 BY MR. GEER:

16 Q The next column, SRP programs, what is the source

17 of that information? i

18 A The source of that column is from my own

19 calculations, and my estimate as to the amount of water that

20 could be developed from a number of programs that the project !

21 in conjunction with the City of Phoenix are embarking.upon to

22
(}

help or to assist the city with their off-project water

|23 supp ly .
.

1

24 0 Would pu explain those, what those programs are? l{}
25 A Yes. In 1982, the 2900 acre-feet would result

.

, , , - - . -
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669 |
TS,13 1 from a cumulative credit, exchange credit agreement, which
^

1 |

k>) 2 the Salt River Valley Water Users Association board of
'

3 directors approved on February 2nd of this year. This

( 4 document provides that the city can operate wells in excess

5 of their off-project need during the winter months, deliver
!

6 that water to the Salt River Project,and accumulate credits |

7 which could later be used in the summer months when they have

8 a deficit productive capability.

9 That is part of that. The remainder of the 2900

10 acre-feet would result from the sale exchange of four wells

11 which we are proposing to our board, to the Salt River Valley

12 Water Users Association Board of Governors, and ultimately to

( }) 13 the city council, whereby the Project would sell fot ; of its

14 wells that are located outside of the Salt River Reservoir

15 District boundary.

16 The city in turn would sell to the Project four

17 city wells that are located inside of the Salt River Project.

18 In this way, the city would very quickly be able to increase

19 their off-project water supply capability, and that amounts

20 to -- those two amount to 2900 acre-feet in 1982.

21 In 1983, we have added the -- excuse me. In

22() 1983, we have added the effect of an exchange well program

23 between the City of Phoenix and the City of Glendale, in

24
(]) which the City of Glendale would sell some of its excess

25 capacity off-project to the City of Phoenix. They would in

|

,_
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TS,14 1 turn deliver the water to the Salt River Project, and the

() 2 City of ~ Phoenix would receive the credits, again to be used

3 during the Summer months when they have a deficit capacity.
|

() 4 A further -- an additional program would be the

5 drilling of a well in the non-member land, on the south side

6 of the Salt River bed, at approximately 19th Avenue and

7 Broadway. When that well is completed and comes on line,

8 it would -- it would offset gate water that is currently

9 being charged against the City of Phoenix' use in the Agua

10 Tuqui (ph) subdivision area. This area is served water

11 from within member lands at the present time, and the city

12 does not have sufficient non-member well production to offset

Q 13 that use.

14 In 1984, this is increased by an additional

15 program involving -- I am sorry, I don't have my notes with

16 me, and I am drawing a blank.

17 0 okay. Would you have your notes from your

18 briefcase with you, that you would like to refer to?

19 A I don't think so, sir.
.

20 0 All right.
.,

21 A If I might go on to 1985, the large increase in

'

22 1985 is the result of a potential utilization of some of the
[}

23 sewage effluent from the 23rd Avenue Waste Water Treatment

24 Plant, by means of a percolation process developed by the

25 Department of Agriculture water conservation laboratory,

|

. _, .- . - . _ . . - -
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T5,15 1 whereby the sewage effluent would be percolated and -- into,

(S
-

J 2 the underground, and then pumped out. This water could be

3 either transported northward to the grand canal, and

() 4 utilized to serve project agricultural lands, or possibly by

5 a three-way agreement between the City of Phoenix, the j

6 Roosevelt Irrigation District, and the! Salt River Project,

7 and that would increase the capacity, then, to the cumulative '

8 19,100 acre-feet. -

,

9 Q All of these -- I think you indicated that all of

10 these programs which re indicated Salt River SRP programs,

11 have been discussed with and reviewed by, are in some i

12 process of implementation with the City of Phoenix?
,

(} 13 A Yes, sir.

14 0 What is the last column?

15 A The last column is the net result, or net effect

16 of these programs on the gate water credit balance, assuming
!

17 that the city had 90,000 acre-feet of gate water beginning

18 May 1st. That assumption having been made prior to our
,

|
'

19 tabulation of the exact amount.is a little high. They will |
?

20 not have that amount on May 1st.

21 Q Approximately what do you expect them to have on |
!

22
(]) May 1st?

23 A Probably in the neighborhood of 85,000.

24{) o very well. So basically, should we consider that

|25 these columns , the numbers in the last column, the column
|

. . - ~ , _- -_ _ - _ . . . _- - ~ ,_-
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T5,16 1 furthest to the right, should be reduced by 5,000 in each

() 2 year?

3 A Yes, sir. Approximately.
1

-( ) 4 Q I noticed you have a footnote 1. Is that

5 intended -- which states that 1982 is May 1 through December

6 1. Does that account -- does that apply to all of the

'

7 figures across that first column -- that first line?

*

8 A Yes, sir. It does. It indicates that I only

9 calculated for a part of a year in 1982.

10 ,

,
'

11

i

12 |:
(]) 13

14 t

i

15 .

i

16 ,

17

18
r

19 ;,

20 t

t

21 |

22 [
_ {])

: 1

23 ;'

|

24
(^)

25

,

t
_ _ - - - . .. . . - - - _ _ _ - _ - _ _ __- , _ _ _ . _ .
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6-1 I Q What is the conclusion you reach from this

OV 2 analysis that you've presented on this Joint Applicants'

3 Exhibit O?

[V 4 A I have concluded from this that if the City

5 continues to progress with their well-drilling program and

6 that if they put into effect a five percent conservation

7 program 7.nd that if all of the Salt River Project proposed

I programs are put into effect, that the City will not run out

9 of gate water prior to 1986.

10 Q Does that not also mean that they will have

11 adequate water resources to serve that area of the City

12 outside the water reservoir district boundaries during that

(] 13 period of time?

14 A Yes, sir. That means they will be able to serve

15 their needs and still have a credit balance in their gate

16 water account.

17 Q In the previous testimony, I've asked you about

18 the -- asked your opinion as to the adequacy of supplies of

19 water resources outside the Project boundary for the Cities

20 of Mesa, Glendale and Scottsdale over the short term of --

21 and your answer has been in that relationship, what did you

22O conside, in term, __ wh,t w,s the short term that you hae

23 in mind?

24 A Until the arrival of CAP water.

25 0 One area which we have not addressed is your
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6-2 1 opinion and conclusions respecting the adequacy of the water

2 supplies to the cities that we've been discussing with

3 respect to those portions of the cities located within the

O 4 erosece boundaries- neve you gregered ea ene1reis or this

5 amount, of the supplies in this area?

6 A Yes, I did, sir.

7 MR. GEHR: May we have this document marked

8 as Joint Applicants' Exhibit P for identification?

9 (The document referred to was

10 marked for identification as

11 Joint Applicants' Exhibit P.)

12 MR. GEHR: If the Chairman please, before we get

13 on to our next exhibit, I would like to offer into evidence

14 Joint Applicants' Exhibit O.

15 JUDGE LAZO: Are there any objections?

16 MR. DEWEY: No objections.

17 MS. BERNABEI: I object on the basis of -- I

18 just received this document shortly before the recess ended.

19 These figures, as I understand it, again ,come from the City

20 of Phoenix figures. They're not the witness's, own. And

21 there's been -- I believe they're not reliable. And they

22 should be sponsored by someone from the City of Phoenix that

23 knows about them.

24 JUDGE LAZO: Well, he prepared the chart and he's

25 explained from where he received his data. I don't know what

__
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6-3 1 else he can do about it. It certainly would go to the weight

() 2 of the document.
|
|

3 MS. BERNABEI: Well, this was not prepared in the'

| () 4 normal course of his business. As I understand it, it was

5 prepared specifically for use at this hearing, and as such,

6 I don't believe it falls under any of the hearsay exceptions,

7 and does not have the usual indicia of reliability that

8 such records have.

9 JUDGE LAZO: Well, let the record show your

10 objection. And as we stated, the objection really goes to

11 the weight of the document. So it may be admitted subject

12 to the continuing objection of Counsel for Intervenor.

(]) 13 (The document referred to,

14 having been previously marked for

15 identification as Joint Applicanus'
,

16 Exhibit O, was received in

17 evidence.) .

18 BY.MR. GEHR:

19 Q Mr. Juetten, let's turn to th,e document which

20 has been marked Joint Applicants' Exhibit P. Was this
.

21 document prepared by you?
,

22 A Yes, sir, it was.
{)

23 Q Would you explain what this document shows and

(~g 24 what you intended to demonstrate with this document?
U

25 A This document is a summary of the acreage in the

.. . . - _
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6-4 1 in the domestic water accounts of five cities within the

IO
%_/ 2 Salt River Project area, the water use during 1981, the

3 water duty per acre for that use, and then the last two

() 4 columns are an indication of the amount of water that the

5 cities could have utilized under the Board of Governor's

6 allotment for 1981, and the special pump rights of the --

7 for lands within the city contract area.

8 Q With respect to the column, Water Duty, would

9 you explain how that figure was obtained?

10 A Water duty is cimply a division of the acre feet

11 divided hy the account acreage. It's a means of quickly

12 comparing water use of different entities.

([) 13 Q With respect to t he special pump rights water

14 expressed in acre feet, are these the -- I think earlier in

15 your testimony I asked you whether any member land had

16 special pump rights. Is this what this column refers to,

17 is what you describe as special pump rights?

18 A Yes, sir, that is.

19 Q What do you conclude from the, analysis you've

20 presented in Exhibit P?

21 A I conclude from this that the city -- the combine d

(g 22 five cities and each individually had a greater availability
V

23 of water than they used.

24 Q In other words, for the five cities collectively,
r-)SL

25 they had an acre feet usage in 1981 of the amount shown in

. . .-. _
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6-5 I the second column. Is that correct?

O 2 A Yes, sir. 255,156 acre feet.

3 O And how much would've been available to them

4 during that same period?

5 A The sum of 266,787 plus the 71,220 acre feet of

6 special pump rights.

7 Q Do you consider that this condition of excess

8 resources over usage will continue into the future?

9 A Yes, sir. I believe it will.

10 0 What is the basis for your estimate that this

11 excess quantity will continue to exist in the future?-

12 A Well, as the cities continue to urbanize the

O 13 eericu1eure etees, they disg1ece the egricuteure use

14 currently, which is greater than the 2.86 acre feet per acre

15 water duty. We have projected at the Salt River Project that

16 the supplemental ground water requirements will decline until

17 sometime after the year 2000. Then as the city matures and

18 as densities increase, the pumping requirements will probably

19 again increase to some level, possibly similar to that which

20 they are today.

21 MR. GEHR: That is all I have of this witness.

O 22 auoos tazo: ^re you reear to desia oro==

23 examination?

O 24 ms. esRssesz, zf we cou1e eaxe 3ust a few

25 minutes.

i

'

._ _ _ -
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6-6 I JUDGE LAZO: Another alternative would be to take

( 2 an early luncheon recess and --

3 MS. BERNABEI: That would be preferable.

() 4 JUDGE LAZO: You would prefer that?

5 MS. BERNABEI: Right. Yes.

6 JUDGE LAZO: Well, then why don't we recess until

7 1:30 this afternoon.

8 (Whereupon, at 11:58, the hearing in the above-

9 entitled matter was recessed to reconvene at 1:30 p.m.,

10 this.same day, Thursday, April 29, 1982, in the same place.).

11 777

12

I () '3
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18

19
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22
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24
(:)

25
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7-1 1 A F T E R N O_ O N S E S,S I O_ N

il''y 'V 2 1:36 p.m.

3 JUDGE LAZO: Would the hearing come to, order,

O 4 g1eese.

5 Ms. Bernardei, are you ready to proceed?

6 MS. BERNARDEI: Yes, I am.

7 MR. GEHR: Before the cross examination starts,

8 there was a matter in connection with Exhibit O, as to which

9 the witness was not sure -- and the source of a number or the

10 constitution of the number. He, during the noon hour, has

11 been able to refresh his recollection from other papers. I

12 would like to clarify that point.

Q 13 JUDGE LAZO: Please proceed.

14 DIRECT EXAMINATION (Resumed)

15 BY MR. GEHR:

16 O Mr. Juetten, dealing with the column captioned,

17 SRP Programs, appearing on Joint Applicants' Exhibit O,

18 would you please explain what the answer that you gave

19 earlier -- or amplify the answer that you,gave earlier?

20 A (WITNESS JUETTEN) Yes, sir. The SRP Programs
i

21 column be Tins in May of 1982. And as I believe I stated,

22 we had five major programs -- or five mitigation programs in

23 the planning stage. The first one referred to was the

24 proposed sale exchange of four wells. Four SRP wells,

25 located off Project, would be sold to the city and the city

__
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7-2 1 would in turn sale four of their wells to the Salt Riter

2 Project. The second proposal, which the Water Users

3 Association Board of Governors approved in February, is an

O 4 eereemene whereby the cier cen gume eround weeer from off the
.

5 Project in excess of their winter demand to build up credits

6 for later use in the summer months. This we call the

7 Cumulative Exchange Water Agreement.

8 The third proposal was that the City of Phoenix

9 contract or agree, develop an agreement with the City of

10 Glendale for use of some of Glendale's off-Project pumping

11 capacity as an additional exchange medium. And the fourth

12 item was a proposed well that the city would dwell at 19th

(~]
13 Avenue and Broadway to be used to offset gate water credits

14 that are now applied to the use at the Ahwatukee subdivision

15 area. And the fifth is the proposed use of percolated

16 sewage effluent from the 23rd Avenue Waste Water Treatment

17 Plant.

II In constructing this table on Exhibit O, I

19 concluded that during 1982, only proposal,s 1, 2 and 3 could

20 possibly be in effect. Number 1 and number 3, that is the

21 sale and exchange of wells would come on line probably by

22pJ August and the Cumulative Exchange Agreement and the Glendale

23 Exchange Agreement, probably the later part of the year, in

24 November or December period. In 1983, those same three

25 proposals would be in ef feet for a full year. And being so,

.
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7-3 1 for that period of time would develop the additional quantity

O( / 2 of water up to 9000 acre feet per annum.

3 In 1984, those same first three proposals would

() 4 be in effect. In addition, by that time, the 19th Avenue

5 and Broadway well could be completed and in operation and

6 would add an additional 1500 acre feet of capacity. Then

7 in 1985, one of the proposed options of the sewage effluent

8 utilization proposal could be in effect and would increase

9 the capacity from 10,500 to 19,100.

10 Q ,Thank you, Mr. Juetten. One more question.<

11 Just at the close of your testimony, we were dealing with

12 Exhibit P. Would you turn to that exhibit? And I asked you,

(]) 13 in connection with that, to make a summation -- what the

14 summation -- I withdraw that. We don't have any correction.

15 In estimating -- going back to Exhibit O, you did announce

16 that each of those numbers under the end of year gate water

17 allowance should be reduced by the amount of 5000 acre feet.

18 Is that correct?

19 A Yes. That's an approximation,.

20 MR. GEHR: I have nothing further.

21 JUDGE LAZO: Mr. Gehr, Joint Applicants' Exhibit

/~s 22 P was marked for identification. I don't believe it has
V

23 been offered at this time.

24 MR. GEHR: I thank you for reminding me. I

)
25 would like to offer it into evidence at this time.

,
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7-4 1 JUDGE LAZO: Are there any objections? Same

(Os 2 objection.

3 MS. BERNABEI: The same objection. I assume

/O 4 it will be admitted subject to my objection.

5 JUDGE LAZO: Yes. I' will be received into

6 evidence subject to the same objection as was applied to

7 Exhibit O.

8 (The document referred to, havinc

9 been previously marked for identi-

10 fication as Joint Applicants'

11 Exhibit P, was received in

12 evidence.)

A) 13 CROSS EXAMI.'ATION\

14 BY MS. BPFNABEI:

15 Q Mr. Juetten, you talked a little bit about the

16 gate water credit system for the City of Phoenix. Is that

17 right?

18 A Yes, ma'am.

19 Q And that is basically an accounting method

20 whereby Phoenix can get the benefit of certain waters stored

21 at the Horseshoe Dam. Is that right?
~

O 22 ^ rnet is actue1 water enet is stored dentud the
,

23 gates. And we measure the quantity of water and keep track

24 og it,(]
25 Q Okay. And the City of Phoenix build the gates at
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7-5 1 the Horseshoe dam. Is that correct?

\_) 2 A No, ma'am.

3 Q The Salt River Project built the gates?

( 4 A The gates were constructed by a contractor and

5 the City of Phoenix --

6 Q Paid for the contract then.

7 A Paid $800 thousand for that construction.

8 0 And in return for paying for the construction,

9 they get the benefit of any water trapped behind those gates

10 in the form of credits. Is that correct?

11 A Yes. In the form of wet water. We merely

12 account for the water and keep track of the amount of water

(]) 13 in storage for them.

14 Q Now, the amount of water trapped behind those

15 gates is dependent in part on the amount of water trapped in

16 dams that are lower down -- or lower than the Horseshoe Dam.

17 Is that correct?

18 A I'm not sure I understand your question.

19 0 I'm talking lower in terms of, physically lower.

20 In other words, the dam lower, closer to the river will

21 get more water than dams built higher up. Is that correct?

/~T 22 A There are only two dams on the Verde, Horseshoe
%.)'

23 and Bartlett. )
:

24 0 Okay. Let me ask the question this way. There{}
25 are waters collected prior to waters that are trapped in the

l

;

i

.-.
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i 7-6 1 Horseshoe Dam. Is that correct?

2 A Not to my knowledge. !

3 Q There's not a lower basin that's filled prior to

r
i 4 any filling of the Horseshoe Dam?

5 A Horseshoe is upstream of Bartlett Dam.

6 Q And the Bartlett Dam, in the case of flood waters
.

7 or excessive rains, would fill before the Horseshoe Dam.

8 Is that right?

9 A Not necessarily.
,

10 0 Are there any dams or any basins that would fill

'

11 prior to the Horseshoe Dam?

12 A No, ma'am.

(]) 13 0 Well, maybe you should explain the credit system.

14 My understanding was that the City of Phoenix -- and you

15 should correct me if this is incorrect -- the City of Phoenix

16 would give credits for water trapped behind the gates of '

17 the Horseshoe Dam? -

18 A Behind the gates. Yes, ma'am.

19 Q And the water must fill the lpwer basin before

20 it fills the Horseshoe Dam. In other words, they won't get'

21 the credits unless the lower basin is filled as well as the

22 Horseshoe Dam?[])
23 A When precipitation falls on the Verde River

(g 24 watershed in the form of rain or snow which later melts,
V

25 this water runs downstream. When it gets to Horseshoe

._. _ .. .. - . , . - - .-
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7-7 1 Reservoir, it is trapped. It begins to build up. When

2 the reservoir level rises to the level of the crest of

3 the spillway gates, then from that point on, any increase

4 in elevation is -- or becomes city water.

5 0 So then the part of the reservoir, before you

6 get to the gates, that is filled is not credited to Phoenix.

7 Is that right?

8 A No, ma'am. That's SRP water.

9 Q That's SRP water. Therefore Phoenix is entitled

10 only to the amount above and beyond what some people call

11 the lower basin of the dam. Is that right?

12 A I've never heard the term, lower basin.

(]) 13 ///

14

15

16

17

18

19
,

20

21

C:)
22

23
s

24
CE)

'

.

25

. . - - . . _ . . - .-
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T8,1g I Q Well, the reservoir below those gates.

2 A okay, yes.
'

i

3 O What is the physical capacity of the dam? |

4 A Approximately 131,000 acre. * '2 e t .
i

5 0 Imd the physical capacity beyond the gates? In

other words, subtract out the amount of the dam before you I6

get to those gates? How much capacity can the dam hold? f7

8 A I just gave you the capacity. It is 131,000
'

s

9 acre-feet. |

Q But there is a part of that that does not lie [10

i

11 below the gates, is that right?
!

__ JUDGE COLE: I thought that was all below the f12
t

'

O 23 seee.,

14 BY MS. BERNABEI:

Q okay, I guess what I am asking is -- f15
i

16 A I can't answer that question.

17 0 -- behind the gate. My understanding is that a

18 part of this is a capacity that can be credited to the City
i

19 of Phoenix. .

20 MR. GEHR: I am having difficulty following the

21 exchange. When we say below, do we mean downstream? [
!

22 MS. BERNABEI: No, we mean the part of the

23 capacity of this reservoir that Phoenix can be credited f
24 with.

;

D MS. GEHR: And that is upstream of the gates, is

[

.
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|
|

| T8,2 1 that correct?

2 MS. BERNABEI: It is behind the gates.
|

3 WITNESS JUETTEN: Okay. Let me state it this way.

4 The city gates will hold currently, have a capacity, of

5 73,032 acre-feet. The total capacity of the reservoir, full,

6 to the top of the gates, is 131,000 plus acre-feet.

7 BY MS. BERNABEI:

8 Q But Phoenix can't get credited for anything beyond

9 the 73,000 acre-feet?

10 A Yes, they can.

11 Q Well, let me ask you this. The capacity of the

12 part that they can use to get credited is 73,000 acre-feet.

Q 13 In other words, the rest of that has to be filled before

14 Phoenix can begin to use the 73,000 acre-feet.

15 A The reservoir must be full up to the level of the

16 gates before the city can begin to accumulate water.

17 Q Is it fair to say there are actually two systems,

18 or -- well, let me ask another question. Theretare .

19 situations in which this 73,000 acre-feet. capacity may be

20 exceeded by waters coming into the dam, is that right?

21 A That is correct.

! 22 0 Okay. And when that happens, Phoenix can be

23 credited, or can use those waters in certain ways, is that

O 24 correct?
/

25 A The city of Phoenix can use all of their gate

-
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1 water in any manner or in any place that they see fit.

() 2 Q No, that wasn't my question. The question was,

3 when that capacity is exceeded, that is, that 73,000 acre-

() 4 feet, or thereabouts, Phoenix can use that water in one of

5 three ways as I understand it, is that correct?

6 A What are the three ways?

7 0 okay, let me ask you. They can use it outright,

8 withdraw it and use it as they wish, is that correct?

9 A Yes.

10 Q They can also be charged for the credits, because

11 it evaporates, through storage, is that correct?

12 A That is correct.

() 13 Q And that is about a rate of six percent per year,

14 a half a percent per month, is that right?

15 A That is correct.

16 Q They can also be charged for it, in the sense

17 that they lose a credit for it, if .it spills over that portion

18 of the dam, is that right? It spills out into the river.

19 A If tne lowest reservoir from the Salt River

20 system spills, then the City of Phoenix loses any credits

21 accumulated over and above 73,032. 1

1

22 Q And that is not as useful to them as if they0
23 could use it outright, is that right? In other words, they

24 would prefer to withdraw it rather than have it spill over
,.

25 into the river?

_ _ _



689
1 A Yes, na'am, I am sure they would.

2 Q Now, when we are talking about when the capacity

3 is not overfilled, in other words, when you don't go over the

4 73,000 acre-feet, you can -- Phoenix is able to withdraw that

5 water, is that right, and use it?

6 A Yes.

7 Q Rnd there is another method whereby they can use

8 it in terms of accounting for Salt River Project waters they

9 bring off-project, out of projec t boundaries, is that right?

10 In other words, they can offset any water of the Salt River

11 Project they bring off boundaries by any amount that they

12 are credited with the Salt River Project, in these gate water

O 13 credies2

14 A The water -- the water is all mixed when it comes

15 out of the dam. We don't color the --

16 Q Sir, thateis not the question I asked you. The

17 question I asked you is -- well, let me give you a few other

18 questions.

19 Phoenix, as a contractor for the Salt River

20 Project water, cannot take that water out of the Salt River

21 Project boundaries, is that correct, without replacing it

22 within the boundaries, in some method?

23 A That is correct.

24 Q Okay, and one of the ways they do that is by

25 taking the credits that they have accumulated through the
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1 Horseshoe Dam, that is stored up there, is taking -- losing

O
V 2 those credits, in exchange for water, Salt River Project

3 water they can take outside the boundaries?

4 A They actually use their gate water to serve their

5 off-project needs.

6 0 But they don't have to, do they? In other words,

7 they don't have to physically use that water? They just have

8 to replace it. They just have to use it as a replacement

9 for water they have taken off-project?

10 A Each month, the city gives us a listing of the

11 use of all of their metered deliveries off-project.

12 o Sir, I don' t believe that is my question. My-

(] 13 question.was, they don't have to physically transport the

14 water from the Horseshoe Dam off-project. They can -- they

15 can trar. sport water they have received from the project

16 off-project, and then replace it in terms of this credit

17 system, with water trapped behind the Horseshoe Dam. They

18 do not have to physically carry that water outside the

19 project boundaries if they want to use it,there. They can use

20 a credit, so-called credit, isn't that right?

21 A They do transport their water from --

22Q Q Sir, I don't think you understand my question.

23 JUDGE LAZO: Counse lor, let him, let the witness

24 complete his answer.

25 WITNESS JUETTEN: The city orders water in their

I

..
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1 water treatment plants, and they tell us how much gate water |

() 2' they want to use, and we release that much water to them,!

3 and we charge them transportation losses in the river and
t

O
| sj 4 the canal system, to the respective water treatment plantt

5 that that order is placed at.

6 BY MS. BERNABEI:

7 Q And the transporation losses are calculated at

8 ten percent of the water, is that right?

9 A It depends on the distance. The contract

10 provides for 9.3 percent to Squaw Peak, and then it is a pro

11 rata percentage beyond that to the Deer Valley plant, and it

12 is a pro rata percentage less to the Valvista plant. I don't

13 recall precisely what those percentages per mile are.(])
14 Q Now, the Horseshoe Dam was built -- or was paid

15 for by Phoenix, and it was pursuant to a contract with the.

16 Salt River Project, is that right?

17 A No, ma'am. It is not right.

18 0 Well, why don't you explain how the Horseshoe Dam

19 and the whole system of gate credits was established?

20 A The Horseshoe Dam was constructed in 1944 by the
.

21 Phelps Dodge Corporation, in conjunction with the Defense

22 Plant Corporation of America.{)
23 Q Okay, and the gates at the Horseshoe Dam? |

24 A The gates were constructed sometime between
)

25 1948 and completed just prior to 1952.

|

- - - - _ . - - .-
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1 Q And they were paid for by Phoenix, is that right?

2 A They were; paid partially by Phoenix and partially

3 by the Salt River Project. , ,

4 Q Now, there are years, are there not, when Phoenix

5 gets no -- well, let us put it this way. When Phoenix uses

6 no gate water credits, is that right? There have been years

7 in the past since 1952? ;

8 A I believe possibly one or two years in the early
,

,

9 fifties.

10 Q I understand there was a five-year extended !

11 period around 1973 where Phoenix used few, if any, of their

12 gate water credits?

13 A I don't believe that is correct.

14 Q Do you know for the period 1973 to 1978 how many
,

|15 gate water credits Phoenix did use?

16 A In the Spring of -- in the Spring of 1973, the
,

17 City of Phoenix had their full allotment of gate water credits ,

18 at that time was prior to the last silt survey, and I believe

19 it was a little over 75,000 acre-feet, and by the summer --

20 or by the -- by January of 1978, they were nearly out of
f

21 gate water, so they had used their gate water credits

22 between 1973 and 1978.

23 Q But they didn't accumulate any during that
,

24p period, that is what I am talking about. The ones that they

G
25 had during that period were accumulated prior to 1973?
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1 A They were accumulated in the Spring of 1973.

(G/ 2 Q Okay. But to your knowledge, were any gate water

3 credits accumulated by the City of Phoenix from, let us say,

() 4 the Summer of 1973 to the 19787

5 A No, there were not.

6 Q And therefore, they had to use up their reserve

7 gate water credits from prior to the Summer of 19737

8 A Well, they used their gate water credits that

9 they had in storage.

10 Q Have there been any other periods that you know

11 about during which Phoenix has accumulated no gate water

12 credites?

13 A Yes, there were several periods.(])
14 Q And what were those?

15 A I can't recall them precisely. I would have to

16 look at the record.

17 0 Was there any other period for as long as five

18 years?

19 A I don't recall, without checking the records

20 specifically.

21 Q But it could have been a long as three or four

22
) years, during which Phoenix accumulated no gate water

23 credits??

24
S A Yes.

G
25 Q Now, the City of Phoenix, and I am talking in very

|

_ _
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I general terms, has grown -- well, let me start over. The

2 part off Phoenix that has grown the most in recent years is
,

3 the north Phoenix area, is that right?

"

4 A I don't know that to be a fact.

5 0 Well, let me ask you that. Has the City of

6 Phoenix grown in the last, say, five to ten years? i

7 A Yes, ma'am.

8 Q And if you can demonstrate on the map, do you

9 know how it has grown? In other words, what part is the old !

10 central city, and what areas it is growing into? (
11 A well, it has grown to the north, primarily into y

12 Paradise valley and Deer Valley.

/] 13 Q And can you show us on the map where that is? I

14 A I will refer to this map, if that is all right.

15 0 Well, I believe this one is the one I think would !

16 be more useful for our purposes.

[17 A okay. Okay, the City of Phoenix is hemmed in, so
|

18 to speak, boundary-wise, on the east by Scottsdale and Tempe,

19 so it cannot grow this way. The City of Phoenix is hemmed in

20 on the West by Glendale and by the town of -- well of Tolleson .

,

21 and of Avondale over here in the southwest part of the project ,

22Q so about the only direction that the city can grow is to the

23 north.

24 To the south is the south mountains, and the

25 Salt River Reservoir District boundary is the same boundary as
i
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1 the Gila River Indian Reservation, so they can't grow to the

(]) 2 south. So this is the only way they can go.
3 Q Okay, and when you say here, can you point out,on

(]) 4 that map where you are talking about exactly?

5 A well, I think I said here being to the north.

6 Q And is that inside or outside Salt River Project
7 boundaries?

8 A That is outside of the Salt River Project
9 boundaries.

10 Q Okay, thank you.

11 Now, is it fair to say that one of the reasons

12 Phoenix wants gate water credits is in order to transport
13 what water is available to them to North Phoenix for>

14 development purposes?

15 A I would say that the City of Phoenix uses their

16 gate water credits to serve demands within their service
17 area off project.

18 Q And that would be largely North Phoenix, is ithat
19 correct, when .ie are talking about --

,

20 A Primarily.

21 Q Okay. If we could return to one of your

22 Exhibits, or Applicants' Exhibits. Okay, if you could look

23 at what has now been admitted as Exhibit O, now, this is, is
24 it not -- these are figures for the City of Phoenix off-O
25 project?

|
1

-
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1 A Yes, ma'am.

(~
\, 2 Q And is it -- is it fair to say that -- and wnen

3 we are talking about Phoenix, when we are talking about out

() 4 of Phoenix's service area, we are also talking about out-of

5 project boundaries?

6 A Yes, ma'am.

7 Q Okay, so they are more or less contiguous, or more

8 or less equal, is that right?

9 A Yes. This refers to the area of Phoenix outside

10 the reservoir district boundaries.

11 Q Okay, now if -- according to Exhibit O, in

I

12 column three, new wells, there is projected a large increase I

({} 13 in new wells, in fact, 766 for 1983, is that right?

14 A Yes, ma'am.

15 Q Okay, and that is part of a whole series, a large

16 series of wells that Phoenix intends to build in order to get

17 more ground water to develop North Phoenix.

18 A Yes. This is acre-feet, not number of wells .

19 Q Right. Now, in order to drill a well in Arizona,

20 or in order for Phoenix to drill any of these wells, it has

21 to get a permit, does it not?

22 A Yes, ma'am.
)

23 Q And where does it get this permit?

24 A From the Department of Water Resources.

25 Q OKay, and the Department of Water Resources

_ _._.
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i1 grants or denies these permits on what basis?

2 A I can't answer that. I don't know what their

3 criteria is.

4 0 Okay, is it fair to say that one of their

5 considerationssis whether or not the City can develop wells

6 in an area outside their present service area, that that is

7 one of the things that may enter into their consideration?
P

8 MR. GEHR: Objection. The witness has said he

i9 could not answer what the criteria used by the Department of

10 Water Resources.

11 f6. BERNABEI: Well, he is testifying here that

12 he believes that these are accurate projections about what

O 13 emount of weeer these oef eite off-service etee we11s w111

14 produce, and I believe I am entitled to probe into his

15 basis for that opinion.

16 JUDGE LAZO: Well, then rephrase the question,

17 Counsellor .

18 BY MS. BERNABEI:

19 Q As of this time, to your knowledge, PLoenix has

20 not obtained permits to drill the wells or produce the acre-

21 feet projected for 1983, is that right?

g 22 A I am not sure of that. I do not know.

23 Q But before it did drill the wells, it would have ,

24 to get permits.

25 A Yes.

,
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1 O You have testified to that?

() 2 A Yes, it' would . f
i

3 Q And cne of the problems in geteing those permits

() 4 may be that Phoenix is developing wells in of f-service areas, j

5 is that not right?

6 A I believe that all of the wells that they have f

7 planned are within their service area. f

8 Q But it is to provide water for their off-service ,

|

9 area, is that not right? j

10 A No, it is to provide water for their service i
!
'

11 area.
.

12

(]) :13
,

14

15

16 |

17 4

:

18

19 ,

20

21

() 22 ;

23 ;

!

24 ;()
25 [

|

. --. ._.
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In Q Well, as I understand it, the -- out ofV'

2
the service area would be north Phoenix and that's where

I they would want the water to go, isn't that correct?
4 A It's outside the Salt River Reservoir District
5 Boundary, but it is within the service area of the city
6 of Phoenix.
7

Q But isn't there a possibility that could

8 be determined to be out of their service area?
9 A I think their service area is already determined.

10 Q And who is that determined by?
II A It's determined by the city.

12 Q But isn't it true that the department of

I3i

water resources, the State Department, has to determine
' I4 that for itself when it grants the permit?

15 A I don't know what the Department of Water
16 Resources determines.
17

Q Let's go back to your exhibit for a minute.

18
I thought originally that you said that

19 this spoke about wells in acre feet per year, outside
20 the Salt River Project boundaries?

21
.

, A That is correct.
!

22 Q And that was generally, we were talking
23

, about wells out of the service area of Phoenix, isn't
1

( (O that what you told me?w 24
1

25 A No, I didn't say that.
*

|

j

V

_
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1 Q Well, okay then, let me ask you. You believeO
\~/

2 that these are within the service area of Phoenix?
3 A Definitely, within the city of Phoenix water

rm
(_) 4 service area but outside the boundaries of the Salt

5 River Reservoir District. These are two different and
6 distinct areas.
7 Q Okay, I understood. I understood you to

8 testify to something differently before.
9 Well, some of this water from these wells

10 is to go to a new service area, isn't that right?
ij A I don't know where the water is going to
12 g precisely. It's going to serve the residents and

businesses and possibly some industry inside the city13

(}) 14 of Phoenix water service area.
15 Q But it's to go into a new service area in

16 the sense that it's North Phoenix, where the city is
17 expanding to? ^

13 MR. GEHR: Objection. We've gone over this,

19 that it's not going to a new service area, it's going
20 to an existing service area.

21 JUDGE LAZO: That's what the witness keepsI

22 saying, counselor.

23 MS. BERNABEI: Okay. '

24 JUDGE LAZO: He may be having a difficultO
25 time with semantics but, no, I misspoke. He's explained

() '
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I
O what he understands the city's service area to'be.

2 MS. BERNABEI: If I can just ask one more
3 question along this line.

4
BY MS. BERNABEI:

5 Q Isn't it true that a new service area is
6

defined as an area which is not being served now by
7 Phoenix's water service? That would be what a new water
8 service area is?
9 A I don't believe that the Department of Water

10 Resources has defined water service areas yet. I think
Il they're still struggling with that.

12 Q But it is -- that's a possible definition,
13 when they finally come to a decision on what a new service

O '4 eree is, isn't it24

15 MR. GEHR: Objection. It calls for speculation
16 by the witness.

17
MS. BERNABEI: It's one of the definitions '

18 ,

that's being considered by the Department, isn't it?
19 JUDGE LAZO: Counselor, he said he does
20 not know what the criteria are. A

11 MS. BERNABEI: I think he's testified just
22

now that they haven't decided but I think that he may
.

23 know. !
'

.

24 JUDGE LAZO: Well, you and he are obviously [
25 differing on what is the definition of a new service

O
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i G(''\
I area. I don't think you can get much farther with this

|

( 2 line of questionning.
t

3 BY MS. BERNABEI:
4: Q Isn't it true that Phoenix has had to shut
5 down certain wells in recent times?
6 A I believe that is correct.

7 Q And what was the reason they had to shut
8 down those wells?
9 A Primarily for water quality problems.

10 Q and what was the water quality problems?
|

II A In some cases it is excessive nitrates in
12 the water and in some other cases, excessive chromium
13 in the water.

() 14 Q And to your knowledge have those wells been
15 opened up again?

16 A I do not know.

17 Q Okay, isn't it true that they had to shut

18 down one for trichloro-ethylene? So-called TCE?
19 A Yes.

20 Q And that was a fairly big pump, well, am
.

21 I not right?

22 A I would say probably average or a little '

.

23 less.

() 24 Q Okay, and when you're talking about average
,

25 or a little less, what size are you talking about?

( :

,e
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I
) A I'm talking about a well with a discharge

2 of probably one thousand to 1500 gallons per minute.
3 QO And that was closed down because the water

\/ 4 quality did not meet State Department of Health Services
5 standards, is that right?

6 A Yes.
7

Q And Scottsdale has had to shut down some
8 wells because of water quality problems, is that right?
9 A I understand that to be true.

10 0 And Tempe has had to shut down some wells
11 because of water quality problems?
12 A Pardon me?

13 Q Tempe.

({) 14 A Tempe. I believe I heard that. I don't
15 have any first hand information on that.

16 Q And the chromium problems have occurred
17 in Scottsdale where they've had to shut down plants,
18 is that right?

19 MR. GEHR: Excuse me.
20 MS. BERNABEI: Chromium.

.

11 MR. GEHR: dhromium.
22

WITNESS JUETTEN: Again, I don't have any
23 first hand information on that.
24 BY MS. BERNABEI:
25 Q Okay, and the nitrates in the water were

O
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t

. I found in a Northwest area of Phoenix and Glendale, is
''

2 that right?

3 A Yes.

' O(,, 4 Q And they had to shut down wells there too,

5 at least one?

6 A Yes. If I might add, many of those wells

7 that are high in nitrates, too high in nitrates to be

8 used for domestic purposes, are then utilized as exchange
9 wells and are deli. ired to the Salt River Project as

10 exchange water.

11 Q Has that happened with any of those pumps
12 that were closed down, any of those nitrate waters that

13 you know about?

(} 14 A Yes, several of them.

15 0 And does that require any special, oh, trans-

16 portation or pipelines?

17 A In some cases it requires the construction

18 of some pipelines, yes.

19 Q So that would be some extra expense, is
20 that correct?

21 A Yes, it would be relatively minor.

22 Q If you could look at Applicants' Exhibit

23 P for a minute?

24 (Pause)

25 Now, if we could look at column 4, the allotment

O
1
:
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e^ 1 water?b
2 A Yes, ma'am.

3 Q ' The measurement of that is in acre feet,
r)

4 is that correct?

5 A Yes. '

6 Q Now, that figure, allotment water, is determined

7 by multiplying the count acreage times a certain number .

8 of acre feet per acre, is that correct?

9 A Repeat that calculation again. I

10 Q Sure. Okay. You have the count acreage

1I in column l?

12 A Right.

13 Q And that is the acreage of the par;.icular

O i4 city we're te1 kine ehoet, eny of the verticu1e;. five

15 cities for which they can get the Salt River Project

16 water, is that essentially correct?

17 A That's correct.
,

18 Q And they can get that water either out of

19 their own allotment from the Salt River Project, or

20 because they paid the assessments on private land owners

21
'

property, is that right?

22 A Yes.

23 Q So there's two ways cities can get allotments?

24 A Right.

25 Q Now, the allotment water, the fourth column
|

O
~
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(U~T
I on Exhibit P, that's reached by multiplying the count

2 acreage by a certain number of acre feet per year, is

3 that right?n

k-) 4 A Acre feet per acres.

5 Q Acre feet per acre.

6 Now, that determination of how much water

7 each acre will get is made by the Board of Directors

8 of the Salt River Project, is that right?

9 A No, ma'am. Made by the Board of Governors

10 of the Salt River Valley Water Users Association.

II Q Okay, excuse me, the Board of Governors. |

12 Now, the board of governors meets once a

13 year to determine that, is that correct?

(') 14 A Yes, ma'am.

IS Q Okay, and when is that during the year?

16 A It's in November.

17 Q November of every year they meet to determine

18 that number?

19 A Yes.

20 0 Now, in this exhibit P, you use three acre

21
'

feet per year as your multiplier, is that correct?

22 A That's correct.!

23 Q Now, there's a possibility they could meet

(} one year and it wouldn't be three acre feet per year,24

25 is that right?

()|

|

[
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I A That is possible.

2 Q And in fact in 1977 when they met, the originally

3 said two acre feet per year as the amount each acre
i i
V 4 would get, is that right?

5 A That is correct.

6
Q Now, the amount that they set per acre,

7 that is two acre feet, three acre feet, whatever it

8 could be, how is that determined by the Board of Governors?

9 A The Board -- the Board acts on a recommendation

10 made by the Staff and by management and it depends on

II the quantity of water in storage in the reservoir systems

12 and the anticipated amounts of water that can be pumped

I3 to meet the demands of the shareholders and still maintain

O '4 e eufficiene cerry-over for enother veer.

15 Q And the amount in storage at any time is

16 dependent on what factors?

17 A Rainfall.

18 Q Rainfall. So essentially it depends on

19 how much rainfall during the year what that figure is,

20 how many acre feet of water you can provide for every

21 acre in the project to which you alot these acre feet?

22 A It depends again on the rainfall or precipita-

23 tion if you will as it could be in the form of snow.

( 24 It depends on the precipitation and the amount of water

25 that we can pump.

(G
%
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/ ~' 1 Q Is it fair to say that it's primarily dependent
b)

2 on weather conditions, that is, how much it rains or

3 snows, more than on groundwater?

4 A I believe that would be accurate.

5 Q, Okay, taking for a minute the figures that
6 you have in your exhibit P for the city of Phoenix,
7 first of all, let me ask you. It is possible for the

8 Board of Governors to set a figure of two acre feet

9 per year instead of three acre feet per year during
10 a dry year in the future?

II A That is possible, yes.

12 Q Now, I'm going to ask you a hypothetical

13 using the figures that you have here for the city of

O '4 Phoenix.

15 Now, if you assume that instead of three

16 acre feet per year, the Board of Governors set that

17 figure at two acre feet per year, how much water would
18 Phoenix get through the Salt River Project system?

19 In otherwords, through the allotment water?

20 A I don't believe that a two acre foot allotment

21 would detrimentally affect the city of Phoenix.

22 Q Well, let's look at the figures first.'

23 What would you get in terms of the allotment water?

('') 24 A Oh, in terms of the allotment water?
v

25 Q Right.

(~'/
;

(-
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I A They would receive -- if the allotment were

2 two acre feet per acre?

3 Q Right.

O 4 A The city would receive two times the 51,330
,

5 number.

6 Q Which would be 102,660, is that right?

7 A Yes.

8 Q And in terms of the total amount of water

9 available from the Salt River Project, to them you would

10 have to add in the special pump rights water, is that

Il right?

12 A They could utilize special pump rights,

13 yes.

14 Q Okay, so, if you want to add up what would

15 be all possible acre feet of water, you could add the4

16 33,239 into that 102,660, is that right?

17 A Say that again, please?

18 q Sure. If you wanted to find out according

19 to your chart, how much Salt River Project water was

20 available to Phoenix if they chose to utilize their

total allotment water and their special pt$mps rights21

22 water, you would get about oh, about 135,000 -- 136,000

23 acre feet of water available from the Salt River Project?

(] 24 A That would be the amount that they could

25 get from these two sources, yes.

O

- _ .
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1

[}
Q And that would fall short of the 175,000

2 of water use that you said they would need in this exhibit,

3 is that correct?

O 4 A But they have other sources of water.

5 Q Okay, but we're just talking right now about

6 the water use as reflected in waters available from

7 the Salt River Project. That would fall short, would

8 it not?

9 A They have other sources of water from the !

.

10 Salt River Project other than what I've shown on this
,

'n
11 table.

,

12 Q Okay, and what are those sources?
.

13 A Normal flow.

() 14 Q The normal flow and in what amounts are
15 those available, if you know?

16 A I can't define that and that's why I didn't
i

17 put it on the table because it depends upon the flow
18 of the river above the reservoirs and the time of the
19 year.

20 Q But are you talking now about the spill-

21 over from the Horseshoe Dam, is that what you're talking
2 about?

23 A No, ma'am.

(]) Q You're talking about something different24

25 than that?

.

l

.
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1 I

( >) t(, A I'm talking about something different. '

2
Q Now, if we assume however, a dry year, that

'

3
(' is, a year when the Board of Governors sets a figure
'

4
of two acre feet per acre, it may be that there would

| 5
i be none of that water available also, is that right?

6
A Oh yes, there would be some of that water

7
available.

8
Q The flow water you're talking about?

9
A Normal flow, yes.

10
0 Can you quantify that in any way for us?

11
A The city of Phoenix has an excess of 30,000

12
acres of normal flow land within their service area

13
within the Salt River Project Boundaries.() 14

q If I could just interrupt you for a second,
15

that is different than and exclusive of this account
16

acreage?
17

A It is within the account acres, but it is
18

an additional right. But since it could not be dsfinitively
19 I

calculated, I didn't put it on the table. |

20
Q And what determines what that, amount is?

21
A That is determined by the flow of the rivers

22<

' -

above the upper dams. The flow at - above Horsehoe
23

Dam and on Tonto (ph) Creek and the Salt River above

() Roosevelt is measured daily and then the earlier lands,
25

that is the lands that were in cultivation at the earliest
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I year have the first rights. And the rights to that
(' }

2 normal flow is prioritized by date of use so that lands
3 and the first lands were cultivated in 1869 and 1869

O 4 lands have rights prior to 1870 and so forth.
5 Q So when you say first right, you're talking
6 first right in time?

7 A Yes.

8 Q Now, would this right to this flow water

9 be dependent in some sense on how close they were to

10 the river?

II A That had some effect on it, yes.

12 Q So in otherwords, even though some of the

13 lands could have this first right, it might not make

(-)x 14 any dif ference because they would be too far away from
.

15 the river to receive the flow water, is that correct?

16 A No. No.

17 0 Why don't you explain that? How does this

18 flow water work? In otherwords, how does it work in

19 terms of when it's available and when it's not, geo-

20 graphically?

21 A It's available to the lands,'upon their

22 ordering water, upon their call, if the flow of the

23 river is high enough to provide the specified quantity

(]) of flow to all the earlier prior lands. In otherwords,24

25 if an 1875 land wants to order normal flow, the needs

i

jv

|

|

l
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I
f- of the 1869 through 1874 lands must be provided for

2 first. Then if there's a normal flow remaining, then

3 the 1875 lands will receive their normal flow.

O 4 Q So you.re suggesting that this flow water

5 is trapped in some sense?

6 A It is measured, upstream of the reservoirs ;

7 and it is delivered from the reservoirs just as if it

8 were flow through.

9 Q And there's no measurement made of this,

10 however?

II A Oh yes, it is measured.

12 Q And there must be some figures on exactly

13 how much this is, during different years? Some approximate

14 figures?

15 A We have figures on the normal flow use by
16 account number, but I could not segregate it out by

i17 city contract land or other land.

18 Q Could you estimate the amount of flow water
,

19 available, say during last year to the whole Salt River
,

20 Project?

21 A I would say and this would have to be just
22 an estimate, is that in 1981 the -- which was a low

23 year, the normal flow rate would probably be in the

24 order of 1-1/2 to 2 acre feet per acre.

25 Q And how many acres were served with that

j
,

I

|

|
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!

I water? |

2 A There are 151,083 acres of normal flow land. i
!

3 Q And how many of those acres called for that :

O :

4 water during 1981? i
i

5 A I don't know that without inspecting the i

6 record in detail. I

!

(Pause) f
7

:

!8 MS. BERNABEI: If you'll indulge me for
(

9 just one minute. i

i
10 (pause) !

r

II /// !

>

12 I
i

13 |

O '4
'

15
,

16
!

[t
17

18 ,

!.

'
19

20

21 *

i

22 |.

23
-

,

24 f

O :

*25
i

O i
,

I

!
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10-1. 1 BY MS. BERNABEI:

O 2 Q Mr. Juetten, is it true that the use of water,

3 that is the acre feet -- well, let me say this. Is it true

O 4 that the acre feet of water used by your member lands varies

5 between year and year?

6 A Yes, it does.

7 Q And in fact, it could vary a great deal. Isn't.

8 that right?

9 A I don't know what a great deal is without

10 definition.

11 Q Well, it could vary -- well, why don't we start

12 out this way. Do you know for -- and I'm using figures I

13 have here. Do you know for 1979, for example, about what

14 the acre feet per year use was of member lands?

15 A I don't recall exactly. I would estimate that

16 it would be probably between four and a half and five acre

17 feet per acre. .

18 0 And that would be for a total acre feet, for

79 the whole Project, of about what?

20 A Four and a half times -- or say, five times

21 238,000 -- whatever that comes to.

22 MS. BERNABEI: Okay. I have something, which

23 I'm afraid I don't have enough copies of. It's the annual

24 report of the Salt River Project. I assume, Counsel wouldn't

25 have any problem.
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10-2 1 MR. GEHR: May I see it?
3('J 2 MS. BERNABEI: Sure.

3 (The document referred to was

{l
N

4 marked for identification as'-

5 Joint Intervenors' Exhibit V.)

6 BY MS. BERNABEI:

7 Q I'm going to show you what I will mark as

8 Intervenors' Exhibit V. Have you seen that before, sir?

9 A Yes, I have.

10 0 And what is it?

11 A That's our annual report for 1979 and '80.

12 Q Okay. And the figures I was speaking to you

() 13 abou', were the acre feet use of Salt River Project member

14 l ands . Is that correct? Before I handed you the document.

15 A Yes.

16 Q And for 1979, what was that figure according to

17 the annual report?

18 A 1,338,008 acre feet.

19 0 And for 1978, is that included on that table?
,

20 A Yes, ma'am. |
1

21 Q And what is that figure, acre feet, for 19787

(]) 22 A 1,050,647 acre feet.

23 Q And that's a difference of about how many acre

24 feet between those two years?(]}
'

25 A Approximate'ly -- roughly 290,000 acre feet.
1,.
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10-3 1 Q So that's a difference of about 30 percent. Is

2 that correct? Twenty to 30 percent.

3 A Somewhere in there.

4 Q Therefore the use by the Project member lands

5 could vary a great deal from year to year. Is that right?

6 MR. GEHR: Objection. Great deal is not

7 defined.

8 BY MS. BERNABEI:

9 0 Well, do you consider that a variance, a large

10 variance, between one year and the next year?

11 A It's quite a bit.

12 0 And is that unusual or it's happened between one

O 23 veer ena the next year et other times aurine ene utstory

14 of the Salt River Project?
'

15 A The increased usage in 1979 was the result of

16 excessive runoff. And the Project board increased the

17 allotment in order to utilize that water in lieu of spilling

18 it down the river.

19 Q In 1979? .

20 A In 1979, yes.
!

21 0 okay. Are there other times that you know about

{t 22 in your 27 years in the Salt River Project that there have

23 been differences as great as that between one year and the

24 next year?

25 A Yes. I believe 1980 was even higher.

.
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; 10-4 1 Q Was even higher in terms of the differential

(
,m

'

s_) 2 over 1979?

3 A Well, no, not higher than the differential.
,-

4 Higher than the -- I believe 1980 would probably show a'

5 little hight, than '79.

6 Q Okay. But I mean the differential between 1980

7 and 1979 wouldn't be that much?

8 A No. It would be very close probably.

9 0 Is it fair to say that this kind of difference

10 in terms of use of water of the member lan.ds could vary

11 a great deal from year to year, as much as 30 percent?

12 MR. GEHR: Objection.

/~' 13 BY MS. BERNABEI:V)
14 Q As much as 30 percent?

15 A It could if there were excessive runoff, yes.

16 Q Also on that chart, there's a line called,

17 project storage, is there not?

18 A Yes, ma'am.

19 Q And what is that?
.

20 A That is the water stored behind the gates for

21 member land use -- I mean -- I'm sorry. I said stored

22
}

behind the gates. I meant stored in the reservoirs.

13 Q And that's in all the reservoirs?

24fg A In all the reservoirs.
U

25 Q Okay. And what is that figure for 1978?

__
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10-5 1 A For 1978, and this is for -- it says for 12

2 months, ending December 31st. I would presume that is the '

3 storage figure at the end .of 1978.

4 Q Right. And what is that figure?

5 A That shows 288,660.

6 Q And what is that same figure, Project storage,

7 for 1979?

8 A 1,548,742.

9 Q Now, there's a big difference between those

10 amounts, is there not?

11 MR. GEHR: Objection.

12 JUDGE LAZo: Sustained.

O 23 av Ms 88Rux8sr=

14 Q What is the difference in those amounts in acre

15 feet?

16 A Quite frankly, I don't believe this figure.

17 I think there's a misprint here. I don't see that it's --

18 I don't recall that it's possible that we could've only had

19 288,668 feet in storage on December 31st,. 1978 because we

20 had a major storm in the middle of December of 1978 and we

21 spilled and had water flowing down the figure.

22 Q So you're saying the annual report of the Salt(]
23 River Project is incorrect?

24 A This has got to be an error.

25 MR. GEHR: No, no. He --
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10-6 1 BY MS. BERNABEI:

() '
2 Q And where would the correct figures lie? Do you

3 know?

() 4 A The correct figures would be in our hydrology
,

5 division, which is my responsibility.
.

6 Q In general terms, is it fair to say that the

7 Project area has something to do with the amount of water

8 available to its member lands?

9 A I'm sorry. Say that again please.
,

10 Q Is it fair to say that the Project storage area j

11 or acre feet has something to do with the availability of

12 water to the member lands?

Q 13 A Yes.

14 Q In other words, is it fair to say that the

15 higher the storage, in terms of acre feet, the more water ;

16 would be available?

17 A Yes.

18 MR. GEHR: Are we talking about volume or area?
,

19 MS. BERNABEI: We're talking about acre feet.

20 MR. GEHR: That's volume. |

21 BY MS. GEHR:

22() 0 It's measured in acre feet, is it not, sir?

23 A Yes.

24fS o And can you explain why that's true?
U

25 A well, you have to have wet water to deliver to

.

w,
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10-7 1 the people, so you have to have it in storage to deliver it.'

f3V 2 Q So therefore, if there were a variance in terms

'

3 of the storage, the Project storage from year to year, there

4 would be a variance of some amount in the availability of

5 -water. That would be at least one factor that might lead

6 to a variance in the availability of water. And we're not

7 talking about the specific figures here. We're just talking

8 in general. If there were a difference in those amounts from

9 one year to the next, that would affect, in some way, the

10 amount of water available from the Project?
,

11 A Not really. We plan ahead in our reservoir

12 operations. In fact, we plan for five to seven years in

{) 13 advance.

14 Q Are you able to project accurately, absolutely

15 accurately, how the Project storage is going to vary from

16 one year to the next?

17 A of course not.

18 Q So in other words, if there were a variance that

19 somehow was not predicted, that could possibly affect the

20 availability of water in a way that the Salt River Project
i
'

21 had not projected?

IO 22 A As I said, we plan for from five to seven years,
v

23 and we utilize statistical figures and we plan on the low

24 side, so that we are reasonably certain that we can supply

25 the water required by our shareholders.
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10-8 1 Q I have one more question --

2 MS. BERNABEI: This I do believe both Counsel

3 for Staff and for Applicants have.

4 MR. DEWEY: You didn't to me, I don't think --

~

5 MS. BERNABEI: I believe I gave you one, Mr.

6 Dewey. I gave you one this morning.

7 BY MS. BERNABEI:

8 Q Sir, I'm going to ask you to refer to what the

9 third of this -- which is page 15 --

10 MR. GEHR: Could we identify what the document is?

11 BY MS. BERNABEI:

12 Q Sir, do you know what this document is or what

O 13 these geses come from2

14 A No, I don't.

15 0 Does it look like an annual report of the Salt

16 River Project?

17 A It could be. I don't frankly recognize it.

18 Q Okay. If I gave you the whole report, could you

19 tell if these pages came from it? .

20 A Yes.;

21 Q Okay. I will then. Okay. Mr. Juetten, do you

O 22 recosatze that aocumeat 've suet neaaea vou?

23 A Yes. That's the 1980-81 Annual Report of the

O 24 s it aiver erosect-

25 Q Okay. And I've opened it to page 15. Is that

|
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10-9 1 correct? ,

() 2 A Yes.
L

3 Q Is Intervenors' Exhibit VI, which I handed you,

() 4 four pages from that annual report?

5 A Yes, it is.

6 Q And that a true and accurate representation of

7 what it purports to represent?

8 A Yes.

9 Q Now, have you read that corporate report before

10 today -- excuse me -- annual report?

11 A A year or so ago.

12 Q Okay. Now, the Salt River Project has an

() 13 interest in the Palo Verde Nuclear Plants. Is that correct?

14 A Yes.

i

15 0 And do you know what that is, what amount that

16 is?
!

17 A Not precisely.
'

18 Q Well, perhaps you could read -- would it refresh

19 your recollection to read the page 15 of the annual report?

20 This indicates, does it not, that the Salt River Project has

21 at least a 25 percent interest in the Palo Verde Plants?

22 MR. GEHR: Objection.
[}

23 JUDGE LAZO: Is this within the scope of the

24
(~T direct testimony, Counselor?
s/

25 MS. BERNABEI: I believe it shows the bias of
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10-10 1 the witness, which is the -- that this is one of the

GV 2 Applicants' own witnesses.

3 MR. GEHR: We will stipulate that Salt River

4 Project is a joint owner of the Palo Verde Nuclear Power

E Plant, and we have identified Mr. Juetten as an employee of

6 the Salt River Project.

7 MS. BERNABEI: I believe it's also relevant that

8 the Salt River Project is currently selling its share in

9 the project and that it has an interest in having this Board

10 grant it an operating license.

11 JUDGE LAZO: I think that's already in the record ,

l
12 MS. BERNABEI: Okay. Fine. Then I have no

O 23 further euestions of this witnese.
14 JUDGE LAZO: Very well. Thank you. Mr. Dewey?

15 MR. DEWEY: I take it you're not offering this

16 exhibit then?

17 MS. BERNABEI: No. I will move for the prior

18 exhibit, Intervenors' IV. I would move that into -- excuse

19 me -- Intervenors' Exhibit V into evidence.

20 MR. GEHR: No objection.

21 MR. DEWEY: Make I make sure I know what you're

22O ta1 king about on that,

23 JUDGE LAZO: I think, Counselor, it might be

24 worthwhile to identify that exhibit by title, so that the

25 transcript will accurately reflect what it is. And of course ,

... .

. ..
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10-11 1 we will hold you to your promise to produce copies.

EhV 2 MS. BERNABEI: Oh, certainly.

3 MR. DEWEY: Is that the whole annual report

(/ 4 that you wish to move --v

5 MR. GEHR: It's up here --

6 MS. BERNABEI: Yes, it is. It's the 1979-80

7 annual report.

8 MR. DEWEY: I have a suggestion. You just

9 used several pages. Why don't you limit it to those pages?

10 MS. BERNABEI: If the other parties have no

11 problem.

12 MR. DEWEY: I haven't been able to see the whole

13 annual report.

14 MS. BERNABEI: Oh, I have no problem. I only

15 want to limit it to the pages we used.

16 MR. DEWEY: Okay. Then I have no objection.

17 MS. BERNABEI: If Applicants have no problem. -

18 MR. GEHR: I don't have any objection.

19 JUDGE LAZO: Do we understand,the exhibit will

20 be comprised of only a few pages of that?

21 MS. BERNABEI: Yes. There's one table on which

22 I quese1oned the w1eness. Those wom1d be the on1y two in ;O
23 the exhibit.

24 JUDGE LAZO: And that's the annual report, the

25 '79-80 report?
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10-12 i MS. BERNABEI: That's correct. And I will

() 2 provide the needed copies.

3 JUDGE LAZO: Then it may be received in evidence

() 4 when you get it.

5 (The document referred to, having

6 previously been marked for

7 identification as Joint Intervenors'

8 Exhibit V, was received in

9 evidence.)

10 JUDGE LAZO: Mr. Dewey.

11 MR. DEWEY: Yes, sir. I just have one question

12 that I want to get cleared up with this witness.

13 CROSS EXAMINATION()
14 BY MR. DEWEY:

15 0 Sir, on Joint Applicants' Exhibit O, does this

16 exhibit refer to the water demand and the amount of water

17 available for the entire City of Phoenix, the whole set

18 service area?

19 A No, sir. That refers only to,the area of the
20 city outside of the Salt River Reservoir District boundaries.

21 MR. DEWEY: All right. I just wanted to confirm

22 that. Thank you.q
V

23 JUDGE COLE: Just one or two questions. With

24 respect to gate water credits, in response to several

l 25 questions by Ms. Bernabei, you indicated that the City of

_ _
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10-13 1 Phoenix could lose gate water credits if it had an overflow

() 2 at the lowest reservoir in the system. Is that correct, sir?

3 WITNESS JUETTEN: In the lowest reservoir of

() 4 the Salt River system. The contract that was drawn up in

5 1946 specified that the city would accrue credits accumulat-

6 ing behind the gates and also that the city could accrue'

7 credits each time the reservoir rose as long as the water

8 level was above the crest of the spillway. So you could

9 have the cumulative building of credits and this could

10 conceivably exceed the capacity of the gates. They put an

11 upper limit of 150,000 feet of storage capacity -- I mean,

12 of storage credits for the city. However, it further then

13 specified that if the lowest reservoir of the Salt River(}
14 were to spill, that the first water spilled would be the

15 city credits in excess of that stored by the gates themselves ,

16 or at the present time 73,032.

17 By example, in 1973, in the early months, say,

18 January and February and into March, I believe, the city

19 accumulated over 149,000 acre feet of credits by this

20 multiple rising and falling of the reservoir. But then in

21 April of '73, the Salt River system filled and overflowed,

22 and therefore, they lost all of those additional credits

23 back down to the storage of the gates.

24 ///,

25

1

I

_ _ . _ __ _.
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T11,1g i JUDGE COLE: Which was a particular idea, a system

r
Q) 2 that at the 73,000 acre-feet.

3 WITNESS JUETTEN: Well, which at that time was a

O 4 11ee1e over 7s,000. Thee was erior to e e11e surver thet

5 was completed in 1977. The City is also liable for 24

6 percent of the lost capacity due to silting of the reservoirs,

7 and we made a silt survey on the Verde system in 1977 and

8 '78, thus reducing their credits down to the 73,032.

9 JUDGE COLE: All right, sir. In response to some

10 questions c6ncerning the capacity of Horseshoe reservoir,

11 you indicated a capacity of 131,000 acre-feet.

12 WITNESS JUETTEN: Yes, sir.

13 JUDGE COLE: Of capacity. Is that up to theg
14 spillway line?

15 WITNESS JUETTEN: That is the total storage. That

16 is to the top of the gates. That includes the 73,032,

17 . JUDGE COLE: So that the capacity up to the

18 spillway is something less than 60,000 acre-feet.

19 WITNESS JUETTEN: Well, whatever 131 less 73 is.

20 JUDGE COLE: The reason why I had to ask that is

21 I just thought it was odd that the capacity created by

'

22 installing the gates exceeded the capacity of the reservoir

23 before them.

24 WITNESS JUETTEN: The gates are 26 feet high.4

25 They are very large gates, and they -- it is, of course, on

4

,. - , - ,. . .- ._
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T11,2 1 the upper, essentially the upper part of the reservoir, and

() 2 has a very large area, surface area.

3 JUDGE COLE: Okay, an extra foot counts more.
.

() 4 WITNESS JUETTEN: Yes, sir.

5 JUDGE COLE: All right, sir. With respect to

6 Exhibits O and P, if we were to try to determine what the

7 total water use of the City of Phoenix, would we add these |
!

8 together, for example, under Phoenix water use, you have

9 listed in Exhibit P 175,651 acre-feet, and for 1982, you

10 indicate on Exhibit O an annual demand of something over

11 56,000 acre-feet.

12 Now, just assuming that -- forgetting the

13 difference between the years, '81 and '82, would -- if they{}
14 were in the same year, would they be added together.to

.

15 total Phoenix's water use?

16 WITNESS JUETTEN: We would have to add to that

17 the water developed by the city-owned wells inside the project

18 area. I am not sure how much that is. I don't think it is a ;

19 large amount; howevet.-
.

20 JUDGE COLE: All right, sir. So Joint Applicant

21 Exhibit 0 indicates what, then? What are these demands that

22 we see in the City of Phoenix water supply plan, Joint

23 Applicant Exhibit O?

24 WITNESS JUETTEN: Exhibit O would represent the

15 annual use of water in the City of Phoenix water service

_ - . .. _- . . .
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T11,3 1 area that is outside of the Salt River reservoir district

f~%
(_) 2 boundaries, which would essentially be the orange area on that

3 map over on the easel.

() 4 JUDGE COLE: All right, sir. Thank you.

5 JUDGE CALLIHAN: I would like to pursue O just a

6 bit, too, if I may, please, Applicants' Exhibit O.
|

7 In the columns except the first and the final,

8 one has volumes of water in acre-feet corresponding to the

9 time period in the first column. That is to say, in 1983,

10 the demands of Phoenix outside the project is like seventy-

11 four and a half thousand, and so on. Whereas, the final

12 column is the inventory, so to speak, behind the gates at

(]) 13 the end of the year?

14 WITNESS JUETTEN: That is correct, sir.

15 JUDGE CALLIHAN: And even though that is part of

16 the Salt River, 26 feet, about 26 feet or thereabouts in the

17 Horseshoe Dam Reservoir --

IB WITNESS JUETTEN: Yes, sir.

19 JUDGE CALLIHAN: -- it is still not project water.

20 WITNESS JUETTEN: No, sir. The water has been --
,

21 it is considered, or it was considered surplus flood waters,

22 and the city appropriated that water. ;

{}}
23 JUDGE CALLIHAN: So it is not project water?

24 True or f alse?
)

25 WITNESS JUETTEN: No, sir. It is not project I
!

|
. .
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T11,4 1 water.

~() 2 JUDGE CALLIHAN: All right, thank you.

3 Can you give us an approximate breakdown in the

() 4 total quantity of water used by well, city by city, or

5 collectively over the six cities or five cities, a breakdown

6 in source between well and surf ace, and I think you called

7 it earlier pumped and surface water?

8 WITNESS JUETTEN: Yes, sir. The Salt River

9 Project has provided to the cities generally 60 to65 percent

10 of the cities' water supply for the last five to ten years.
,

11 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Excuse me, this is Phoenix?

12 WITNESS JUETTEN: This would represent probably

13{) all five of these cities within the project area.

14 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Oh, I am sorry. I heard you ,

15 say City's. I apologize. 65 percent is --

16 WITNESS JUETTEN: That is the figure that I

17 recall. We have tabulated this several years ago, and it
i

18 is not a number that we routinely calculate, but we have
,

!

19 from time to time, and it was in that realm. We supplied

20 more than half of the water to these cities. ,

21 JUDGE CALLIHAN: That 65 percent is project water?
'

22 WITNESS JUETTEN: Yes, and that is served to the-

s-

23 cities inside the project area. Now, if the city has part
:

24 of their service area outside the project boundaries, then

25 they must find an alternate source. They cannot take project

.- -
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T11,5 1 water across project boundaries.

( ') 2 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Then the 35 percent must come

3 f rom wells and --

(]) 4 WITNESS JUETTEN: Yes, sir.

5 JUDGE CALLIHAN: -- and maybe the gate water?

6 WITNESS JUETTEN: In the case of the City of

7 Phoenix, gate water would be included.

8 JUDGE CALLIHAN: This may be beyond the scope of

9 your expertise, and may be beyond the scope of your

10 appearance here, and if so, don't hesitate to so say. My

11 question is, the input to the 91st Avenue -- I will put it in

12 the negative. I-am sorry.

13 Does the input to the 91st Avenle Water Treatment

14 Plant derive from the entire area of which we are speaking,

15 that is, both project and non-project sources? And I guess

16 I better back upstream just a bit, and say into this

1-

17 geographic area, we have got water from the project, we have |

18 got water f rom non-project,_and water from wells, water f rom i

19 gates, and all that sort of thing. And thiJ trickles through
1

20 the system, ultimately gets down to some water treatment

21 plants, ef fluent plants .

22 WITNESS JUETTEN: Yes, waste water plants.
Om4

23 JUDGE CALLIHAN: And Mr. Gehr, if you are going

24 to have a better witness for this, I will withdraw, but let

25 me pursue for Just a moment, and then we will understand if it

.-
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1 isn't proper to get an answer.

() 2 WITNESS JUETTEN: Yes, it does.

3 JUDGE CALLIHAN: And water from all of thase

() 4 sources trickles into the 23rd Avenue --

5 WITNESS JUETTEN: Yes, and the 91st Avenue.

6 JUDGE CALLIHAN: I mean the 23rd Street, and 91st

7 Avenue, yes, so there is no -- there are no distinct -- you

8 don't tag the molecules as to where they came from?

9 WITNESS JUETTEN: No. At the present time,

10 there are no other -- other thun Tolleson, there are no

11 other waste water treatment plants. Mesa did have one on the

12 south side of the River, but I don't know if that is still

13 in operation.

14 JUDGE CALLIHAN: There has been mention, both in

15 the readings, and in your remark, I think, of the Roosevelt

16 Irrigation District. Roughly where is it?

17 WITNESS JUETTEN: The Roosevelt Irrigation

18 District lies to the west of the Salt River Project, and if

19 I may refer to the Palo Verde Water Resource Area map, it

20 lies generally to the north of that green area.

21 JUDGE CALLIHAN: North of Buckeye.

,/~g 22 WITNESS JUETTEN: North of Buckeye, yes.
'

't)

23 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Since we are looking at Exhibit
,

24,e N, where does the California Project aqueduct lead, to where

25 does it lead, and who uses that water?

. .
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1 WITNESS JUETTEN: What is that, sir, which one?

,

[] 2 JUDGE CALLIHAN: The Central Arizona Project

!
3 Aqueduct?

4 WITNESS JUETTEN: Oh, okay. That has its

5 beginning at the Colorado River, and at the present time,

6 its terminus is in the vicinity of Granite Reef Dam. It is

7 not in operation yet.

8 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Oh, so the flow is west to east.

9 WITNESS JUETTEN: Yes, sir.

10 JUDGE CALLIHAN: If and when?

11 WITNESS JUETTEN: Yes, sir.

12 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Ah. Well, thank you very much.

13 It is rather fascinating, and I am sure we could ask

14 questions of perhaps no great value beyond nuisance and

15 interest, but we will stop and thank you again.

16 WITNESS JUETTEN: Thank you, sir.

17 JUDGE LAZO: Mr. Juetten, I just had one

18 question, before we leave this matter. I believe you

19 testified earlier that there have been periodstof two to

20 three years when Phoenix -- in fact, one period, I think you

21 said, from '73 to '78, of five years, when the City of

22 Phoenix accumulated no gate water credits.

23 WITNESS JUETTEN: That is correct.

24 JUDGE LAZO: I wondered, do you have an opinion

25 of the cause for that?
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1 WITNESS JUETTEN: None other than the vagaries of j

() 2 the weather. It just happened to be a long dry spell, sir.<

3 JUDGE LAZO: Long dry spell. I see. All right.

({} 4 Now, just before we complete this, Mr. Gehr, does

5 Applicant have any redirect of this witness?

6 MR. GEHR: No redirect.

7 JUDGE uAZO: Ms. Bernabei?

8 MS. BERNABEI: No.

9 JUDGE LAZO: Staff?

10 MR. DEWEY: No, sir.

11 JUDGE LAZO: Well, thank you very much, Mr.

12 Juetten. You may be excused. Well, this would be an

13 appropriate time to take a midafternoon recess.[]}
14 MR. GEHR: May we advise Mr. Steiner, who is

15 present, that he will be the next witness?

16 JUDGE LAZO: Yes, Mr. Steiner will be our next

17 witness in 15 minutes. We are in recess, thank you.

18 (Brief recess.)

19 JUDGE LAZO: Will the hearing come to order,
,

20 please? Mr. Gehr, are you ready to proceed?

21 MR. GEHR: Yes, I am, Mr. Chairman. Before we

22 start with the witness, Mr. Steiner, I would like to have

23 marked for identification Applicants ', Joint Applicants '

24 Exhibit Number Q. Exhibit number Q is the Final
.

( !

25 Environmental Impact Statement on water allocations and water

-- - - - -.
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1 service contracting for the Central Arizona Project, prepared

(])- 2 by the Department of Interior, Bureau of Reclamation, Lower
,

'

3 Colorado Region, filed March 19, 1982. It has been

(} 4 distributed to Counsel, and three copies have been given to

5 the reporter.

6 (Whereupon, the document [

7 referred to was marked as

8 Joint Applicants' Exhibit No.

9 0 for identification.)

10 JUDGE LAZO: I am sorry, Counselor, where is
!

11 that date shown? Oh, all right. March 19, 1980.

!

12 MS. BERNABEI: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Gehr did giv e -

13 me a copy of this. I don't seem to have it with me. Could

14 I borrow one of the court reporter's during the examination?

15 JUDGE LAZO: Of course. Sure ly .

16 MR. GEHR: This is the only Exhibit which this

17 witness will refer to. Mr. Steiner has already assumed the

18 witness chair, and --

19 Whereupon,
.

20 WESLEY E. STEINER

21 was called to the witness stand and, having been first duly

22 sworn, was examined and testified as follows: '()
23 JUDGE LAZO: Thank you, sir. Please be seated.

24 ///

($)
25 ///

;

_.
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1 DIRECT EXAMINATION'

() 2 BY MR. GEHR:

Would you please state your name and address?3 Q f

(]) 4 A My name is Wesley E. Steiner. I live at 7039

5 North 10th Avenue, in Phoenix.

6 Q By whom are you employed, and in what capacity?

7 A I am employed by the State of Arizona as the

8 Director of the Department of Water Resources.

9 0 When were you appointed Director?

10 A I was appointed acting director on June 12 of

11 1980, and became permanent director on September 1 of 1980.

12 Q Was that at the time that the department was

/7 13 first organized?
V

14 A That is.

15 Q Under what statute was that department

16 organized?

17 A It was organized under the statute that

18 established the new ground water management law in the

19 State of Arizona.
.

20 0 What are the responsibilities that have been !

21 delegated to the Department of Water Resources?

22 A The Department has the responsibility for
3

us)
23 statewide water planning, for the administration of water

24 rights, both surface water rights and ground water rights,gs
d

25 in.the State of Arizona, the management of water resources,
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1 of ground water in particular, of flood control planning, of

() 2 safety of dams, and of the collection of basic hydrologic

3 data.

O(_/ 4 Q How and when did you first become engaged in

5 the management of water resources in the southwest?

6 A I, upon graduation from the University of

7 California at Berkeley in 1950, I went to work for the State

8 of California in what was then the Division of Water

9 Resources, and has since become the Department of Water

10 Resources, and was engaged in planning the California Water

11 Plan, and the state water project.

12 Q Did you leave that office to come to Arizona, and

O 23 whe"?

14 A I left the office in -- on February 1 of 1969,

15 at which time, I was the chief of water resources planning

16 for the State of California, and came to Arizona to become

17 the state water engineer, and the executive director of the

18 Arizona Interstate Stream Commission.

19 Q And have you held any other offices in the State

20 of Arizona besides those that you just mentioned 7
, ,

21 A In 1971, the Arizona Interstate Stream

22(} Commission went out of existence, at the time that the

23 Arizona Water Commission was formed, and I became the -- still

24q} held the title of state water engineer, but also became the

25 executive director of the Arizona Water Commission.

.
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1 Q And what was the function of the Arizona Water

() 2 Commission and the prior commission, interstate water

3 commission, was that it?

(]) 4 A Arizona Interstate Streams Commission. The

5 responsibilities of those two organizations -- well, the

6 Interstate Stream Commission was formed to protect and

7 further Arizona's interests in interstate streams and

8 international rivers, and in particular the Colorado River.

9 The Arizona Water Commission, on its formation in 1971, took

10 over those duties, but also assumed the duties for

11 regulat'.on of. safety of dams, for statewide -- and statewide

12 water planning, and the collection of hydrologic data.

13 Q From what colleges -- from what college did you{)
14 graduate?

15 A The University of California at Berkeley, with a

16 bachelors in engineering.

17 0 Are you a member of any interstate committees or

18 commissions at the present time?

19 A I serve for the Governor of tha State of Arizona,
,

20 and have since I came to Arizona as one of Arizona's three

21 members on the Western States Water Council, a group formed

- 22 by the Governors of the 11 western states, and subsequently

23 the addition of the State of Texas, so that there are now

24 12 states who worked -- meet on a regular basis to attempt to

25 develop a consensus on water problems that have -- where there

_ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ >
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1 is a high degree of mutuality of interest. I am also the

2 chairman of the Committee of 14. This is a group that was

3 formed at the request of the State Department, and two

4 appointees from each of the seven Colorado River Basin

5 states, to work with the State Department in resolution of

6 the water quality problems on the Colorado River with the

7 Republic of Mexico. '

8 I am also one of the Governor's three appointees

9 to the Colorado River Basin Salinity Control Forum, a group

10 that was formed to work with the Environmental Protection

11 Agency, to assure the maintenance of the quality, the salinity

12 of the Colorado River at 1972 levels.

13 0 Are you a member of any professional organizations?

14 A I am a fellow of the American Society of Civil

15 Engineers.

16 0 Are you familiar with the Central Arizona Project,

17 Mr. Steiner?

18 A I should certainly hope so. I have been

19 involved with the Central Arizona Project ,since 1956, at
,

20 which time I was in my duties with the Department of Water

21 Resources in California, was assigned the additional duty of
f

22 becoming the department's expert on Colorado River matters,

23 and in that capacity, then, I worked for Governor -- first

24 Governor Brown, and then Governor Reagan, in negotiating

25 with Arizonans a compromise that enabled the Central Arizona

__
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1 Project to be authorized by the Congress.

1

() 2 Q And it was subsequent to the -- when was the --

3 when did you come to Arizona in relation to the time that

() 4 the Central Arizona Project was authorized?
,

,

'

5 A Just a few months later. The Central Arizona
;

6 Project was authorized late in 1968. It was signed into j
!

7 law by President Johnson on September 30 of 1968, and I

8 reported for duty in Arizona on February 1 of 1969. ;

9 Q When you mentioned Governor Brown, I assume you f
,

10 meant Governor Pat Brown, and not Governor Jerry Brown? |
t

*

11 A That is correct.

12 O would you briefly explain what the Central Arizona f

13 Project is?{)
14 A The Central Arizona Project is a federal

[

15 reclamation project whose purpose. is to develop and bring i

i

16 into central Arizona most of the State of Arizona's remaining !

17 entitlement to Colorado River waters . f.

18 The State is entitled under the court's decree

'

19 in Arizona vs. California to 2.8 million, acre-feet of the
20 first seven and a half million acre-feet of water in the
.

21 lower main stem of the Colorado River, plus 46 percent of
:

22 any surplus above seven and a half million. The State ;

23 currently uses or has commitments to use about a million

24 two hundred thousand of that two million eight hundred,

25 thousand for use along the Colorado River, primarily for
'

i

_ , _ _ _ _ . _ _ - . ._
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1 agricultural purposes, on Indian reservations and off of

() 2 Indian reservations. -

3 Most of the remaining entitlem,ent -- it is

() 4 proposed that most of the remaining entitlement be brought

5 into the Phoenix and Tucson area and the agricultural area

6 that lies between those two metropolitan areas.

7 Q Have the original conceptions of CAP that led to

8 its planning and implementation changed, and if so, why and

9 in what respect?
,

10 A Well, when the Central Arizona Project was

11 first conceived, which was way back in the 1920's, and then
.

12 as recently as the late 1940's, when Arizona went to the

(]) 13 Congress to seek authorization -- first went to the Congress
:

14 to seek authorization of the Central Arizona Project, it was

15 conceived entirely as an agricultural project to rescue

:
16 agriculture in Central Arizona that was dependent upon

17 f alling ground water tables.

18 Since that time, Arizona's population has

19 exploded, and the cities and industries of, central Arizona

20 have increased their interest in corJ "cting for Central

21 Arizona Project water, so that the project today is

/~T 22 primarily a municipal / industrial water supply project, andV .

23 the agricultural uses of project water are transitory and
'

24 secondary.

25 Q You did not mention in that list the amounts which

|
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1 may be allocated to the Indians, or perhaps they have

O
,

\_/ 2 already been allocated to the Indians.
:

3 A Yes, of the water supply for the Central Arizona

() 4 Project, Secretary Andrus finalized allocations of almost'

5 310,000 acre-feet of that supply to -- I am sorry, ten or

6 11 tribes in central Arizona.

! 7 Q What is the current status of construction of

8 CAP?

9 A The construction of the project is moving along

10 quite well. The aqueduct from the Colorado River, and its

i 11 pumping plant located on Lake Havasu, that aqueduct system
1

12 from the river to Phoenix is divided into 12 reaches. Nine

(]) 13 of those reaches have been completed. The remaining three

14 are under contract and under construction. The three
;

i

15 pumping plants that are required to lift the water from the

16 river to the Phoenix area are under construction. It does;
j

17 not appear that there will be any reason why the project,
!

18 at least as far as the Phoenix metropolitan area will not be

19 completed and able to deliver water by 1985. That

: 20 particular part of the project is known as the Granite Reef

21 aqueduct, and the Granite Reef aqueduct ends in a siphon;

.

22 under the Salt River just to the east of the Phoenix
[}

23 metropolitan area.

24 The Granite Reef aqueduct picks the water up at(g
U

25 that point and takes it down into Pinal County. One reach,

4
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1 the first pumping plant, or the pumping plant on the Granite

2 Reef Salt Gila aqueduct is under construction. Reach three

3 of the four reaches of the Salt-Gila is virtually completed.

4 The second reach will go under construction this fiscal year.
i

5 The bids are out right now. It appears that the Granite
[

6 Reef aqueduct will be completed by 1986. It terminates

7 near Pacachou (ph), which is about 20 miles south of

8 Coolidge, and at that point, the water will be picked up
,

9 by the Tucson aqueduct, and taken to the south boundary of f

10 the, Santa Vera mission, just to the south of Tucson.

11 It is estimated that the final reach of the i

:

12 Tucson aqueduct will be completed in 1989 or 1990. !

t

13 o I am a little confused on the names you gave

14 to the separate sections. The aqueduct from the river to

15 about Granite Reef Dam is -- what is the name assigned to

16 that stretch?

17 A That is the Granite Reef aqueduct. i

18 Q And from Granite Reef Dam down to the --
|

19 A Pacachou reservoir area is the Salt-Gila reach, !

20 aqueduct, pardon me.

21 O Yes. Very well. Does the delivery of water to

22 the Granite Reef Dam hinge .pon the completion of the Salt-

23 Gila aqueduct and the following Tucson aqueduct? Can we

24 start using water sooner than 1989, is what I am getting at?'

25 A oh, absolutely. We expect to begin to use water
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1 in the Phoenix area, and in parts of Pinal County, in 1985.

O.

2
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|
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12-1 1 BY MR. GEHR:

2 O What are the several categories of use of CAP
.

'

3 water?

4 A The waters from the Central Arizona Project have

5 been allocated to Indian uses, to municipal-industrial uses,

6 to pure industrial uses - and in that category, we only have

7 two types of users, the power utilities and the mines,

8 basically the copper mines -- and then the agricultural

9 uses of water, and a very, very, very limited extent, a

10 recreational use of water.

11 Q Who has the responsibility for making the

12 allocations of the quantity of the water to these several

O is cetesories2

14 A The Supreme Court's decision in Arizona vs.

15 California reserved them to the Secretary of the Interior

16 the right to decide who received how much water from the

17 Colorado River, so long as those decisions were within the

18 entitlements of each state. The Secretary Udall, in early

19 1969, asked the State of Arizona to decide for itself on

20 how it wanted this last remaining resource to be allocated

21 amongst competing uses within the state. Every Secretary

O 22 eince thee time, since secretary ude11, ne coacurred ta

'

23 this, has been happy that the State of Arizona would take

24O on the controversia1 1ssue of decieing how to a11ocate a

25 limited resource amongst competing demands for that resource

. - .
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12-2 1 that totals over five and a half times the amount of the

2 supply. The Secretary, however, did reserve unto himself

3 the decison as to how much water should be allocated to the

O 4 Indiens in Cenere1 Arizone. end wi11 then make the fine 1

5 decision on all of the allocations, but we expect will lean

6 rather heavily on the recommendations of the State of Arizona ,

7 0 Has an environmental impact statement on water

8 allocations been prepared and issued?

9 A It has been prepared and issued in draft form

10 and the comments have been received and the final document

11 has been prepared and filed, and I believe that the 30-day

12 period has run on the filing of the final environmental

Q 13 impact statement.

14 Q And is that statement the same as the document

15 which has been marked Joint-Applicants Exhibit Q?

16 A Well, at least it has the same colored cover.

l 17 I don't think I actually saw what you handed out to everybody .

|
18 I have a copy of it in front of me and it says, Final

|

19 Environmental Impact Statement, Water Allocation and Water

20 Service Contracting, Central Arizona Project.

21 Q Does that impact statement describe the proposed

22Q allocations and how they were arrived at?

23 A It does. It describes, as I recall it, six

* ***'ere"' 9'i "" r "i* di"ere"* ^ ^** "" ""* ''*"O j

25 ends up with a recommendation of an allocation that compares '

;

!
i
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12-3 1 very favorably with the recommendations that the State of

() 2 Arizona sent to the Secretary in January of this year.

3 Q Is that the alternative that's considered and

( ') 4 designated as proposed agency action?

5 A Yes, sir.

6 0 I believe you stated that the Secretary of the ;

7 Interior has reserved to himself the right to establish

8 the Indian allocation, and that the amount established by

9 Secretary Andres was at about 310,000 acre feet per year.

10 A That is correct.

11 Q How much has been -- and the balance of the

12 allocation has been substantially as recommended by you

13 or your department. Is that correct? !

(]}
;

14 A That is correct.

15 0 Is the quanity allocated for M & I uses under
,

16 the proposed agency actions set forth in Table 8 of the

17 Environmental Statement, at pages 34 to :6?

18 A I believe that those are the numbers, that is

19 the allocation that we recommended to the, Secretary.

20 0 I note that in the table for -- referred to,

21 Table 8, Municipal and Industrial Agency Proposed Action,

22 that there is no quantity stated for the years 1985 -- or{)
23 under the column headed, 1985 and 2005, and only under the

S 24 column headed, 2034. Does that mean that the allocation
(V

~

25 is not effective until 20347
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12-4 1 A No, it doesn't mean that at all. Originally,
l'3V 2 in the earlier allocations that the st'ite made, we did

3 include figures for 1985 and the year 2005. And we decided
oV 4 in the final analysis and that in our recommendations to the

5 Secretary, we would include only the critical figure, the

6 last year, the 2034, which is the limiting figure, and

7 allow the cities and the Central Arizona Water Conservation

8 District, the district that has the master contract with

9 the Secretary of the Interior for a repayment of CAP costs

10 allocated to water users, and also has the responsibility

11 to join in subcontracts with the cities in agriculture

12 districts, that we would allow them and the applicants

O 13 to decide on how much of thie 2034, veer 2034 e11ocetion

14 they wanted to take or would be required to take in the,

15 earlier years. The subcontract with each of these entities

16 will e~stablish a year-by-year schedule for 50 years as to |

17 the amount of water that each of these municipal and industrial

18 applicants have to agree to contract and pay for whether they

19 use it or not. And so there will be an actual schedule

20 in each of Lnese contracts that allows for growth. As the

21 cities grow or the industries grow, they can, for example,

O 22 etere out meyhe with taking 20 percent of their 2034

23 entitlement in the first year and go to 22 percent to 24

O 24 to 25 with each suceeding year until they peak out at their

25 full, in 2034, entitlement maybe in the year of, say, 2010.

.
. .

_ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ - _ .
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12-5 1 So it's now, if the Secretary accepts this allocation and

2 makes it his allocation, it will then be up to the Secretary,

3 to the Central Arizona Water Conservation District, and

4 the cities and industries to reach agreement agency by

5 agency or entity by entity on what that build-up schedule

6 will be.

7 Q Is the concept behind this plan you've described

8 intended to relieve the M & I users or subcontractors from

9 the obligation of committing now and purchasing, in 1985,

10 more water than they can possibly use? Is that part of the

11 concept?

12 A I'm afraid I didn't understand the question.

O is a I notice, for examg1e, 1ee ue eeke the City of

14 Phoenix shown on Table 8. It shows that their maximum

15 allotment, allocation at the end of the period, 2034, is

16 116,239 acre feet. Wou1d they be able to use that quantity

17 of effluent -- that CAP water in 1985?
.

18 A I don't believe that they would be ab1e to use

19 that quantity or certainly that they would want to try to

20 use that quantity of water in 1985. If they wished to and ,

21 commit themse1ves to it, they have the right to do it under

O 22 the contract. It's up to them to estab11sh how much water

I23 they will take in that first year and each suceeding year.

24 0 How did the Department of Water Resources arrive

25 at its recommendations for a11ocating the non-Indian CAP
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12-6 1 water? Did you request input from other people? Did you

<x
is) 2 have hearings or what procedure?1

3 A Well, that was a long, drawn-out process. And

() 4 I'll try to boil it down into just a few sentences here.

5 As I indicated to you, Secretary Udall asked us to undertake

6 this obligation. And we started. The Arizona Interstate

7 Supreme Commission began the process in 1969 of determining

8 how it was going to establish its allocation recommendation.

9 We went through several iterations of this process and

10 developed, I think, some very sophisticated approaches to

11 it, to attempt to maximize the economic and environmental

12 benefits of the allocation.

(]) 13 We had from 1969 until this year to generatet

14 several different allocations in this process because of

15 the fact that we couldn't finalize the allocations of the

16 supply to non-Indians until the Secretary of Interior

17 finalized his allocations.to Indians. And so where we

18 finally ended up, after all of these studies and public

19 hearings -- we went through a number of public hearings.
,

20 We made some very comprehensive water supply studies, in

21 addition to the economic and ground water modeling study.

22 We concluded, on the basis of our water supply studies, thatps
O

23 there would be at least 1.6 million acre feet available to

24r~s, the Central Arizona Project in 1985. And in the early
G

25 years of the Project, in the event of average water supply

._
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12-7 1 conditions on the Colorado River, this supply would erode

2 from 1.6 million acre feet a year to something like 1.3

3 million acre feet in the 50th year or the final year of

O 4 Prosece repeymene due to the fece ehee the upper-besin

5 states, New Mexico, Utah, Colorado, and Wyoming still are

6 not using all of their entitlements to the Colorado River '

r

7 under the Colorado River Compact.

8 As they put their additional entitlements to

9 use, the supply available to the Central Arizona Project !

10 will diminish with time. The average supply, as we visualize

11 it then, under average water supply conditions, the supply

12 available to the Project will be 1.6 million acre feet in !

Q 13 1985, declining gradually to 1.3 million in the year 2034.

14 From our studies, we determined that 800,000 acre feet would

15 be available two out of every three years, on a probability

16 basis, would be available two out of three years. The

17 minimum of 630,000 acre feet would be available each and
,

18 every year under the worst conditions of historic runoff --

19 a repeat of the worst conditions of histo,ric runoff at the

20 same time that the upper-basin states were fully using

21 their entitlement. So the 630 is what we would call a firm

22 or a dependa#1e water supply.q
U,

23 We then allocated all of the 800,000 acre feet,

24 all of the firm water plus 170,00 acre feet of nonfirm

25 supply -- the supply -- the 170,000 acre feet of water that
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12-8 I would be available two out of three years. We allocated

2 all of that to meet the allocations that the Secretary

3 had made to the Indians and the remainder to the municipal j

4 and industrial users.
;
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I A (Witness Steiner Continuing) This would(~)w%
2 make a supply available to municipal industrial users

3 that would have a maximum shortage in our estimation

O 4 of 20% in some years. We allocate'd all of the non-firm
5 (ph) supply then, above this 800,000 -- the difference

6 then roughly between the 800,000 and the 1.3 million

7 out in your 20 -- 35, was allocated to non-Indian agri-

8 culture. There will be many years when none of that
1

9 water is available for the agriculture.

10 Out of the 800,000 acre feet then, we allocated-

II part of it went to the Indians, the remaining 640,000
i

12 we allocated to non-Indian municipal and industrial.

13 We allocated that on a uniform per capita use rate

() 14 basis to all the applicants for this project water,

15 whose service areas lie outside of the Salt River Project

16 Service area. Now, the reason we did that, is that our

17 studies starting back in 1970, have consistently shown

18 that as, while there is groundwater mining taking place

19 today and there has been over the past ten years been

20 taking place'and earlier than that, within the Salt

21 River Project service area to meet the demands in that

22 service area. That as that service area urbanizes,

23 this need to mine groundwater decreases and that by

(~) 24 the time the service area is fully urbanized, this area<

v

25 will be in balance. The water supply from the Salt

/~T
\_)
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I River Project, the surface water supply from the Salts

2 River Project and the sustainable yield from the groundwater
3 basin will be at least equal to the demand on that supply,

C) 4 even though substantial amounts of effluent are leaving
5 the area.

6 So we allocated the 640,000 acre feet for

7 instance to cities like Phoenix, Glendale, Tempe, Scottsdale,
8 Mesa, that have a part of their service area within

9 the Salt River, part of the area that they are now

10 serving and they will serve in the frture, lies outside

II of the Salt River Project service area, we allocated
' 12 the water only for that area and no water, no municipal

13 industrial water for within the Salt River Project,
() 14 the portions of those cities that lie within the Salt

15 River Project area.
_

16 Now, these allocations were made on the

17 basis of the official state projections of population
18 in the future made by the Department of Economic Security
19 for the State of Arizona.
20 Did that do it?

11 Q Excellent. I just have a cou"ple of more
22 questions. In Table 8, you've been referring to the

23 M and I, well, it's the agency proposed action and I

(-) 24 note that on page 35 there are some allocation numbers
v

25 in the columns 2,005 and 2,034 for Arizona Public Service

A
V

.

_ _ _ _ _ _ . -
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''T and Salt River Project. Are these proposed allocationsI
(G

2 -- well, maybe you can explain why the difference?
3 A These are the allocations that we recommended

C)
4 to the secretary. We have more water available as I
5 indicated earlier, the critical year in the allocation

6 of CAP water to municipal and industrial users is the
7 last year of the repayment period, 2034. We have more

8 water available in the years prior to that time, so

9 we found that we enuld allocate as much as 55,400 acre

10 feet to Arizona Public Service and Salt River Project

II for power development in the years, in the year 2005,
12 but by year 2034 we had to reduce that allocation to
33 43,218 acre feet.

14 Q Were these proposed allocations in addition
15 to the -- based on the assumption that 140,000 feet

16 of wastewater effluent would be fully utilized or did

17 it have any relationship to the use of effluent for

18 power purposes?

19 A They are based upon the assumption that

20 the 140,000 acre feet would be available to generate

21 electrical energy in Arizona and that 55',400 acre feet
22 was all that was needed in addition to that in the year

23 2005.

24 Q I notice that in Table 10 of the FIS which
25 is on page 40 which indicates water deliveries in thousar;ds

|vO
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Ip of acre feet, and for example, in Indian -- just taking
\ 5v

2 the first column, proposed action CAP without effluent

3 exchange is 13,350 and if I multiply that by 1000, it
/~s(,) 4 gets me up to 13 million.

5 Is that an accumulated amount over the 50

6 year repayment period?

7 A Yes, that is.

| 8 Q And that's the way that table should be

9 read?

10 A Yes.

11 Q Page 71 of the impact statement, in the
*

12 first full paragraph which starts, "the proposed action

13 (alternative 6) also requires treated effluent exchanges

Q 14 where feasible and consistent with contractual provisions.

15 The proposed action is based in part on the Arizona

16 DWR's January 18, 1982 recommendations which call for

17 at least 1000 acre feet of such exchanges by 2034."
18 I meant to say 100,000 acre feet. Is that an annual

19 amount?

20 A Yes, that would be an annual amount of exchange
21 of effluent with the Indian reservations'for agricultural

22 use on the Indian reservations, the exchange for the

23 high priority CAP water supply from the Indians. And

24 it's an annual amount that would not start in the first
25 year but would be brought in increments over the years

- - - - - - -
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I and it becomes very desirable, if not essential to thef-

(.) <

2 project that these exchanges be taking place in the

3 later years of the 50 year period.
/x

(-) 4 0 In arriving at your recommendations, did
i

5 DWR assume that such amount of effluent, that is the
'

6 100,000 acre feet per year after delivery of the 140,000

7 acre feet of effluent for which APS and SRP have already

8 contracted for?

9 A Yes, this 100,000 was assumed to be after

10 and in addition to the -- to all contracts that exist

11 today including the 140,000. It did not in any way >

12 infringe on existing contracts.

13 Q In your opinion, is the amount of water

(') ava lable in the Phoenix metropolitan area from SRP14

15 and from CAP and from groundwater adequate to meet the
16 M&I needs of the area of the next 50 years?

17 A In my opinion, it is with the addition of

18 a very meaningful water conservation program, a program
19 which is now required by our new groundwater law. I i

20 would also add that once the Central Arizona Project

21 has been completed, into this area, that'it -- there

22 wil; be all kinds of opportunities I think to add water

23 supply for municipal industrial purposes to the aquiduct

24gs system-as it crosses from the Colorado River to Phoenix.
d

25 It crosses some groundwater basins that have quite

i

O

_
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I
f_ a lot of water in them that are relatively undeveloped.

,

O
2 There is also the potential that in the event of a severe

3 shortage on the Colorado River water supply, one that
A
V 4 we have not experienced in the past, it would be certainly

5 possible -- the potential at least exists to purchase

6 some of the agricultural water that is currently committed

7 and has as priority over CAP for use in Arizona along

8 the river, those agricultural areas that are using

9 water along the Colorado River. That water could be

10 purchased and brought into Central Arizona to make sure

11 that the municipal industrial users in Central Arizona

12 do not suffer a severe shortage.

13 0 One last question, in your opinion, is the

f] 14 reuse of wastewater effluent for power generation a

15 prudent and judicious use of this resource? -

16 A I certainly see the use of effluent for

17 electrical power generation as being a relatively high

18 economic use of effluent. I think it is superior to
|

19 most of the potential uses of that effluent.

20 MR. GEHR: Thank you, Mr. Steiner. I have

21 no further questions.
'

22 JUDGE LAZO: Ms. Bernabei?

23 MS. BERNABEI: May I have a few minutes

24,q to prepare for cross-examination?
V

25 JUDGE LAZO: Surely. Yes.

A
b
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1

MS. BERNABEI: Like 10 or 15 minutes?
2

JUDGE LAZO: Ten or 15? I think that's
3

a reasonable request. i

O 4 |
MS. BERNABEI: Thank you. j

5
JUDGE LAZO: We'll recess for 15 minutes.

6
(Whereupon, a 15 minute recess was taken.)
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14-1 1 JUDGE LAZO: Let's call the hearing to order

2 please and recognize Mr. Gehr.

3 MR. GEHR: We would like to offer into evidence

O 4 39 tat ^vaticente' 8xnisie o-

5 JUDGE LAZO: Are there any objections?

6 MS. BERNABEI: No objection.

7 MR. DEWEY: No objection.

8 JUDGE LAZO: Very well. It may be received

9 into evidence.

10 (The document referred to, having !

11 been previously marked for

12 identification as Joint.-

13 Applicants' 0, was received in

14 evidence.)

15 MS. BERNABEI: I have a few exhibits, which I

16 have to apologize to the other parties -- I didn't know

17 I'd be introducing them until this afternoon. .

18 JUDGE LAZO: I'm sorry. I --

19 MS. BERNABEI: I have a few exhibits that I

20 haven't provided to the other parties and I was apologizing. ;

21 JUDGE LAZO: They relate to your cross examina-

22 tion? ;

23 MS. BERNABEI: Yes, they do.
|

24 CROSS EXAMINATION

25 BY MS. BERNABEI:
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14-2 I Q Good afternoon, Mr. Steiner. You were speaking

2 about how much water is going to be available to the Central

3 Arizona Project, right.

4 A That's right.

5 Q Now, as I understand it, part of the determination

6 -- part of the way you calculate how much water is available

7 to the Central Arizona Project is by determining, in general,

8 how much water is available from the Colorado River. Is

9 that correct?

10 A of course.

11
Q Now, what is your calculation or what figure

12 do you use in terms of the runoff from the river that will

13 be available?

14 A We use the actual record of flow in the Colorado

15 River starting from 1906 to date.

16 Q And you're talking about a historical record now?

17 A That is correct.

18 Q And how was that measured?

19 A That's measured at -- startin,g from 1922 on,
20 with a gage at the compact point at Lee Ferry on the Colorado

21 River and gages on tributaries and gages at Grand Canyon

22 and various other places on the river system. Prior to 1922,

23 it's a record that has been developed through use of records

(] -- without the record at Glenn Canyon -- pardon me -- at

25 Lee Ferry and at Grand Canyon, but using the records on the

. - _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _
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1 tributaries and developing, through standard hydrological

2 processes, a record.

3 Q Okay. So in terms of actual measurements, those

O
V 4 only started in 1922. Is that right?

5 A No. There were actual measurements throughout

6 the casin beginning back in the late 1800's.

7 Q Well, then I guess I misunderstood. What was

8 it that started in 1922?

9 A Well, an actual gage at Lee Ferry started in 1922 ,

10 0 And before that time, there were stream measure-

11 ments and other measurements other than that. Is that

12 correct?

13 A That is correct. Plus stream gages as far down

14 the river as Yuma.

15 Q Okay. And in terms of -- what figure did you

16 reach in determining for the runoff from the river?

17 A As I indicated, we didn't use a figure. We used

18 the actual historic record from 1906 to date.

19 Q Except that from 1906 to 1922,, there was no

20 historic record in a sense?

21 A That is not correct.

22A Q There was historic record, but not by a gage
U

23 on the river. Is that correct?

24 A No, that's not correct?

25 o Well, you said there were gages on the stream,

_ _
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14-4 1 which was different.

(7
( ,/ 2 A There were gages throughout the watershed. There

3 was not a gage on the main stem -- below the confluence

() 4 of the tributaries, but there were gages on the tributaries.

5 Q Well, it is fair to say, isn't it, that the

6 figures after 1922 would be more accurate than the figures

7 before that day?

8 A That's possible.

9 Q Now, this amount that you reach in terms of

10 total runoff from the river is divided into upper-basin

11 runoff and lower-basin runoff. Is that right? I'm talking

12 in general terms about how you determine the amount of water

13 available to the Central Arizona Project.
{~)

14 A It's based on water that originates throughout

15 the basin and is controllable in the main -- in the reservoir s

16 throughout the system and primarily in Glenn Canyon, Hoover,

17 Parker, Davis Dam.

18 Q But am I wrong, the usual way of determining

19 what's available to the Central Arizona P,roject is by

20 determining what's available to the lower basin of the

21 Colorado River?

22 A well, you determine what's available to the
)

23 lower basin and available to the State of Arizona and

24 available to the Central Arizona Project by running opera-(sO
25 tion studies of all of the reservoirs on the Colorado River
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1 system, including those in the upper basin and you can't

O 2 see there any other way.
,

3 Q Okay. Why don't you explain to us, if you can,
*

t

O 4 how you reached the risure 1 82 -

5 A We reached the figure 1.6 by running the record [

I6 of the Colorado River flows, from 1906 to date, with the
,

7 estimated level of development that would exist in the upper-

8 basin states and the lower-basin states. In other words,

9 what other demands will be on the river in 1985

10 Q Now, to help you explain, perhaps we should break

11 that up. The first figure you arrived at was the runoff ,

12 from the river through historical records, as you describe it.

13 Is that correct?

14 A That's correct.

15 0 And what was that figure in your calculations?

16 A That was not a figure. That was a series of

17 figures, one for each year and for the months of each year

18 from 1906 to date.

19 0 And you used all those figures -- I guess, sir,
,

20 perhaps we need an explanation of how you reached the 1.6.

21 I understand that there is a figure or a set of figures for

22 the flow from the river. Is that correct?
p%)

23 A That's correct.

24 Q What did you do after determining these figures?

25 A You run a very sophisticated water supply study,

i

_
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1 a paper study, with all of the reservoirs -- and you may do

O 2 thie on gener or you may do it in the comeuters and we've

3 done it both ways -- with all of the storage that exists

] 4 on the Colorado River System. You operate that storage to

5 meet the demands on the system and you make releases down

6 the river and determine how much water then is available

7 after satisfying these demands under those conditions of

8 development.

9 Q Can you explain how you did that study? That's

10 actually my question.

11 A Ma'am, I'm an administrator of an agency. I did

12 not 'ake the study myself. I have done many of these kind

13 of studies in the past, but I did not -- I don't want you

14 to believe that I personally sat down and ran this operation

15 study myself. I did not.

16 Q Did someone under your direction or supervision

17 run that study?

18 A Yes, they did.

19 Q And I assume that you understand, with your vast

20 experience in this area, how they did the study. Is that

21 correct?

22 A Yes, I do.
bq

23 Q And could you explain to us?

24 A I just did a minute ago, what we do.

25 0 Perhaps if you could draw a chart. Would that

_ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ - - _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _
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1 help you? I would like to know step-by-step how you got to

O 2 the 1.s mi111on fisure because 1 ee11 eve there are othere

3 that have come to different figures. And I'm basically asking

Ci 4 vou now you reached enee fisure from the nistorice1 measure-

5 ments that you've taken -- or that have been taken?

6 A I'm sorry. I have some difficulty understanding

7 how I'm going to tell you how this kind of a comprehensive~

8 thing is done without having a water-supply study, operation

9 study here in front of me to demonstrate it to you. If you

10 -- you know, I'd be happy to submit to this Committee, to

11 the Chairman, a iopy of those water-suppy studies.

12 (The document referred to was

13 marked for identification as

14 Joint Intervenors' Exhibit VII.)

15 BY MS. BERNABEI:

16 0 Okay. Mr. Steiner, I've handed to you what's

17 been marked as Intervenors' Exhibit VII for identification.
II Do you recognize that document?

19 A I do not.
l

*

20 0 You don't recognize it as a estimation of

21 available CAP waters from the Bureau of Reclamation?

22 A I believe this exhibit shows U.S. Buch;.n (Ph.)

23 and Associates as the originator of this.
~

24 0 And you've never seen this chart before?
O

,

A I don't recall ever having seen it. Can you tell25
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1 me when it was published?

O 2 O Yes. It came es gert of the Bureeu of Rectematier

3 Economic Analysis of the Central Arizona Project, 1978.

O 4 ^ r aount enee verv muca, eaet ene Bureau of

5 Reclamation study would include a chart prepared by W.S.

6 Buchan and Associates and showing his seal on it.

7 0 Well, it's called the Power Report. And I

8 believe these --

9 A The Power Report?

10 Q Yes. The Power Report --

11 A That's not a Bureau of Reclamation report?

12 Q No. But I believe this chart comes from Bureau

13 of Reclamation figures. Have you ever read something called

14 the Power Report?

15 A Yes. Quite some time ago.

16 0 would it refresh your recollection if I gave you

17 the whole report?

18 A I don't know that it would in the time that we

19 have available here.
,

20 0 Let me ask. you this. Do you know that Mr. Power,

21 who's in the Economics Department of the University of

22 Montana, disagrees in his report, which is an economic,

(Q;

23 analysis of the Central Arizona Project, with the figures
24 that you provided here today?

25 7.m aware that he disagrees with those figures,3
i

,

!
i

|
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1 but I'm not aware that he's an expert on water supply either.

() 2 And I might add that Mr. Power never came and talked to me

3 and I don't believe he ever came and talked to any of my

e
(y 4 employees on that.

5 Q But are you aware that he reached his conclusion

6 of a lower -- I believe it's 1.4 or 1.45 million acre feet
.

7 available to the Central Arizona Project, through use of

8 Bureau of Reclamation figures? Are you aware of that?

9 A No. I don't remember how he arrived at his

10 numbers.

11 Q Are you aware of something by -- a study by :

12 a C. W. Stockton, a University of Arizona professor, put

() 13 out in 1975, which comes out with another different figure

14 of 1.35 million acre feet?

15 A Yes. Based upon a study of tree rings. I'm

16 aware of it.

17 Q That is correct. It's a study of dendrochronolog-7

18 Is that right?

19 A That's correct.
.

20 0 And that's the study of tree rings --

21 A That's correct.

~5 22 0 -- to determine the availability of water. Is
(G

23 that right?

24 A To estimate the availability of water.,}
25 0 And he comes out with a figure much lower than
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1 the figure you've given us today. Is that correct?

() 2 MR. GEHR: Objection.

3 BY MS. BERNABEI:

() 4 Q He comes out with a figure of about 1.35 million.

5 Is that right?

6 A He came odt with a figure on that somewhere in

7 that order. I'm not aware of a single water project in the

8 United States or anywhere else that has been designed based

9 upon tree ring studies.

10 Q Now, you spoke today about the status of

11 construction of the Central Arizona P'roject. Is that right?

12 A Yes, ma'am.

|() 13 Q Now, as I understand it, par t of the Central
'

14 Arizona -- let me start over again. The Central Arizona

15 Project encompasses the construction of distribution systems.

16 Is that correct?

17 A Yes.

18 Q And all the distribution systems that that

19 envisions have not yet been constructed. ,Is that correct?

20 A That's correct.

21 Q And in fact, you were recently in Washington,

22() were you not, to ask for other monies from Congress for

23 construction of those distribution systems?

24 A I was in Washington representing the Governor
{)

25 to present the Governor's testimony in support of an increase

_ - - - - -.
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1 in the ceiling for the authorization -- the authorization

() 2 ceiling for distribution systems associated with the Central

3 Arizona Project. Yes.

() 4 Q And that was, I assume, because you felt more

5 money was needed to carry out the goals of the Central Arizona

6 Project in distributing water. Is that correct?

7 A More money would be necessary for the agricultura]

8 distribution systems than was authorized in'the 1968 Act.

9 There was an apparent oversight in that Act. The main

10 features of the Project, the aquaducts, the canals, the

11 pumping plants, included a ceiling; but with the inclusion

12 of language that provided for the indexing for that ceiling

({} 13 due to inflation. And the very next paragraph in the Act

14 included $100 million for distribution systems associated
,

15 with the project, but failed to include the indexing

16 language. And as best can be determined, that was purely

17 an oversight.

18 Q Well, whatever the reason, it is true that you

19 feel that you -- and I'm talking about you as a representa-

20 tive of the State of Arizona -- need more money to complete

21 the distribution systems for the Central Arizona Project?

22 A I've already testified that I did appear in

23 Washington and asked for Congressional approval of including

24
S the same indexing language in the distribution system

w)
25 paragraph as occurs in the paragraph relating to the main

.



772
1 features of the Project.

O 2 0 we're eniaxias adoue ene 1.8 =1111oa that you
3 projected available for the central Arizona Project. Now,

,

O 4 you said this was dependent on average water supply condition s.

5 Is that correct?

6 A That is correct.

7 Q And what do you mean by average water supply
1

8 conditions?

9 A The average water supply over the period, 1906
10 to year -- to date -- pardon me.

11 Q And we're talking about 1906 to 1922, which

12 were measured with gages on streams, and 1922 on that were

13 measured by gages on the river. Is that right?

14 A Rivers, streams, they're the same thing.
15 0 Well, maybe they are and maybe they're not.
16 Now, you said that the amounts of water would decline, the
17 amounts of water available to the Central Arizona Project,
18 from 1.6 million to 1.3 million by the 50th year. Is that

19 correct?
.

20 A That is correct.

21 0 And again, I'm referring to -- let me mark this

22 as an exhibit. Am.I right, you -- Exhibit Number VII,

23 '
Intervenors' Exhibit VII that you have before you, you have

24n never seen that before? Is that what you said?
U

l 25 A I said I do not recall ever having seen it.
t :
'

!

|

|
,
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1 Q Okay. Let me ask you this. There's an

O 2 a11ocation, of centra 1 Arisona gre3ect, ,or the municipa11 ties.

3 Is that correct?

4 A That is correct.

5 0 And there's an allocation of the so-called M & I

6 allocation for the municipalities and industrial use.

7 A That's the same thing.

I Q That's the same thing?

9 3 yes,

10 0 And there's an allocation for energy. Is that

11 right?

12 A There's an allocation for industry, which includes

t] 13 an allocation for power generation and for mines.
!

14 Q So in other words -- well, in terms of alloca-

15 tions, there's allocations for the municipalities, for

16 industrial use and within the industrial use is included

17 energy and mining?

II A Let me clarify. The M & I allocation is to

19 the cities and private water companies for purposes of

20 making deliveries to municipalities and to the industries

21 that the municipalities serve. And that's all in a group

22{} of allocations to the -- basically, to cities, private

23 water companies. There were much smaller allocations made

24 to industrial, purely industrial users who take the delivery

25 directly themselves and those are the power companies and the

mines.
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1 T15,1g 1 Q Is there a priority between those allocations,

(V'hI

2 in;other words, if the projected amounts of water available

3 for the Central Arizona Project were not as hoped for, is

4 there a priority in terms of which one of those categories

5 of users or contractors would get the water?

6 A The -- there is a priority for the municipal

7 industrial, and the industrial over agriculture. There is a

8 priority -- priority has been given to the pure M and I

9 users, the cities, basically, to contract for the Central

10 Arizona Project water. They got a first crack at it, and in

11 effect, they have been allocated water on a growth basis

12 through the 50-year repayment period. The city -- pardon me,

!O 13 the mines end the gewe= comgenies heve seen el1ocated weeer,

14 more water in some of the earlier years, but declining, as I

15 indicated, in the later years, as the cities put their full

16 entitlements to use.

17 Q Now, in the case of a shortage, am I correct,

18 the M and I users, the so-called M and I users, would get

19 the first priority in terms of that water?

20 A The M and I, and the industrial users-are
,

21 together in the same priority.

O 22 Q sow, I se11 eve you sa1e thae in some c,ses the

23 municipalities and water companies receive . allocations

O 24 which they then transmit to industrial users, is that
J

25 correct?

- - _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _
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T15,2 1 A Well, there are industrial users within every -- :

r
(_-) 2 most of the co.nmunities in the State of Arizona, industrial

3 users like the electronic industries, who take -- receive

() 4 most of their water supply they receive from the municipal

5 system, and that is why in the water supply business, we
;

6 usually talk about municipal and industrial as including those *

7 industries that are served by the municipality. We had a

8 separate category in our allocations of industries who would

9 take direct delivery, that wouldn't go through a municipal
,

,

10 system.

11 Q Right, I understand that, sir.

12 A okay.

(]) 13 Q And what I believe you said --

14 A Well, I am not understanding your question, then.

15 Q My question is, the M and I users have top
-

16 priority if there is a shortage of water.

17 A I answered that question. I said no. They are
'

18 in the same boat with industry.

19 Q okay. .

20 A They had an opportunity to contract for more,

21 and we are recognizing that as the -- out in the later years

1

22 of the period, that the purely industrial users -- theiri {}
23 contractual allocations will be reduced. But if a shortage

24{) occurs, say, in year 2030, a shortage occurs, and the

25 industry has a right to so much uater under its contract
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T15,3 1 which fits within the allocation, and the cities have a

O 2 r19ae to so muon water, e=d taere isn e enouen to eet fr

3 both of them, they will take pro-rata reduction. |
1

C 4 0 So that the industry and the cities are on

5 equal footing, that is essentially what you are saying in the
'

6 case of a shortage.

7 A They are on equal footing, once they have

8 signed the contracts, and agreed to take certain amounts of

9 water within the allocated amounts, they are on equal

10 footing.

11 Q Now, I assume if there were a very dry year, or a

12 drought year, 1.6 million dollars would not be available to

13 the Central Arizona Project, is that true?

14 A One point six million dollars?

15 0 Excuse n? 1.6 million acre-feet. Your projectiont

16 is cnat 1.6 milu n are-feet would be available.

17 A I .:a n n v e - considering the amount of water that

18 is in storage, on the main stem reservoirs of the Colorado

19 River, I cannot conceive of there not being 1.6 million

20 acre-feet of water available to the uentral Arizona Project

'
21 in 1985.

22 0 okay. What I am talking about is not just 1985,

! 23 but let us take a five-year period from 1985 to 1990. From

i 24 what you said -- well, let me ask you that. If there is a

O'

25 drought year.--
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T15,4 1 MR. DEWEY: Objection. The contention in this

() 2 proceeding for this contention was for the year unit 3 was|

3 to come on line, so if she wants to find out how much more

() 4 water is going to be available in 1990, I think it is going

5 beyond the contention as far as the applicable years are

6 concerned.

7 MS. BERNABEI: Well, I believe this witness has

3 testified to the availability of water up to the year 2000,

9 or 2034, we have heard testimony here today.

10 JUDGE LAZO: The figures given in the FEIS do

11 include 50 years, up to the year 2034. But I am not sure

12 we had any breakdown including the year 1990.

(]) 13 MS. BERNABEI: Well, what I am asking. Mr. Steiner

14 is if he knows..

15 JUDGE LAZO: Well, you may proceed.
.

16 BY MS. BERNABEI:

17 Q You have testified that you do not believe even,

18 in a very dry year, in, say, 1985, in a very dry year in

19 1985, that there wauld be less than 1.6 million, is that

20 correct?
.

21 A That is correct.

22 Q And that is because of the reservoirs?Os

23 A That is because there is so much water in

24 storage in the reservoir system, yes.

25 o Okay, and which reservoirs are you talking about?

-
__- . _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _
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| T15,5 1 A I am talking primarily of Glen canyon and Lake

O 2 seed.

3 Q Now, if there were to be a series of dry or

() 4 drought years, and I will take a two to three-year period,

5 would your answer be the same, that there would be 1.6

6 million acre-feet available?
i

7 A It depends on when those two or three years

8 occur. If they occur in 1986, '87, '88, I doubt that my

9 answer -- I don't believe my answer would be any dif f erent.

10 I think they still would be -- that the Secretary would still,

11 and he is the one who operates those reservoirs, would still

12 conclude that there was a supply of 1.6 million acre-feet

(]) 13 available to -- for the central Arizona Project.

14 Q But the Secretary has responsibilities to other --

15 A If I may just add to that answer, however, that

16 there isn't any chance, either, that Arizona will be dale to

17 fully utilize 1.6 millior acre-feet in the Central Arizona

18 Project in.1986, '87, or '88, that we -- as I indicated in

19 my testimony earlier, that we don't expect the project to be

20 completed until 1989 or 1990, and it will take completion of ,

21 the main system plus the distribution systems to put the
!

22 full 1.6 million acre-feet to use.[])
23 Q Now, when pu were talking about the reservoirs -

,

24
[)

and the Secretary of the Interior's responsibility to see

25 that the CAP received its just amount of water, and the

_ _ _
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T15,6 1 Secretary of Interior has responsibilities to other areas,

O
(_j 2 does he not?

3 A Absolute ly.

() 4 Q And some of that includes the upper basin, does

5 it not?

6 A That is true.

7 Q And the secretary, in a case of a drought or a

8 series of very dry years would have responsibility to see

9 that those reservoirs were kept full also, would he not?

10 A He has a responsibility to meet the demands on

11 the system. He has a responsibility under the Colorado

12 River Compact and the Boulder Canyon Project Act to operate

13 those reservoirs, first for flood control, and second for
[}

14 water supply and third for power, and he, under the act that

15 authorized the Central Arizona Project, he had to formulate

16 operating criteria on how he would operate those, basically

17 Glen Canyon and Lake Mead conjunctively, how he would operate

18 them together.

19 Q But, my question is, doesn't,he have other

20 responsibilities to other areas, in fact --,

|
\

21 A Well, I already said, yes, he does.

22 O okay, and isn't it true that those other{)
23 responsibilities might cut into the amount of the water that

24 would be available in drought years to the Central Arizona

25 Project? In other words, 1.6 is not an assured figure in any

. -



T15,7 1 sense, is it? 780

(A) 2 A Well, I think I have said over and over and over

3 again that it is not, that it will -- that if you wait long

([) 4 enough, it will be down to 1.3 million.

5 Q No, I am not talking about waiting 20 years. I

6 am talking about the next five years.

7 A well, and I have answered that question, that I

8 think that with the amount of water that is in storage, that

9 it would take a series of five years or so of water supply --

10 of drought runoff on the river before the Secretary would be
,

11 in a position to say that he couldn't release 1.6 million

12 acre-feet to the Central Arizona Project, but I have also

)
said that we are not going to be demanding 1.6 million acre-13

14 feet at that time either.

15 0 Let me ask you this. Mr. Stephens gave a

16 limited appearance here, and in that limited appearance,he

17 spoke something about the low priority of the Central

18 Arizona Project in terms of the waters available from the

19 Colorado River.
,

20 Isn't it true that the CAP actually has one of

21 the lowest priorities, that first waters go to Mexico, prior

22 to the Central Arizona Project?
3

\/ !

23 A That is true, but we took that into account in

24 our water supply studies, and I --

25 0 And isn't it true that water goes to California

.-
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i T15,8 1 off the top, prior to water from the Colorado River coming to

2 the CAP?

|
3 A Yes. Yes, but I would hasten to point out that ,

4 California is going to have to reduce its current use of

5 Colorado River water by 700,000 acre-feet a year as soon as

6 the Central Arizona Project goes online.

7 Q But I guess what I am saying is that the amount

8 that they are supposed to receive from the Colorado River is

9 a fixed figure, around 4.4 million?

10 A That is right. That is right, but they will be

11 receiving considerably less than they are getting now.

12 Q Right, out that 4.4 million is what they are

(]) 13 going to be receivi: g, even if it is less, even if that is>

14 less than --

15 A Yes, but my point is that nobody is being shorted

16 on the Colorado River today, and California is using 700,000

17 acre-feet of Arizona's water today, and that when the Central

18 Arizona Project goes on line, that 700,000 acre-f eet moves

19 from California to arizona, and it doesn't create any

20 additional demand on the Colorado River, and any additional

21 problems .

{]) 22 0 Well, are you saying that in fact you don't

23 believe there is a water shortage, or some kind of struggle*

24 over water between Arizona and California?{])
25 A well, I don't think there is a struggle between |

l
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T15,9 1 Arizona and California over water. That has been resolved

() 2 by the Supreme Court decision, and by the Act that authorized

3 the Central Arizona Project.

(]) 4 Q Let me ask you one more somewhat technical

5 question. What is the average annual dependable supply of

6 the river, the Colorado River?

7 A About 14.9 million acre-feet, for the period

8 1906 to date, at least that is my last recollection of it.

9 Q Okay, and that figure is what you have gotten

10 from the so-called historical records?

11 A That is correct.

12 Q Now, how is that divided, if you can, between the

13 upper basin and the lower basin?{)
14 A The Colorado River Compact divides the waters of

15 the Colorado River system. It gives the upper basin states

i16 seven and a half million acre-feet, the lower basin states j

17 eight andt.a half million acre-feet, and the Republic of

18 Mexico under the Treaty of 1944 one and a half million acre-

19 feet, so you can see that more water has been divided up than

20 actually exists in the river today.

21 Q OKay, now --

22 A However -- however, there is an important
i(J-)

23 provision in the Colorado River Compact, and I believe it is

24 Article III-C, that says that the upper basin states must

25 release -- they may not diminish the flow to the lower basin

_ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ .
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T15,10 1 to less than 75 million acre-feet in any consecutive ten-

() 2 year period, and so that puts a serious crimp on the amount

3 of water that the upper basin will ever be able to use. They

() 4 will never be able to consume seven and a half million acre-

5 feet. Their maximum is more like 5.8 million acre-feet,

6 including evaporation from their reservoirs.

7 0 okay, now let me ask you this. There is a

8 certain loss f actor, I assume, in this, that you have

9 calculated into this, is that correct?

10 A Yes.

11 Q And what is that?

12 A My recollection is that we have estimated a ten

(} 13 percent loss from the amount of water that we divert from

14 the river into the system, into central Arizona.

15 0 okay, we are talking about loss to the Colorado

16 River.

17 A well, the losses in the Colorado River are

18 basically evaporation losses from the reservoirs, and a
,

19 little bit f rom the river itself, and some use by native
j

20 vegetation along the river, and I am sorry, I don't remember i

21 those figures.

22
{)

Q So in terms of the figures you are giving us

23 here today, you haven't calculated that in, is that right?

24 A oh, those have been all subtracted, no, they

25 all -- that is part of the water supply study, subtracting
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T15,11 1 the losses, and operating the reservoirs, and subtracting

2 the losses, and subtracting all of the demands that have a

3 higher priority, and so forth.

4 Q Okay, so let me find this out. After you find

5 out how much is allowed to flow into the lower basin, how

6
|

much do you have at this point, under your calculations?

7 A Well, you do it year by year. I can't tell y ou.

8 You do it year by year, based upon what flowed into the

9 reservoirs and how you operate the reservoirs to meet the

10 demands on those reservoirs in that particular year, and to

11 take into account, you subtract out the evaporation, you

12 subtract out the friatified losses along the river, and you

O 23 make your hie er eriorier de11veriee, end come fine 11v to enn

14 answer as to how much water you have got left to divert into

15 the Central Arizona Project, and you do that year by year,

16 and that is the only way that you can get a real picture of

17 how much water is available to the Project.

18 0 Let me ask you one more series of questions.

19 The quality of the water of the Central Arizona Project, or

20 excuse me, of the Colorado River, has been known to be very

21 salty, is that correct?

22 A well, I don't know what your definition of very

23 salty is.

24 MR. GEHR: Objection.

25 MS. BERNABEI: I will ask another question.

..
. .

. _ _ - _ . - _ _
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T15,12 1 BY MS. BERNABEI:

() 2 Q How if at all does the quality of the Colorado |

3 River water differ from the quality of the Salt River Project

4 water?

5 A The average quality of the Salt River Project

6 water is -- surface water is 500, 550 parts per million. The

7 salinity of the Colorado River at the diversion point is

8 750 parts per million. The quality of ground water, the

9 average quality of ground water within the service area of the

10 Salt River Project, and I can't bring it down to just what

11 it is in the Phoenix area, but in the Salt River -- but in

12 the entire service area of the Central Arizona Project is

() 13 almos t 1,000 parts per million, so we are talking about 750

14 versus 550 versus 1000, versus sea water at 32, 35,000, and

15 I don't know what your --

16 0 Well, isn't it generally -- well, let me start

17 over. The Salt River Project water is primarily surface

18 water, I believe you or Mr. Juetten have testified, in

19 other words, it is about 70-30 in terms of the surface water

20 to ground water, is that right?

21 A Well, if that is what Mr. Juetten said. I didn '_ t

() 22 hear him.

23

24
(1)

'

25
|

i

|

|
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I Q Sc in otherwords, we're actually talking

2 about a 70/30 blend in terms of the Salt River Project

I water and the quality of the Colorado water?

4 A Let me interrupt you. That Salt River --

5 that may be the blend of Salt River Project water, but i

6 that is not the blend of water within the Valley. There

7 is much higher percentage of groundwater used in this

8 Valley than that.

9 0 I guess my basic question to you if you

10 know, how the addition of the Central Arizona Project

II water will affect the supply of water within the Salt

12 River Project water boundaries?

13 A Well, I can't tell you precisely how it

Q 14 is going to effect the quality. I don't believe that

15 it will have any serious impact on the quality of the

16 water.

17 MR. GEHR: Was the question how much the

I8 CAP water would impact the water within the Salt River

19 Project boundaries?

20 WITNESS STEINER: The quality of it. What's

21 the impact on quality as I understood the question.

22 MS. BERNABEI: That's the question.

23 MR. GEHR: If there are no allocations for

24 the water within the Salt River Project boundary, how

25 did it get in there?

O
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3 WITNESS STEINER: You're correct and my

2 answer was in terms of the whole Valley. I should add,

3 however, I omitted unintentionally in my testimony,

4 the fact that we did not allocate any municipal industrial

5 water to the Salt River Project. We did, however, allocate

6 a rather modest amount of agricultural water to the

7 Salt River Project for use in the early years of the"

a Project while mining of groundwater was still continuing

9 within the Salt River Project service area.

10 BY MS. BERNABEI:

;y- Q We spoke to Mr Juetten before and he testified

12 that he didn't know how permits for wells, what the

13 criteria for granting those were.

O 14 Am I correct that in order to drill a wellO
15 in this state, you have to get a permit, is that correct?

16 A Yes.

17 0 And we're talking about municipal wells,

18 municipalities drilling wells. What are the criteria

19 by which you decide whether or not to grant a permit?

20 A The department has no authority to deny

21 a permit to a city or private water company, as long

22 as it is drilling its well within its service area and

23 service area is defined as the area in which they have

24 an active distribution system, an operating distribution
O

25 system. There's nothing in the law and in fact the

!
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I law permits the expansion of the service areas of cities
2 and private water companies over-time.
3 'O Now, are you familiar at all with the wellsp

V 4 that are planned by the city of Phoenix to be built
5 or to be drilled?

6 A Only vaguely.

Q Now, is it fair to say that these wells7

8 could be drilled according to the criteria you just

9 set out only if they were drilled within the service
10 area of Phoenix? Is the area of Phoenix currently served

II by Phoenix?

12 A The area in which the city of Phoenix has

33 an operating system, that they can extend their operating
D
d I4 system out, into wherever they want to extend it and

15 then can go into that area and drill additional wells.
16 They also expand their area by purchasing water companies
17 and taking over the operating systems of those water
I8 companies and then they can drill new wells.
19 Q But the general principal is the system

20 has to be there, the distribution system prior to drilling

*
21 the well?

22 A That's the way the law reads.

23 Q And what law are you referring to?

() 24 A I'm referring to the 1980 Arizona groundwater

25 law.

n-
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/~ 1

(T (Pause)f

2
Q Mr. Steiner, if you'll bear with me, I'm

3

- )
going to try to go through these figures once more according

4
to some of the figures you've given me. As I understand

5
it, you've given me a figure of 8.25, is that correct?

6
A I don't believe I've used the number 8.25

7
in my testimony.

8
0 Well, what was the figure in terms of flow

9
in the Colorado River?

10
A I believe I said that the Colorado River

11
compact allocates a beneficial consumptive use, not

12
flow, beneficial consumptive use in the upper basin

13 of 7-1/2 million acre feet, in the lower basin, 8-1/2

() 14
million acre feet.

15
Q Okay, 8-1/2. Now, does part of that 8-1/2

16
go to Mexico?

17
A Perhaps 750,000 of that 8-1/2 -- I'm sorry,

18
no, no, no, no. You're confusing me. You're talking

19
about flows and the compact divides beneficial consumptive

20
use. It says the upper basin is entitled to consume

21
that much. The lower basin is entitled to consume that

22
much. Then there's another paragraph in Article 3 that

23
says whatever the United States agrees to with Mexico

( comes first.

25
Q Right, now I assume that part of that comes

O

.
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1 from the upper basin and part of that comes from the

2 lower basin?

3 A There is a paragraph that says if there
O 4 is surplus above the 7-1/2 division and the 8-1/2 division,

5 if there's surplus, then the mexican treaty burden comes

6 from that surplus. If there isn't a surplus 'to what's
7 divided up in paragraph 3(a) and 3(b), then the two

8 basins have to snare the mexican treaty burden.

9 Q Okay, so I assume that in mosti cases there

10 would be a sharing of that, is that not correct?

II A I think in all cases. The upper basin

12 states may argue with that, but in all cases the --

13 it would be a 50/50 sharing of the mexican treaty burden.

O i4 Q And how much wou1d thet be, e 50/50 sherine2
15 A 750,000 acre feet for each plus maybe a

16 little bit of delivery requirement. It may be something

17 like 800,000 acre feet each.

18 Q Okay, now, is a part of that then taken

19 for -- out of the lower basin and just restrict our

20 thoughts to the lower basin. Is part of that taken

21 for California or committed to California?
22 A Of the -- ?

23 Q Of the 8.5?

24 A The 7-1/2 beneficial consumptive use?
25 And the additional -- of the 7-1/2 million, yes, part

- _ -
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I of that is for California.

2 Q And that's about 4.4 million is that right?

3 A That 'is correct.

4 Q So we've got the 8.5 minus the mexican water

5 and you said that's about 750,000?

6 A Yes.

7 Q Minus California which is about 4.4 million,

8 is that correct?

9 A Yes.

10 Q And then we have to subtract the Nevada

II share which is about 300,000?

12 A Yes.

13 Q Now --

f] 14 A But that's not the way it works. I've told

15 you over and over again, you cannot make that kind of

16 a simplification. You've got to operate the reservoirs

17 with the flow as they occur and there are years, there

18 are wet years, there are dry years and you've got to

19 operate them -- you can't determine what amount of

20 water is available for the Central Arizona Project,

21 just by starting with 8.5 million or 7.5'million or

22 whatever magic number you want to pick --

23 Q I understand. We're just talking about

24 an average year. This was your figure for an average

j 25 year, an average firm supply, is that correct?
i

O

-
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('s I MR. GEHR: The 8.5 million? Was the average
G

2 year?

3 MS. BERNABEI: That was his figure.
s

) 4 WITNESS STEINER: I didn't say 8.5 million

5 was the firm figure.

6 BY MS. BERNABEI:

7 Q We're talking about the average annual.

8 You gave a figure for that, did you not which was 15?

9 A Yes. 14.9.
'

10 Q And you divided that between upper basin

II and lower--

12 A No, I didn't divide it. I didn't divide

13 it. You can't divide the flow that way. You don't,

O 14(m/ you can't say the upper basin gets 7-1/2 and the lower

15 basin gets 7-1/2 or any such concoction as that.

16 Q When you say today, when you were talking

17 about the lower basin, that the' lower basin got 8.5?
18 A I said that the compact divides not the

19 flow of the Colorado River. It says that the upper basin

20 is entitled to a beneficial consumptive use of 7-1/2

21 million. The lower basin is entitled to'a beneficial
22 consumptive use of 7.5 million. Then the next paragraph

23 says the lower basin is entitled to an additional million

(]) acre feet and then it continues on and it says however,24

25 the upper basins must release at least 75 million-in

-_
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I any consecutive 10 year period and you've got to operate(mw)
2 the reservoirs with the flows as they occur to see what

3 happens, how much water actually does come down to the
1Q '

'' 4 lower basin.

5 Q No, I understand that. But we're talking

6 about an average year.

7 A What does an average year on the Colorado

8 mean when you've got carry over storage, you've got

9 65 million acre feet of carry over storage on the Colorado

10 River. What does an average year mean? An average

II year run off? It doesn't mean much at all.

I2 MS. BERNABEI: Okay, I have no further questions.

13 JUDGE LAZO: Mr. Dewey?

O '4 xa oeWer= no euestio e-
15 JUDGE COLE: Just one or two questions,

16 Mr. Steiner.

17 WITNESS STEINER: Yes.

18 JUDGE COLE: You indicated that the Granite

19 Reef reach would be ready in 1985, didn't you sir?

20 WITNESS STEINER: That is correct.

21 JUDGE COLE: During that year'would you

22 expect any Central Arizona Project water to flow into

23 the Granite Reef reservoir? During that year?

24 WITNESS STEINER: No water would flow into

25 the Granite Reef Reservoir. The Granite Reef Reservoir

O
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I
(} is a diversion -- it's actually just a diversion structure

2 on the Salt River to divert into the canals of the Salt

3 River Project and the Central Arizona Project meets

O 4 the Salt River just below that structure and flows under

5 the Salt River'in a large cyphon so there won't be any

6 water put into the Granite Reef aquaduct -- pardon me,

7 the Granite Reef diversion.

8 JUDGE COLE: I saw the word dam on this

9 and everytime I see the word dam I associate stacking

to up water behind it so I was in error there.

11 WITNESS STEINER: It's strictly a diversion

12 structure.
l

13 JUDGE COLE: All right, sir. Would you

14 expect any CAP water to be flowing in this direction

15 in the time period 1985, 1986?

16 WITNESS STEINER: I certainly would.

17 JUDGE COLE: Do you have any estimate of

18 the quantity of water that would be involved?

19 WITNESS STEINER: I really don't have an

20 estimate of it yet, at this time because of the distribution
'

21 system picture hasn't really solidified yet to the point

22 where it would be anything other than pure speculation

23 to say how much will actually be used, but certainly

(} expect that the cities here in the Valley will be taking24

25 their first year contractual amounts, that some of the,

.

% . ..
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(G'i
I that the irrigation districts that already have distribution

2 systems like the Salt River Project, some of the others,

3 will actually take agricultural water, but as I've indicated

O 4 earlier, I don't expect that we'll be taking 1.6 million

5 or even half of that amount in 1985 or 1986.

6 JUDGE COLE: I guess one thing that at least

7 I've gotten from your testimony and I want you to confirm

8 that if it is correct sir, is that based upon your opinion

9 and your position as a state engineer in Arizona, do

10 you think this area will have any water supply problems

II in the middle 1980's?

12 WITNESS STEINER: With the completion of

13 the Central Arizona Project, I do not believe so, not

() 14 in.that time span.

15 JUDGE COLE: Just one thing about the meaning

16 of 1.6 times 10 to the 6th acre feet being available

17 to the Central Arizona Project, that's based upon a

18 statistical analysis of availability, is it not, sir?

19 WITNESS STEINER: It's based on taking the

20 historic run off and running it through the reservoirs,

21 meeting the demands that have higher priorities than

22 Central Arizona Project, the losses and so forth, it

23 is a computerized study -- it is not a statistical proba-

24
(v~) bility analysis. It's used taking the historic flows'

25 as they occurred and the sequences they occurred and

O

:

!
t

'
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I running them in various -- starting at various points

2 in the historic records at the first year of project

3 deliveries and so forth and then taking the next year

4 and running whole sequences of these studies.

5 JUDGE COLE: All right, sir. Well, what

6 I was hoping to get and I think you've just indicated

I
I I won't be able to get that number, was some sort of

8 an expected frequency, like I would say I would get

' this 1.6 million acre feet available 90% of the time,

10 9 out of 10 years or 8 out of 10 years or 50% of the

II time.

12 WITNESS STEINER: I think I can answer that

13 question. We have run studies as to how much -- I iridicated j

Ip
Q 14 that I thought, that our studies indicated that we had

15 a minimum water supply of 630,000 acre feet. That's

16 at the end of the repayment period. At the beginning

I7 of the period, it's more like 1.4 million acre feet
,

18 is the minimum supply and so that the probability of

19 having 1.6 million acre feet in each of the first five

20 years from 1985 to 1990, I think the probability of

21 that is at least 90%.
'

|

22 JUDGE COLE: All right, sir. I have a better

23 feel for that. Thank you.

24 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Mr. Steiner, we've heard

25 a great number of intesting statistics and not all of

. . . .
--- - - -
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I{) them have bounced off the back wall -- they've been
2 absorbed, really in this short time. The thought density

3 has been pretty high. So I may be repetitious and I

O 4 apologize if I am.

5 My units are going to be 10 to the 6th acre

6 feet per year. 1.6 is the allocation to the expected

7 flow into the Central Arizona Project. Are there other

8 diversions from the Colorado River -- significant diversions

9 in Arizona?

10 WITNESS STEINER: Yes, sir. There are current

II commitments -- commitments that are senior in priority
12 to the Central Arizona Project to some Indian reservations

13 along the lower Colorado River below Hoover Dam within
A
(_) I4 Arizona. There are also some irrigation projects, some

15 reclamation projects within Arizona along the lower
16 Colorado River and the sum total of the commitments I

17 to those, to the Indians and to those districts is a

18 little over 1.2 million acre feet.
.

19 JUDGE CALLIHAN: If one sums those then,

20 the 2.8 -- how does that compare with the flow or diversion

II into California at the moment? Again, fo'r water.
22 WITNESS STEINER: The diversion into California !

23 currently is around 5 million acre feet, 5.1 million

24() acre' feet and when the Central Arizona Project goes
25 on line, when we are able to take a part of our remaining

(G/-
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1 entitlement in the river, then California must cut back_

"#
2 to 4.4 million acre feet.

3 JUDGE CALLIHAN: And lastly just a geographic
/~N
(_) 4 question, what divides the upper and the lower basin

5 of the Colorado?

6 WITNESS STEINER: The Colorado River compact.

7 It is a hydrologic -- it's a manmade boundary dividing

8 the upper basi- and the-lower basin for purposes of

9 dividing the beneficial consumptive use of the supply
7

10 and it crosses the Colorado River just downstreatm from

gy Glen Canyon Dam, a few miles downstream from Glen Canyon

12 Dam at Lee's Ferry.

13 JUDGE CALLIHAN: Near Lee's Ferry. A little

(v~} 14 downstream --

15 WITNESS STEINER: But it's a political boundary.

16 JUDGE CALLIHAN: That's all I have and thank

17 you very much.

18 WITNESS STEINER: Thank you, sir.

19 JUDGE LAZO: Mr. Gehr, do the Applicants

20 have any further direct examination?

21 MR. GEHR: No, sir. .

22 JUDGE LAZO: Do any of the other parties

23 have any questions, follow on questions regarding the

24 Board's questions?O
"''

25 MR. DEWEY: The Staff has no questions.

O

.

,
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Oi JUDGE LAZO: No questions. All right, Mr.v
2

Steiner, thank you very much. You may step down.
3

f' WITNESS STEINER: Thank you,k]J 4
(Whereupon, the witness was excused.)

5
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O ' 30008 tazo Are enere ear nousexeeviae
2 matters we might attend to before we recess for the

3p day? Mr. Gehr?
O

4 MR. GEHR: We can do it tonight or Mr. Schaefer

5 can do it tomorrow at the -- I'll leave it to the Board

6 but he would have some testimony to deal with Dr. Cole's

7 questionning late yesterday of Mr. Hulse about the deliverie s

8 of water to the Buckeye Irrigation District under the

9 contract that the Buckeye Irrigation District has with

10 the City of Phoenix. I would think the sum total of

II the testimony would take z.aout five minutes. It's up

12 to you.

I3 MS. BERNABEI: I'm not prepared for this
r

14 witness. Mr. Gehr just told me, I believe it was late

15 this morning that he intended to call him -- I guess

16 this morning at the bench.

17 JUDGE LAZO: Well then, you'd best discuss

18 the matter with counsel for Applicants.

19 MR. GEHR: Very well. Shall we do it in

20 the' morning?

2I JUDGE LAZO: Well then, we'l. recess until

22 9:30' tomorrow morning. We did indicate earlier at a

23 bench conference that it would not be possible to continue

A 24() this session next week and at the earliest which the

25 Board and the parties can, as far as the Board is concerned

A
U
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the earliest the parties when the session could begin
2

again would be the following week. Maybe we should.

()' just explore right now the week of May -- I guess it
4

would begin May 9th or 10th? I think Tuesday May 10th
5

might be -- May lith.
,

6
MR. DEWEY: May lith would be fine with

7
Staff.

8
MR. GEHR: That will be acceptable to the

9
Applicant.

10
JUDGE LAZO: Not fine, but acceptable.

11
MS. BERNABEI: I think I may have other

12
commitments. I know I do the week following that, but

13
if I could check with my office, I could get back to

you tomorrow.

15
JUDGE LAZO: All right, let's talk --

16
MS. BERNABEI: I think there may be problems

17
on that.

18
JUDGE LAZO: Then we're in recess until '

19
9:30 a.m. tomorrow morning. Thank you very much.

20
(Whereupon, at 5:42 p.m., the hearing was

21
recessed, to reconvene Friday, May 30th, 1982, at 9:30

22
a.m., in the same place.)

23

() 24

25
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